

PROSPECTUS

John Hancock CQS

Multi Asset Credit Fund (formerly, John Hancock Multi Asset Credit Fund)

John Hancock CQS Multi Asset Credit Fund (formerly, John Hancock Multi Asset Credit Fund) (the "fund") is a Massachusetts business trust that is registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"), as a continuously offered, diversified, closed-end management investment company. The fund's investment objective is to seek to generate a return comprised of both current income and capital appreciation, emphasizing current income with low volatility and low correlation to the broader markets. There can be no assurance that the fund will achieve its investment objective or that it will not incur a loss. The fund pursues its investment objective by investing, under normal market conditions, at least 80% of its net assets (plus any borrowings for investment purposes) in credit-related investments of U.S. and non-U.S. issuers. The fund is operated as an "interval fund" and, in order to provide a degree of liquidity to the shareholders of the fund ("Shareholders"), the fund has adopted a fundamental policy pursuant to Rule 23c-3 under the 1940 Act, to make quarterly offers to repurchase between 5% and 25% of its outstanding Class I Shares, Class A Shares and Class U Shares of beneficial interest (the "Shares") at the current net asset value ("NAV") per share. Notices of each quarterly repurchase offer are sent to Shareholders of the fund of record at least 21 days before the "Repurchase Request Deadline" (i.e., the latest date on which Shareholders can tender their Shares in response to a repurchase offer). This notice may be included with a shareholder report or other fund document. For the avoidance of doubt, Shareholders may withdraw or modify their tenders at any time prior to the Repurchase Request Deadline pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(6) under the 1940 Act. In addition, the fund cannot require that a minimum number of Shares be tendered pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(1) under the 1940 Act.

If you invest in the fund through a financial intermediary, the notice will be provided to you by your financial intermediary. This notice will also be posted on the fund's website at https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-i-jmcfx. The fund determines the NAV applicable to repurchases no later than fourteen (14) days after the Repurchase Request Deadline (or the next business day, if the 14th day is not a business day). The fund expects to distribute payment to Shareholders no later than seven (7) calendar days after such date. For a more complete description of the periodic repurchase offers that the fund anticipates engaging in, see "PERIODIC REPURCHASE OFFERS" below. There can be no assurance that the fund will achieve its investment objective.

John Hancock Investment Management LLC serves as the fund's investment adviser (the "Advisor"). Under the supervision of the Advisor and with oversight by the Board of Trustees of the fund (the "Board"), CQS (US), LLC (the "Subadvisor" or "CQS") has day-to-day portfolio management responsibilities for the fund.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy of this Prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Manulife, Manulife Investments, Stylized M Design, and Manulife Investments & Stylized M Design are trademarks of The Manufacturers Life Insurance Company and John Hancock, and the Stylized John Hancock Design are trademarks of John Hancock Life Insurance Company (U.S.A.). Each are used by it and by its affiliates under license.

	Per Class I Share	Per Class A Share	Per Class U Share	Total
Price to Public ¹	At current	At current NAV plus	At current	At current NAV plus
	NAV	sales load	NAV	sales load
Maximum Sales Load ² as a Percentage of Purchase Amount	None	2.50%	None	
Total Proceeds to the Fund ³	Current NAV	Current NAV	Current NAV	At current NAV

- 1 The Shares are continuously offered at current NAV, which will fluctuate.
- 2 Class A Share investments may be subject to a maximum sales charge of 2.50%. Such sales load will not form part of an investor's investment in the fund. The sales load may be waived in certain circumstances at the Advisor's discretion. See "Distribution Arrangements." Also, Shareholders may qualify for a reduced sales load on Class A Shares. See "Purchase Terms" regarding how sales charges on Class A Shares are calculated.
- ³Total Proceeds to the fund assume that all registered Shares will be sold in a continuous offering and the maximum sales load is incurred as applicable. The proceeds may differ from that shown if other than the maximum sales load is paid on average, the then-current net asset value at which Shares are sold varies from that shown and/or additional Shares are registered.

John Hancock Investment Management Distributors LLC (the "Distributor") acts as the distributor of the Shares, on a best efforts basis, subject to various conditions. Shares may be purchased through brokers, dealers or banks that have entered into selling agreements with the Distributor, or through intermediaries that have an agreement with the Distributor related to the purchase of Shares. Neither the Distributor nor any other adviser, broker or dealer is obligated to buy from the fund any of the Shares. The Distributor serves as the principal underwriter for the fund. The Distributor is an affiliate of the Advisor.

In consideration for distribution and investor services in connection with Class A Shares and Class U Shares of the fund, the fund will pay the Distributor or a designee a monthly fee equal to 0.25% per annum of the aggregate value of the fund's Class A Shares outstanding and equal to 0.75% per annum of the aggregate value of the fund's Class U Shares outstanding, determined as of the close of regular trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (typically 4:00 p.m., Eastern time, on each business day that the NYSE is open) (or more frequently as needed) (prior to any repurchases of Shares and prior to the Management Fee (as defined below) being calculated). The Advisor or its affiliates may pay from their own resources compensation to broker-dealers and other intermediaries in connection with placement of Shares or servicing of investors. These arrangements may result in receipt by such broker-dealers and other intermediaries and their personnel (who themselves may receive all or a substantial part of the relevant payments) of compensation in excess of that which otherwise would have been paid in connection with their placement of shares of a different investment fund. A prospective investor with questions regarding this arrangement may obtain additional detail by contacting his, her or its intermediary directly. Prospective investors also should be aware that this payment could create incentives on the part of an intermediary to view the fund more favorably relative to investment funds not making payments of this nature or making smaller such payments.

Shares are an illiquid investment. An investment in the fund should be considered a speculative investment that entails substantial risks, including but not limited to:

- The fund's Shares are not listed on any securities exchange and it is not anticipated that a secondary market for the fund's Shares will develop. Thus, an investment in the fund may not be suitable for investors who may need the money they invest in a specified timeframe;
- The amount of distributions that the fund may pay, if any, is uncertain;
- The fund may pay distributions in significant part from sources that may not be available in the future and that are unrelated to the fund's performance, such as from offering proceeds and borrowings;

- All or a portion of an annual distribution may consist solely of a return of capital (i.e., from your original investment) and not a return of net investment income:
- Because you will be unable to sell your Shares or have them repurchased immediately, you will find it difficult to reduce your exposure on a timely basis during a market downturn or otherwise;
- Risks related to the use of leverage, senior loans, fixed-income securities, distressed debt, asset-based lending investments, convertible securities, emerging market debt, and private credit are described in the "Risk Factors" section beginning on page 29 of this Prospectus;
- •An investor may pay a sales load up to 2.50% for Class A Shares as described in this Prospectus. If an investor pays the maximum 2.50% sales load for Class A Shares, the investor must experience a total return on his or her net investment of more than 2.50% in order to recover these expenses;
- Even though the fund will make quarterly repurchase offers for its outstanding Shares, investors should consider Shares of the fund to be an illiquid investment;
- Investors should carefully consider the fund's risks and investment objective, as an investment in the fund may not be appropriate for all investors and is not designed to be a complete investment program;
- Because of the risks associated with use of leverage, senior loans, fixed-income securities, distressed debt, asset-based lending investments, convertible securities, emerging market debt, and private credit, an investment in the fund should be considered speculative and involving a high degree of risk, including the risk of a substantial loss of investment;
- Before making an investment/allocation decision, investors and financial intermediaries should (i) consider the suitability of this investment with respect to an investor's or a client's investment objective and individual situation and (ii) consider factors such as an investor's or a client's net worth, income, age and risk tolerance; and
- Investment should be avoided where an investor/client has a short-term investing horizon and/or cannot bear the loss of some or all of their investment. It is possible that investing in the fund may result in a loss of some or all of the amount invested.

This Prospectus sets forth concisely the information about the fund that a prospective investor should know before investing. You should read this Prospectus, which contains important information, before deciding whether to invest in the fund. You should retain the Prospectus for future reference. A Statement of Additional Information (SAI) dated March 1, 2025, containing additional information about the fund, has been filed with the SEC and is incorporated by reference in its entirety into this Prospectus. A copy of the SAI may be obtained without charge by calling 800-225-6020 (toll-free) or from the SEC's website at sec.gov. Copies of the fund's annual report and semi-annual report, when available, and other information about the fund may be obtained upon request by writing to the fund, by calling 800-225-6020, or by visiting the fund's website at

https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-i-jmcfx. You also may obtain a copy of any information regarding the fund filed with the SEC from the SEC's website (sec.gov). The fund will also provide to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom the Prospectus is delivered, a copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated by reference into the Prospectus but not delivered with the Prospectus. Such information will be provided upon written or oral request at no cost to the requester by writing to the fund, by calling 800-225-6020, or by visiting the fund's website at https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-i-jmcfx. You also may obtain a copy of any information regarding the fund filed with the SEC from the SEC's website (sec.gov).

Copies of the fund's shareholder reports are not sent by mail. Instead, the reports are made available on https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-i-jmcfx, and you will be notified and provided with a link each time a report is posted to the website. You may request to receive paper reports from the fund or from your financial intermediary, free of charge, at any time. You may also request to receive documents through eDelivery. Your election to receive reports in paper will apply to all funds held with the Advisor or your financial intermediary.

The fund's Shares do not represent a deposit or obligation of, and are not guaranteed or endorsed by, any bank or other insured depository institution, and are not federally insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, the Federal Reserve Board or any other government agency.

March 1, 2025

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus. The fund has not, and the Distributor has not, authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. Neither the fund nor the Distributor is making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information provided by this Prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of this Prospectus. The fund's business, financial condition and results of operations may have changed since the date of this Prospectus.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Click here for the Statement of Additional Inform	າation
---	--------

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
FEES AND EXPENSES	20
FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS	22
THE FUND	22
USE OF PROCEEDS	22
INVESTMENT PROGRAM	24
Investment Objective and Principal Investment Strategies	24
RISK FACTORS	29
MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND	52
The Board of Trustees	52
The Advisor and the Subadvisor	52
Portfolio Management Information	52
Advisory Agreement	52
The Subadvisory Agreement	53
Service Agreement	53
Distribution and Service Fee	53
DISTRIBUTIONS	55
FEDERAL INCOME TAX MATTERS	55
DIVIDEND REINVESTMENT PLAN	58
PURCHASE TERMS	58
DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE	61
PERIODIC REPURCHASE OFFERS	61
DISTRIBUTION ARRANGEMENTS	63
CUSTODIAN	64
TRANSFER AGENT	64
REPORTS TO SHAREHOLDERS	64
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	64
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	64
AUTHORIZED SHARES	64
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	65
APPENDIX – RELATED PERFORMANCE INFORMATION	66

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following is only a summary of this Prospectus and does not contain all of the information that you should consider before investing in the fund. You should review the more detailed information contained in this prospectus ("Prospectus") and in the Statement of Additional Information ("SAI"), especially the information set forth under the heading "Investment Objective and Principal Investment Strategies" and "Risk Factors."

The Fund

John Hancock CQS Multi Asset Credit Fund (formerly, John Hancock Multi Asset Credit Fund), a Massachusetts business trust (the "fund").

Continuous Offering

The fund continuously offers and sells shares of beneficial interests (the "Shares") designated as Class I Shares ("Class I Shares"), Class A Shares ("Class A Shares"), and Class U Shares ("Class U Shares"), through John Hancock Investment Management Distributors LLC (the "Distributor"). Investors who purchase Shares in the offering, and other persons who acquire Shares and are admitted to the fund by its Board of Trustees (each, individually a "Trustee" and collectively, the "Board"), will become shareholders of the fund (the "Shareholders"). The fund currently intends to accept purchases of Shares on daily basis. All Shares are sold at the most recently calculated net asset value per Share for the class of Shares purchased as of the date on which the purchase is accepted. The minimum initial investment in the fund by any account is \$250,000 for Class I Shares and \$1,000 for Class A Shares and Class U Shares. The minimum investment amounts may be reduced or waived by the fund at the fund's sole discretion. *See* "Purchase Terms." The fund is a closed-end "interval fund" and, in order to provide a degree of liquidity to Shareholders, the fund has adopted a fundamental policy pursuant to Rule 23c-3 under the 1940 Act, to make regular offers to repurchase between 5% and 25% of its outstanding Shares at NAV per share. In each repurchase offer, the fund will offer to repurchase its Shares at their net asset value ("NAV") on the relevant valuation date reduced by any applicable repurchase fee. *See* "Repurchases and Transfers of Shares."

The fund reserves the right to reject a purchase order for any reason. Shareholders will not have the right to redeem their Shares. However, as described below, in order to provide liquidity to Shareholders, the fund will conduct periodic repurchase offers for a portion of its outstanding Shares.

Investment Objective and Principal Investment Strategies

Investment Objective

The fund's investment objective is to seek to generate a return comprised of both current income and capital appreciation, emphasizing current income with low volatility and low correlation to the broader markets. There can be no assurance that the fund will achieve its investment objective or that it will not incur a loss. The Board may change the investment objective of the fund without shareholder approval.

Investment Strategies Under normal market conditions, the fund invests at least 80% of its net assets (plus any borrowings for investment purposes) in credit-related investments of U.S. and non-U.S. issuers ("Credit Investments"). Credit Investments include: (i) Loans (as defined below); (ii) Fixed-Income Securities (as defined below); (iii) Distressed Debt (as defined below); (iv) Asset-Based Securities Investments ("ABS") (as defined below); (v) Convertible Securities (as defined below); (vi) Emerging Market Debt (as defined below); and (vii) Private Credit (as defined below).

There is no limit on the range of maturities and credit quality of securities in which the fund may invest. Such securities will include below-investment grade securities.

The general descriptions below summarize certain investments that may be pursued by the fund. These descriptions are not intended to be complete explanations of the strategies described or a list of all possible investments that may be used by the fund.

Loans

Loans will include, but will not be limited to, performing loans and long-biased holdings of sub-investment grade senior and/or subordinated loans, including second liens and mezzanine debt, which are obligations of entities that are expected to maintain debt servicing obligations.

Senior loans are investments in originated first and second lien term loans, delayed draw term loans, revolving credit facilities, and club deals. These types of investments are called "senior loans" because they are generally secured by a borrower's assets pursuant to a first or second priority or "senior" lien, ranking above unsecured and subordinated bonds. Such loans pay a coupon and repay the bulk of principle at maturity. This means that the asset class has little or no interest rate duration. Senior loans do not include commercial mortgage loans (including subordinated real estate mezzanine financing). The fund may invest in loans either by transacting directly at the initial funding date or acquiring loans in secondary market transactions. The fund's commitments in connection with a portion of the loans in which it invests may be unfunded.

The fund may invest in loans secured by substantially all of the assets of the borrower and the other loan parties (subject to customary exceptions), including a pledge of the equity of the borrower and its subsidiaries. While real property is not a primary source of collateral, occasionally mortgages are part of the collateral package if the borrower owns particularly valuable real property. The fund may also invest in subordinated debt obligations to the extent permitted by the fund's investment restrictions.

The fund may invest in loans and other debt securities that have the same characteristics as senior loans except that such loans are second in lien priority rather than first. Such "second lien" loans and securities like senior loans typically have adjustable floating-rate interest payments. Accordingly, the risks associated with "second lien" loans are higher than the risks of loans with first priority over the collateral. In the event of default on a "second lien" loan, the first priority lien holder has first claim to the underlying collateral of the loan. It is possible that no collateral value would remain for the second priority lien holder, and therefore result in a loss of investment to the fund.

The fund may also invest in mezzanine debt, which generally will be unrated or have ratings or implied or imputed ratings below investment grade. Mezzanine debt or securities are generally unsecured and/or subordinated to other obligations, and tend to have greater credit and liquidity risk than that typically associated with investment grade corporate obligations. The risks associated with mezzanine debt include a greater possibility that adverse changes in the financial condition of the obligor or in general economic conditions may adversely affect the obligor's ability to pay principal and interest on its debt. Many obligors on mezzanine debt are highly leveraged. As such, specific developments affecting such obligors, such as reduced cash flow from operations or the inability to refinance debt at maturity, may also adversely affect such obligors' ability to meet debt service obligations.

Fixed-Income Securities

The fund may invest in a diversified portfolio of bonds. These may include, but are not limited to, corporate bonds and debentures, mortgage-backed and asset-backed securities, and U.S. government and agency securities. These may include, but are not limited to, domestic and foreign corporate bonds, government obligations, debentures and notes, convertible securities, preferred securities, and domestic and foreign government obligations. The fund may have long exposures to corporate and financial credits through credit default swaps and long exposures to corporate credit indices through credit default swaps, exchange traded funds and other instruments. There is no limit on the fund's average maturity.

Distressed Debt

The fund may invest in distressed debt securities. Distressed debt securities are bonds issued by entities that are either already in default, under bankruptcy protection, or in distress and heading toward such a condition. Such securities can be issued by both domestic and foreign private institutions and governments. Distressed debt securities typically do not receive interest payments and such securities may be subject to restrictions on resale. The fund may also maintain long positions in equity or equity related instruments following the reorganization, restructuring and/or insolvency of a loan obligor or as the result of conversion events in convertible securities.

ABS

ABS are investments including, but not limited to:

- Commercial Real Estate Lending: the origination and acquisition of commercial real estate loans secured by housing-related and traditional commercial real estate property types;
- Consumer-Related Assets: acquisition of consumer loans, including distressed or nonperforming loans; high-yield ABS backed by various forms of non mortgage household debt largely focused on select market segments such as: automobile loans and leases, credit cards and personal installment loans; and other types of consumer loans;
- Corporate Asset-Based Credit: asset-based corporate credit secured by real estate, equipment, receivables, inventory and intellectual property rights, among other assets;
- Esoteric Credit: securities backed by contracted cashflows of loans or leases on data centers, music royalties, mobile phone plans, spectrum bandwidth rights, solar panels for either residential or commercial use, or other asset types;
- Residential Real Estate Lending: the origination and acquisition of residential real estate loans and legacy mortgage loan pools, including distressed or nonperforming loans, and newly originated non-agency mortgage loans;
- Securitized Credit: securities backed by residential real estate ("RMBS"), commercial real estate ("CMBS"), collateralized mortgage obligations ("CMOs"), secured corporate loans ("CLOs") and ABS;
- Significant Risk Transfer Assets: exposure to portfolios of loans via bank issued credit linked notes or fully funded credit default swap contracts; and
- Transportation Assets: transportation assets such as loans and leases backed by commercial aircraft, aircraft engines, shipping vessels or other transportation and equipment.

The fund may also take long exposures to ABS indices (such as CMBX) through credit default swaps.

The fund may trade both rated and unrated debt as well as listed and unlisted instruments and debt-equity hybrid instruments.

Except for RMBS, CMBS, CMOs, CLOs and ABS, which may range from most senior (AAA-rated) to most subordinate (BB-rated, B-rated and equity), most loans and investments made directly by the fund are not rated. If a loan or investment is rated, it will usually be rated by S&P Global Ratings, Moody's Investors Service, Inc., Fitch Ratings, Kroll Bond Rating Agency or DBRS Morningstar, and may be rated below investment-grade.

Convertible Securities

Convertible Securities may include convertible bonds, convertible notes, convertible preference shares, exchangeable bonds (whereby the underlying security is different from the corresponding issuer), warrants and any other convertible or exchangeable instruments. Equity and equity-linked securities (including depositary receipts and other participation rights), index and participation notes and equity linked notes may be held on an ancillary basis. Investments in Convertible Securities are not subject to the rating criteria with respect to non-convertible debt obligations. As with all debt securities, the market value of Convertible Securities tends to decline as interest rates increase and, conversely, to increase as interest rates decline. The market value of Convertible Securities can also be heavily dependent upon the changing value of the equity securities into which such securities are convertible, depending on whether the market price of the underlying security exceeds the conversion price. Convertible Securities generally rank senior to common stocks in an issuer's capital structure and consequently entail less risk than the issuer's common stock. However, the extent to which such risk is reduced depends upon the degree to which the Convertible Security sells above its value as a fixed-income security.

Emerging Market Debt

The fund may invest in debt instruments of emerging-market issuers. CQS (US), LLC (the "Subadvisor" or "COS") may consider, but is not limited to, the classifications by the World Bank, the International Finance Corporation, or the United Nations and its agencies in determining whether a country is an emerging or a developed country. Examples of emerging-market countries include most African, Central Asian, Eastern European, and South and Central American nations. The portfolio managers use proprietary research to identify specific countries, corporate sectors, and issuers that are attractively priced, and shall not be constrained by market capitalization, company fundamentals, security valuation or seasoning, or similar characteristics. The Subadvisor uses economic and industry analysis to try to anticipate shifts in the business cycle and determine which countries and sectors might benefit over the next twelve (12) months. Due to potentially volatile conditions in emerging markets, the fund's investment process may result in a higher-thanaverage portfolio turnover ratio, which could increase transaction costs. In the event of extreme market conditions, the Subadvisor may temporarily depart from the investment strategy for defensive purposes. A number of countries that the fund may invest in may not have sovereign bond ratings, may be belowinvestment-grade, or may be unrated. Below-investment-grade debt securities are also referred to as junk bonds. The fund may invest in corporate or other privately issued debt instruments of issuers having market capitalizations of below \$1 billion at the time of investment. The debt securities in which the

fund may invest include, but are not limited to, debt issued by governments or government agencies, including the U.S. Treasury; U.S. and foreign corporate-debt instruments; mortgage- and asset-backed securities and collateralized mortgage obligations; and variable and floating-rate senior and subordinated corporate-debt obligations. There is no limit on the maturities of the debt instruments in which the fund will invest. The fund may invest in securities denominated in any currency, including U.S. dollar-denominated emerging-market debt, and may be subject to unexpected, adverse currency fluctuations.

Private Credit

Private Credit is credit that is extended to companies or projects on a bilaterally negotiated basis and is not publicly offered or traded such as many corporate bonds are and is originated or held by lenders which are not banks. Private Credit takes various legal forms including loans, bonds, notes or private securitization issues. Private Credit encompasses various strategies including real estate debt, distressed debt, direct lending, mezzanine financing and structured financing. Strategies that do not easily fall into one of these categories are either opportunistic (investing across the credit spectrum as market opportunities permit) or niche/specialty finance strategies.

Other Investment Strategies

The fund may also, but is not required to, make other investments as follows:

The fund may invest in notes, bills, debentures, convertible and preferred securities, government and municipal obligations and other credit instruments with similar economic characteristics. In addition, from time to time, the fund may invest in or hold common stock and other equity or equity related securities incidental to the purchase or ownership of Credit Investments or in connection with a reorganization, restructuring and/or insolvency of a borrower or as the result of a conversion event on a convertible security.

The fund may use derivative instruments to enhance returns, for efficient portfolio management purposes, gain investment exposure to Credit Investments, to provide downside protection and to dampen volatility.

As required by Rule 18f-4 under the 1940 Act (the "Derivatives Rule"), funds that engage in derivatives transactions, other than "limited derivatives users" (as defined under the Derivatives Rule), generally must adopt and implement written derivatives risk management program (the "Derivatives Risk Management Program"), that is reasonably designed to manage the funds' derivatives risks, while taking into account the funds' derivatives and other investments. This program includes risk guidelines, stress testing, internal reporting and escalation and periodic review of the program. Since the fund intends to engage in derivatives transactions and does not expect to qualify as a limited derivatives user, the fund will adopt a Derivatives Risk Management Program. In addition, on a quarterly and annual basis, the Advisor will provide the Board with written reports that address the operation, adequacy and effectiveness of the fund's Derivatives Risk Management Program, which is generally designed to assess and manage derivatives risk.

The fund may retain amounts in cash or cash equivalents pending reinvestment where the Subadvisor considers it appropriate in order for the fund to seek to achieve its investment objective.

In addition, the fund may make use of leverage to seek to achieve its investment objective or for liquidity (*i.e.*, to finance the repurchase of shares and/or bridge the financing of investments in Credit Investments). The fund may leverage its capital by borrowing on a short term basis (e.g., through the use of an overdraft facility and/or (reverse) repurchase agreements) and/or through the use of futures, forward contracts, options and other derivative instruments in order to finance redemptions, to permit currency hedging, manage interest rate risk, and make portfolio management more efficient to allow the fund's portfolio to remain fully invested prior to settlement of sales of securities or other investments. Financial derivatives exhibit embedded leverage. The fund may also participate in loans, corporate credit or credit derivatives referencing loans, which inherently feature leverage. The fund may not grant loans or act as a guarantor on behalf of third-parties or borrow money except for short-term borrowings not to exceed one (1) year in an amount not exceeding 25% of its net assets.

In addition, the fund may lend its securities so long as such loans do not represent more than 33 1/3% of its total assets. As collateral for the loaned securities, the borrower must provide portfolio collateral equal to at least 100% of the value of the loaned securities. The collateral will consist of cash (including U.S. dollars and foreign currency), cash equivalents or securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities. The borrower must also agree to increase the collateral if the value of the loaned securities increases. If the market value of the loaned securities declines, the borrower may request that some collateral be returned.

The fund may invest in instruments that, at the time of investment, are illiquid (generally, those securities that cannot be disposed of within seven (7) days in the ordinary course of business at approximately the value at which the fund has valued the securities). The fund may also invest, without limit, in securities that are unregistered (but are eligible for purchase and sale by certain qualified institutional buyers) or are held by control persons of the issuer and securities that are subject to contractual restrictions on their resale, such as but not limited to closed-end funds, business development companies and partnerships.

The fund may invest its cash balances in money market instruments, U.S. government securities, commercial paper, certificates of deposit, repurchase agreements, reverse repurchase agreements and other high quality debt instruments maturing in one year or less, among other instruments.

The fund may create or organize or otherwise utilize special purpose subsidiaries or other special purpose investment vehicles ("SPVs"), which are wholly-owned subsidiaries of the fund, to facilitate the fund's investment strategies. Certain fund investments may be held by these SPVs.

The fund is not limited to the types of investments described above and may invest in other types of investments consistent with the fund's investment objective.

Co-Investment

Under the 1940 Act, the fund is subject to certain regulatory restrictions in negotiating investments with entities, such as the Subadvisor and its affiliates, unless it obtains an exemptive order from the SEC. The fund relies on an exemptive order from the SEC permitting co-investment with other funds managed in a manner consistent with the fund's investment objective, positions, policies, strategies and restrictions as well as regulatory requirements and other pertinent factors. Under the order, the fund is permitted to co-invest with affiliates if a "required majority" (as defined in Section 57(o) of the 1940 Act) of the fund's Independent Trustees (as defined below) make certain conclusions in connection with a co-investment transaction, including, for example, that (1) the terms of the transactions, including the consideration to be paid, are reasonable and fair to the fund and its Shareholders and do not involve overreaching of the fund or its Shareholders by any person concerned and (2) the transaction is consistent with the interests of Shareholders and is consistent with the fund's investment objective and strategies.

The Investment Advisor and Subadvisor

The fund's investment advisor is John Hancock Investment Management LLC (the "Advisor" or "JHIM") and its subadvisor is CQS (US), LLC (the "Subadvisor" or "CQS").

The Advisor is a registered investment adviser with the SEC under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 ("Advisers Act") and is an indirect principally owned subsidiary of Manulife Financial Corporation. The Advisor is responsible for overseeing the management of the fund, including its day-to-day business operations and monitoring the Subadvisor. As of December 31, 2024, the Advisor had total assets under management of approximately \$165.2 billion.

The Subadvisor is a registered investment adviser with the SEC under the Advisers Act and is a Delaware limited liability company. The Subadvisor is also an indirect principally owned subsidiary of Manulife Financial Corporation. The Subadvisor handles the fund's portfolio management activity, subject to oversight by the Advisor. As of December 31, 2024, the Subadvisor had total assets under management of approximately \$2,688 million.

The Distributor

John Hancock Investment Management Distributors LLC acts as the distributor of Shares on a best efforts basis, subject to various conditions, pursuant to the terms of a distribution agreement entered into with the fund. The Distributor maintains its principal office at 200 Berkeley Street, Boston, Massachusetts, 02116.

Custodian

State Street Bank and Trust Company, located at One Congress Street, Suite 1, Boston, Massachusetts 02114, currently acts as custodian with respect to the fund's assets.

Transfer Agent

SS&C GIDS, Inc. currently acts as transfer agent and dividend paying agent with respect to the fund's assets and is located at 80 Lamberton Road, Windsor, Connecticut 06095.

Board of Trustees

The Board has an oversight role with respect to the fund and will include a majority of members who will not be "interested persons" of the fund or of the Advisor as defined in Section 2(a)(19) of the 1940 Act ("Independent Trustees"). The Board consists of four members, three of whom are Independent Trustees.

Fees and Expenses

The fees and expenses of the fund are set forth below under "Fees and Expenses." In consideration of the advisory services provided by the Advisor to the fund, the Advisor is entitled to a Management Fee (as defined below). The fund's fees and expenses also include the following other fees: transfer agent fee, custody fee, and distribution and service fee. Class I Shares, Class A Shares and Class U Shares are subject to different fees and expenses.

Credit Facility

The fund may enter into one or more credit agreements or other similar agreements negotiated on market terms (each, a "Borrowing Transaction") with one or more banks or other financial institutions which may or may not be affiliated with the Advisor (each, a "Financial Institution"). The fund may borrow under a credit facility for a number of reasons, including without limitation, in connection with its investment activities, to make monthly income distributions, to satisfy repurchase requests from Shareholders, and to otherwise provide the fund with temporary liquidity. To facilitate such Borrowing Transactions, the fund may pledge its assets to the Financial Institution.

Organizational and Offering Expenses

The fund incurred organization costs of \$599,718 and offering costs of \$311,541 upon commencement of operations. Organization costs are expensed as incurred. Offering costs are amortized over the fund's first year of operations.

Expense Limitation Agreement

The Advisor contractually agrees to reduce its Management Fee for the fund or, if necessary, make payment to the fund, in an amount equal to the amount by which the following expenses of the fund, incurred in the ordinary course of the fund's business, exceed 0.51% percent of average monthly net assets (on an annualized basis) of the fund: (a) administrative fees; (b) custody and accounting fees; (c) audit fees; (d) legal fees; (e) independent trustee fees; (f) valuation fees; (g) blue sky fees; (h) insurance premiums; (i) printing costs; (j) registration and filing expenses; (k) organization and offering expenses; (l) transfer agent fees and service fees; and (m) other miscellaneous ordinary expenses, but excluding: (1) advisory fees; (2) interest expense; (3) 12b-1 fees; (4) any cashiering or other investment servicing fees; (5) litigation and indemnification expenses and other extraordinary expenses not incurred in the ordinary course of the business of the fund; (6) taxes; (7) short dividends, (8) acquired fund fees and expenses, which are based on indirect net expenses associated with the fund's investments in underlying investment companies; (9) class specific expenses; (10) portfolio brokerage commissions; (11) expenses related to, or incurred by, special purpose vehicles or other subsidiaries of the fund held directly or indirectly by the fund; (12) expenses, including legal expenses, related to investments of the fund; and (13) expenses, including legal expenses, related to co-investment transactions involving the fund. This agreement expires on February 28, 2026, unless renewed by mutual agreement of the Advisor and the fund based upon a determination that this is appropriate under the circumstances at that time. The Advisor also contractually agrees to waive a portion of its Management Fee and/or reimburse expenses for the fund and certain other John Hancock Funds according to an asset level breakpoint schedule that is based on the aggregate net assets of all the funds participating in the waiver or reimbursement. This waiver is allocated proportionally among the participating funds. This agreement expires on July 31, 2026, unless renewed by mutual agreement of the fund and the Advisor based upon a determination that this is appropriate under the circumstances at that time.

INVESTING IN THE FUND

Purchase of Shares

The fund offers three separate classes of Shares designated as Class I Shares, Class A Shares, and Class U Shares. Shares may only be purchased through brokers, dealers or banks that have entered into selling agreements with the Distributor, or through intermediaries that have an agreement with the Distributor related to the purchase of Shares. The fund intends to accept purchases of Shares on a daily basis. The Board may discontinue accepting purchases on a daily basis at any time.

Closed-End Fund Structure: Limited Liquidity and Transfer Restrictions

The fund has been organized as a closed-end management investment company. Closed-end funds differ from open-end management investment companies (commonly known as mutual funds) in that closed-end fund shareholders do not have the right to redeem their shares on a daily basis. In order to meet daily redemption requests, mutual funds are subject to more stringent regulatory limitations than closed-end funds. In particular, a mutual fund generally may not invest more than 15% of its assets in illiquid securities and closed-end funds are not subject to such a limitation.

The fund does not list the Shares on any securities exchange, and it is not expected that any secondary market will develop for the Shares. Shareholders will not be able to tender for repurchase of their Shares on a daily basis because the fund is a closed-end fund. Shares may not currently be exchanged for shares of any other fund. In order to provide liquidity to Shareholders, the fund is structured as an "interval fund" and conducts periodic repurchase offers for a portion of its outstanding Shares, as described herein.

An investment in the fund is suitable only for investors who can bear the risks associated with the limited liquidity of the Shares. Shares should be viewed as a long-term investment.

Periodic Repurchase Offers

The fund is a closed-end "interval fund" and, in order to provide a degree of liquidity to Shareholders, the fund has adopted a fundamental policy pursuant to Rule 23c-3 under the 1940 Act, to make quarterly offers to repurchase between 5% and 25% of its outstanding Shares at NAV per share.

Notices of each quarterly repurchase offer are sent to Shareholders of record at least 21 days before the "Repurchase Request Deadline" (*i.e.*, the latest date on which Shareholders can tender their Shares in response to a repurchase offer). This notice may be included with a Shareholder report or other fund document. For the avoidance of doubt, Shareholders may withdraw or modify their tenders at any time prior to the Repurchase Request Deadline pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(6) under the 1940 Act. In addition, the fund cannot require that a minimum number of Shares be tendered pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(1) under the 1940 Act.

If you invest in the fund through a financial intermediary, the notice will be provided to you by your financial intermediary. This notice will also be posted on the fund's website at https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-i-jmcfx. The fund determines the net asset value applicable to repurchases no later than fourteen (14) days after the Repurchase Request Deadline (or the next business day, if the 14th day is not a business day) (the "Repurchase Pricing Date"). The fund expects to distribute payment to Shareholders no later than seven (7) calendar days after such date (the "Repurchase Payment Deadline"). The fund's Shares are not listed on any securities exchange, and the fund anticipates that no secondary market will develop for its Shares. Accordingly, you may not be able to sell Shares when and/or in the amount that you desire. Thus, Shares are appropriate only as a long-term investment. In addition, the fund's repurchase offers may subject the fund and Shareholders to special risks. The Repurchase Request Deadline will be strictly observed.

Subject to its investment limitations, the fund may borrow to finance the repurchase of Shares or to make a tender offer. Interest on any borrowings to finance Share repurchase transactions or the accumulation of cash by the fund in anticipation of Share repurchases or tenders will reduce the fund's net income and gains. Any Share repurchase, tender offer or borrowing that might be approved by the Board would have to comply with the 1940 Act and the rules and regulations thereunder and other applicable law.

The fund intends to make regular monthly cash distributions to Shareholders. The fund will distribute annually any net short-term capital gain and any net capital gain (which is the excess of net long-term capital gain over net short-term capital loss).

Distributions to Shareholders cannot be assured, and the amount of each monthly distribution may vary. See "Distributions" and "Federal Income Tax Matters."

Dividend Reinvestment Plan

Each Shareholder will automatically be a participant under the fund's Dividend Reinvestment Plan ("DRP") and have all income dividends and/or capital gains distributions automatically reinvested in Shares. Election not to participate in the DRP and to receive all income dividends and/or capital gains distributions, if any, in cash may be made by notice to the fund or, if applicable, to a Shareholder's broker or other intermediary (who should be directed to inform the fund).

Provision of Tax Information to Reports

The fund will furnish to Shareholders as soon as practicable after the end of each taxable year information on Form 1099 as is required by law to assist Shareholders in preparing their tax returns. The fund will prepare Shareholders: Shareholder and transmit to Shareholders an unaudited semi-annual and an audited annual report. Shareholders may also receive additional periodic reports regarding the fund's operations.

TAXATION

The fund expects to qualify, as a "regulated investment company" (a "RIC") under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"). For each taxable year that the fund so qualifies, the fund is not subject to federal income tax on that part of its taxable income that it distributes to Shareholders. Taxable income consists generally of net investment income and any capital gains. The fund will distribute substantially all of its net investment income and gains to Shareholders. These distributions generally will be taxable as ordinary income or capital gains to the Shareholders. Shareholders not subject to tax on their income will not be required to pay tax on amounts distributed to them. The fund will inform Shareholders of the amount and character of the distributions to Shareholders. See "Investing in the Fund -Dividend Reinvestment Plan."

SUMMARY OF RISKS

The fund's principal risk factors are listed below by general risks and strategy risks. The fund ordered the descriptions of the six most significant risks to the fund, based on the currently expected impact to the fund's net asset value, yield and total return, so that they appear first. The fund's other main risks follow in alphabetical order, not in order of importance. Before investing, be sure to read the additional descriptions of these risks beginning on page 29 of this Prospectus, and under "Investments, Techniques, Risks and Limitations" in the fund's SAI.

Senior Loans Risk. The fund may be subject to greater levels of credit risk, call (or "prepayment") risk, settlement risk and liquidity risk than funds that do not invest in senior loans. Senior loans are considered predominantly speculative with respect to an issuer's continuing ability to make principal and interest payments, and may be more volatile than other types of securities. An economic downturn or individual corporate developments could adversely affect the market for these instruments and reduce the fund's ability to sell these instruments at an advantageous time or price. An economic downturn would generally lead to a higher non-payment rate and a senior loan may lose significant value before a default occurs. The fund may also be subject to greater levels of liquidity risk than funds that do not invest in senior loans.

Fixed-income Securities Risk. A rise in interest rates typically causes bond prices to fall. The longer the average maturity or duration of the bonds held by the fund, the more sensitive it will likely be to interest-rate fluctuations. An issuer may not make all interest payments or repay all or any of the principal borrowed. Changes in a security's credit quality may adversely affect fund performance.

Distressed Debt Risk. The fund may invest in distressed debt securities. Investing in distressed debt securities is speculative and involves substantial risks in addition to those of non-distressed high-yield securities. Distressed debt securities generally do not generate interest payments. Principal on distressed debt might not be repaid, and a fund could lose up to its entire investment.

ABS. ABS include interests in pools of debt securities, commercial or consumer loans, or other receivables. The value of these securities depends on many factors, including changes in interest rates, the availability of information concerning the pool and its structure, the credit quality of the underlying assets, the market's perception of the servicer of the pool, and any credit enhancement provided. In addition, ABS have prepayment risk. Prepayment of debt or loans will result in an unforeseen loss of interest income to the fund as the fund may be required to reinvest assets at a lower interest rate.

Convertible Securities Risk. Convertible securities are subject to certain risks of both equity and debt securities. The market values of convertible securities tend to fall as interest rates rise and rise as interest rates fall. As the market price of underlying common stock declines below the conversion price, the market value of the convertible security tends to be increasingly influenced by its yield.

Foreign Securities Risk. Less information may be publicly available regarding foreign issuers, including foreign government issuers. Foreign securities may be subject to foreign taxes and may be more volatile than U.S. securities. Currency fluctuations and political and economic developments may adversely impact the value of foreign securities. The risks of investing in foreign securities are magnified in emerging markets. Foreign countries, especially emerging market countries, also may have problems associated with settlement of sales. Such problems could cause the fund to suffer a loss if a security to be sold declines in value while settlement of the sale is delayed. In addition, there may be difficulties and delays in enforcing a judgment in a foreign court resulting in potential losses to the fund. Depositary receipts are subject to most of the risks associated with investing in foreign securities directly because the value of a depositary receipt is dependent upon the market price of the underlying foreign equity security. Depositary receipts are also subject to liquidity risk.

Changes in U.S. Law. Changes in state and U.S. federal laws applicable to the fund, including changes to state and U.S. federal tax laws, or applicable to the Advisor, the Subadvisor and securities or other instruments in which the fund may invest, may negatively affect the fund's returns to Shareholders.

Credit and Counterparty Risk. The issuer or guarantor of a fixed-income security, the counterparty to an over-the-counter derivatives contract, or a borrower of fund securities may not make timely payments or otherwise honor its obligations. A downgrade or default affecting any of the fund's securities could affect the fund's performance.

Distribution Risk. There can be no assurance that monthly distributions paid by the fund to Shareholders will be maintained at current levels or increase over time. The fund's cash available for distribution may vary widely over the short- and long-term.

Economic and Market Events Risk. Events in the U.S. and global financial markets, including actions taken by the U.S. Federal Reserve or foreign central banks to stimulate or stabilize economic growth, may at times result in unusually high market volatility, which could negatively impact performance.

Hedging, Derivatives, and Other Strategic Transactions Risk. Hedging, derivatives, and other strategic transactions may increase the fund's volatility and could produce disproportionate losses, potentially more than the fund's principal investment. Risks of these transactions are different from and possibly greater than risks of investing directly in securities and other traditional instruments. Under certain market conditions, derivatives could become harder to value or sell and may become subject to liquidity risk (i.e., the inability to enter into closing transactions). Derivatives and other strategic transactions that the fund intends to utilize include: futures contracts, options, interest rate swaps, reverse repurchase agreements, and swaps. Futures contracts, options, and swaps generally are subject to counterparty risk.

In addition, swaps may be subject to interest-rate and settlement risk, and the risk of default of the underlying reference obligation. Derivatives associated with foreign currency transactions are subject to currency risk. An event of default or insolvency of the counterparty to a reverse repurchase agreement could result in delays or restrictions with respect to the fund's ability to dispose of the underlying securities. In addition, a reverse repurchase agreement may be considered a form of leverage and may, therefore, increase fluctuations in the fund's NAV.

Illiquidity of Shares. The fund is a closed-end investment company designed primarily for long-term investors and is not intended to be a trading vehicle. The fund does not currently intend to list Shares for trading on any national securities exchange. There is no secondary trading market for Shares, and it is not expected that a secondary market will develop. Shares therefore are not readily marketable.

Inflation Risk. Inflation risk is the risk that the purchasing power of assets or income from investments will be worth less in the future as inflation decreases the value of money. As inflation increases, the real value of the Shares and distributions thereon can decline.

Interest Rate Risk. Interest rate risk is the risk that fixed-income securities such as debt securities and preferred securities will decline in value because of changes in market interest rates. When market interest rates rise, the market value of such securities generally will fall. The fund's investments in debt securities and preferred securities means that the NAV and market price of the Shares will tend to decline if market interest rates rise.

Lending Risk. The fund may originate loans to, or purchase, assignments of or participations in loans made to, various issuers, including distressed loans. Such investments may include senior secured, junior secured and mezzanine loans and other secured and unsecured debt that has been recently originated or that trade on the secondary market. The value of the fund's investments in loans may be detrimentally affected to the extent a borrower defaults on its obligations, there is insufficient collateral and/or there are extensive legal and other costs incurred in collecting on a defaulted loan. In the event of any litigation associated with the fund needing to collect on a defaulted loan, such litigation may consume substantial amounts of the Advisor's and the Subadvisor's time and attention, and that time and the devotion of these resources to litigation may, at times, be disproportionate to the amounts at stake in the litigation.

There will be no limits with respect to loan origination by the fund other than: (i) the diversification limits of the 1940 Act, as amended; and (ii) the restrictions on investments involving the Subadvisor's affiliates (e.g., securitizations where the Subadvisor is sponsor).

Leverage Risk. Leverage creates risks for Shareholders, including the likelihood of greater volatility of NAV and market price of, and distributions from, the Shares and the risk that fluctuations in the costs of borrowings may affect the return to Shareholders.

Management Risk. The fund is subject to management risk because it relies on the Subadvisor's ability to pursue the fund's investment objective, subject to the oversight of the Advisor and the Board.

Natural Disasters and Adverse Weather Conditions. Certain areas of the world historically have been prone to major natural disasters, such as hurricanes, earthquakes, typhoons, flooding, tidal waves, tsunamis, erupting volcanoes, wildfires or droughts, and have been economically sensitive to environmental events.

Operational and Cybersecurity Risk. Cybersecurity breaches may allow an unauthorized party to gain access to fund assets, customer data, or proprietary information, or cause the fund or its service providers to suffer data corruption or lose operational functionality.

Potential Consequences of Periodic Repurchase Offers. The fund is a closed-end investment company structured as an "interval fund" and is designed for long-term investors. There is no secondary market for the Shares and the fund expects that no secondary market will develop. In order to provide liquidity to Shareholders, the fund, subject to applicable law, conducts regular repurchase offers of its outstanding Shares at NAV per share. Repurchases generally will be funded from available cash or sales of portfolio securities. However, if at any time cash and other liquid assets held by the fund are not sufficient to meet the fund's repurchase obligations, the fund may, if necessary, sell investments. The sale of securities to fund repurchases could reduce the market price of those securities, which in turn would reduce the fund's NAV per share.

Tax Risk. To qualify for the special tax treatment available to regulated investment companies, the fund must: (i) derive at least 90% of its annual gross income from certain kinds of investment income; (ii) meet certain asset diversification requirements at the end of each quarter; and (iii) distribute in each taxable year at least the sum of 90% of its net investment income (including net interest income and net short-term capital gain and 90% of its net exempt interest income). If the fund fails to meet any of these requirements, subject to the opportunity to cure such failures under applicable provisions of the Code, the fund will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at regular corporate rates on its taxable income, including its net capital gain, even if such income is distributed to Shareholders of the fund.

Tax Risk - Additional Tax Considerations; Distributions to Shareholders and Payment of Tax Liability. The fund will distribute substantially all of its net investment income and gains, if any, to Shareholders. These distributions generally will be taxable as ordinary income or capital gains to the Shareholders. Shareholders not subject to tax on their income will not be required to pay tax on amounts distributed to them.

Valuation Risk. The Board has designated the Advisor as the valuation designee to perform fair value functions for the fund in accordance with the Advisor's valuation policies and procedures. In accordance with these policies and procedures, the Advisor values the fund's investments at fair value as determined in good faith when market quotations are not readily available or are deemed to be unreliable. Fair value pricing may require subjective determinations about the value of a security or other asset. As a result, there can be no assurance that fair value pricing will reflect actual market value, and it is possible that the fair value determined for a security or other asset will be materially different from quoted or published prices, from the prices used by others for the same security or other asset and/or from the value that actually could be or is realized upon the sale of that security or other asset. The Advisor, as valuation designee, is subject to Board oversight and reports to the Board information regarding the fair valuation process and related material matters.

Investments in Real Estate Investments and Real Estate Debt Generally

Investments in real estate have the following principal risks:

- Economic and market fluctuations;
- Changes in environmental, zoning and other laws;
- Casualty or condemnation losses;
- Regulatory limitations on rents;
- Decreases in property values;
- Changes in the appeal of properties to tenants;
- Tenant defaults;
- Changes in supply and demand;
- Energy supply shortages;
- Various uninsured or uninsurable risks;
- Natural disasters;
- Changes in government regulations (such as rent control);
- Changes in the availability of debt financing and/or mortgage funds which may render the sale or refinancing of properties difficult or impracticable;
- Increased mortgage defaults;
- · Increases in borrowing rates; and
- Negative developments in the economy that depress travel activity, demand and real estate values generally.

Risks Related to Residential Real Estate

Investments related to Residential Real Estate have the following principal risks:

- Mortgages made to borrowers with lower credit scores. may be more sensitive to economic factors;
- A decline or an extended flattening of home prices and appraisal values may result in increases in delinquencies and losses;
- The increase in monthly payments on adjustable-rate mortgage loans may result in higher delinquency rates;
- Certain residential mortgage loans may be structured with negative amortization features;
- Economic and market fluctuations;
- Changes in environmental, zoning and other laws;
- · Casualty or condemnation losses;
- Regulatory limitations on rents;
- Decreases in property values;
- Changes in supply and demand;
- Natural disasters;
- Changes in government regulations (such as rent control);
- Changes in the availability of debt financing and/or mortgage funds which may render the sale or refinancing of properties difficult or impracticable; and
- Increases in borrowing rates.

Risks Related to Consumer Based Loans Investments in Consumer Based Loans have the following principal risks:

• Consumer Finance Industry Regulatory Environment

The fund may be subject to a wide variety of laws and regulations in the jurisdictions where it operates in respect of its consumer finance activities, including supervision and licensing by numerous governmental entities. These laws and regulations may create significant constraints on the fund's consumer finance investments and result in significant costs related to compliance.

• Noncompliance with Consumer Financial Protection Laws

If certain consumer loan contracts do not comply with U.S. federal and state consumer financial protection laws, the servicer may be prevented from or delayed in collecting the loan contract.

Risks Associated with Corporate Asset-Based Credit The fund may invest in asset-based corporate credit secured by real estate, equipment, receivables, inventory and intellectual property rights. A fundamental risk associated with the fund's investments in corporate asset-based credit is that the companies in whose debt the fund invests will be unable to make regular payments (e.g., principal and interest payments) when due, or at all, or otherwise fail to perform. A number of factors may impact the failure of such companies to make payments on their loans, such as, among other factors, (i) an adverse development in their business, (ii) an economic downturn, (iii) poor performance by their management teams, (iv) legal, tax or regulatory changes, (v) a change in the competitive environment, or (vi) a force majeure event. The companies may be operating at a loss or have significant variations in operating results, or may otherwise be experiencing financial distress even when the Subadvisor expects them to remain stable. Additionally, the companies may require substantial additional capital to support their operations or to maintain their competitive position and as a result of that may become highly leveraged.

Risks Related to Esoteric Credit The fund may invest its assets in "alternative investments," which include non-traditional debt investments and smaller segments of the debt markets, also known as niche or esoteric debt products. Alternative investments provide limited liquidity and include, among other things, the risks inherent in investing in securities, futures, commodities and derivatives, using leverage and engaging in short sales. An investment in alternative investment products is speculative, involves substantial risks, and should not constitute a complete investment program.

Risks Related to Securitized Credit Investments related to Securitized Credit have the following principal risks:

- Credit risk:
- Market risk:
- Interest rate risk:
- Structural and legal risks;
- Investments in CLOs and other structured vehicles will be frequently subordinate in right of payment to other securities; and
- Regulatory risk related to consumer finance activities, including supervision and licensing by numerous governmental entities.

Risk Transfer Assets

Risks Related to Significant Investments related to Significant Risk Transfer Assets have the following principal risks:

- Credit risk;
- Market risk;
- Interest rate risk; and
- Default Risk.

Risks Related to Transportation Investments Investments related to commercial aviation have the following principal risks:

- Dependence on the continual leasing and remarketing of aircrafts and aircraft engines;
- Potential significant costs resulting from aviation lease defaults;
- The potential for abnormally high maintenance or obsolescence issues with aircrafts and aircraft engines;
- The value of the aircraft or aircraft engine the fund will acquire and the market rates for leases could decline;
- Liability risk as lessor of aircrafts and aircraft engines;
- Risks of aircraft and aircraft engine lease receivables, enhanced equipment trust certificates, aircraft and aircraft engine mortgages and other aviation-related asset-backed securities that seek to monetize leases or mortgages;
- Changes in airline regulations that may adversely affect the fund;
- Failure to obtain certain required licenses and approvals;
- Changes in the Aviation Security Act that may adversely affect the fund;
- Changes in airworthiness directives and operating restrictions that may adversely affect the fund;
- Environmental regulations may negatively affect the airline industry.

Investments related to maritime shipping have the following principal risks:

- Cyclical nature of the maritime sector;
- marine disaster;
- piracy;
- environmental accidents:
- grounding, fire, explosions and collisions;
- cargo and property losses or damage;
- business interruptions caused by mechanical failure, human error, war, terrorism, political action in various countries, labor strikes or adverse weather conditions; and
- work stoppages or other labor problems with crew members serving on vessels including crew strikes and/or boycotts.

Given the risks described above, an investment in Shares may not be appropriate for all investors. You should carefully consider your ability to assume these risks before making an investment in the fund.

FEES AND EXPENSES

The purpose of the table below is to help you understand all fees and expenses that you, as a Shareholder, would bear directly or indirectly. The table below shows the fund's expenses as a percentage of approximately \$ 63,437,500 in net assets.

Shareholder Transaction Expenses	Class A	Class I	Class U
Sales Load on Purchases (as a percentage of offering			
price)(1)	2.50%	None	None
Annual Expenses (as a percentage of net assets attributable to Shares)			
Management Fee	1.25	1.25	1.25
Distribution and Service Fee	0.25	0.00	$0.75^{(2)}$
Other Expenses(2)	2.03	2.03	2.03
Total Annual Fund Operating Expenses	3.53	3.28	4.03
Fee Waiver and/or Expense Reimbursements(3)	-1.53	-1.53	-1.53
Total Annual Fund Operating Expenses after Fee Waiver			
and/or Expense Reimbursements	2.00	1.75	2.50

- (1) Class A Share investments may be subject to a maximum sales charge of 2.50%. Such sales load will not form part of an investor's investment in the fund. Any sales load will reduce the amount of an investor's initial or subsequent investment in the fund, and the impact on a particular investor's investment returns would not be reflected in the returns of the fund. The sales load may be waived in certain circumstances as described in this Prospectus or as otherwise approved by the Advisor.
- (2) Distribution and Service (i.e., Rule 12b-1) fees have been restated to reflect the Class Plan (as defined below) fee schedule effective October 9, 2024.
- (3) "Other Expenses" are based on estimated amounts for the current fiscal year. Other Expenses include the Fund's operating expenses, including professional fees, transfer agency fees, administration fees, custody fees, offering costs and other operating expenses.
- (4) The Advisor contractually agrees to reduce its Management Fee for the fund or, if necessary, make payment to the fund, in an amount equal to the amount by which the following expenses of the fund, incurred in the ordinary course of the fund's business, exceed 0.51% percent of average monthly net assets (on an annualized basis) of the fund: (a) administrative fees; (b) custody and accounting fees; (c) audit fees; (d) legal fees; (e) independent trustee fees; (f) valuation fees; (g) blue sky fees; (h) insurance premiums; (i) printing costs; (j) registration and filing expenses; (k) organization and offering expenses; (l) transfer agent fees and service fees; and (m) other miscellaneous ordinary expenses, but excluding: (1) advisory fees; (2) interest expense; (3) 12b-1 fees; (4) any cashiering or other investment servicing fees; (5) litigation and indemnification expenses and other extraordinary expenses not incurred in the ordinary course of the business of the fund; (6) taxes; (7) short dividends; (8) acquired fund fees and expenses, which are based on indirect net expenses associated with the fund's investments in underlying investment companies; (9) class specific expenses; (10) portfolio brokerage commissions; (11) expenses related to or incurred by special purpose vehicles or
 - expenses, which are based on indirect net expenses associated with the fund's investments in underlying investment companies; (9) class specific expenses; (10) portfolio brokerage commissions; (11) expenses related to, or incurred by, special purpose vehicles or other subsidiaries of the fund held directly or indirectly by the fund; (12) expenses, including legal expenses, related to investments of the fund; and (13) expenses, including legal expenses, related to co-investment transactions involving the fund. This agreement expires on February 28, 2026, unless renewed by mutual agreement of the Advisor and the fund based upon a determination that this is appropriate under the circumstances at that time. The Advisor also contractually agrees to waive a portion of its Management Fee and/or reimburse expenses for the fund and certain other John Hancock funds according to an asset level breakpoint schedule that is based on the aggregate net assets of all the funds participating in the waiver or reimbursement. This waiver is allocated proportionally among the participating funds. This agreement expires on July 31, 2026, unless renewed by mutual agreement of the fund and the Advisor based upon a determination that this is appropriate under the circumstances at that time.

For a more complete description of the various fees and expenses of the fund, see "Management of the Fund."

EXAMPLE

The following example illustrates the expenses that you would pay on a \$1,000 investment in Shares, for the time periods indicated and then redeem or hold all of your Shares at the end of those periods. This example assumes a 5% average annual return and that fund expenses will not change over the periods. Although your actual costs may be higher or lower, based on these assumptions, your costs would be:*

Cumulative Expenses Paid for the Period of:

Expenses (\$)	Class A	Class I	Class U
Year 1	45	18	25
Year 3	117	87	109

Year 5	191	158	194
Year 10	386	347	414

The example should not be considered a representation of future expenses. Actual expenses may be higher or lower.

*The example assumes that the total annual fund operating expenses (excluding any sales loads on reinvested dividends, fee waivers and/or expense reimbursements) set forth in the Annual Expenses table above are as shown and remain the same for each year, and that all dividends and distributions are reinvested at net asset value. The expenses used to calculate the fund's examples do not include fee waivers or expense reimbursements. Actual expenses may be greater or less than those assumed. Moreover, the fund's actual rate of return may be greater or less than the hypothetical 5% return shown in the example.

The fund bears all costs of its organization and operation, including but not limited to expenses of preparing, printing and mailing all shareholders' reports, notices, prospectuses, proxy statements and reports to regulatory agencies; expenses relating to the issuance, registration and qualification of shares; government fees; interest charges; expenses of furnishing to Shareholders their account statements; taxes; expenses of redeeming shares; brokerage and other expenses connected with the execution of portfolio securities transactions; expenses pursuant to the fund's plan of distribution; fees and expenses of custodians including those for keeping books and accounts maintaining a committed line of credit and calculating the NAV of shares; fees and expenses of transfer agents and dividend disbursing agents; legal, accounting, financial, management, tax and auditing fees and expenses of the fund (including an allocable portion of the cost of the Advisor's employees rendering such services to the fund); the compensation and expenses of officers and Trustees (other than persons serving as President or Trustee who are otherwise affiliated with the funds the Advisor or any of their affiliates); expenses of Trustees' and shareholders' meetings; trade association memberships; insurance premiums; and any extraordinary expenses.

The fund incurred organization costs of \$599,718 and offering costs of \$311,541. The fund incurred organization costs upon commencement of operations. Organization costs are expensed as incurred. Offering costs are amortized over the fund's first year of operations.

The Advisor shall be entitled to receive from the fund as compensation for its services a Management Fee.

The fund will pay to the Advisor, as full compensation for all services provided under the Advisory Agreement with respect to the fund, a Management Fee accrued daily and paid at the end of each month at an annual rate as follows:

First	Next	Excess over
\$250 Million	\$500 Million	\$750 Million
of	of	of
<u>Net Assets</u>	<u>Net Assets</u>	<u>Net Assets</u>
1.25%	1.20%	1.175%

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

This table details the financial performance of the fund, including total return information showing how much an investment in the fund has increased or decreased each period (assuming reinvestment of all dividends and distributions).

The financial statements of the fund as of October 31, 2024 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, the fund's independent registered public accounting firm. The report of Ernst & Young LLP, along with the fund's financial statements in the fund's annual report for the fiscal period ended October 31, 2024, has been incorporated by reference into the SAI. Copies of the fund's most recent annual report are available upon request.

CLASS I SHARES

Period ended	October 31, 2024 ¹
Per share operating performance	
Net asset value, beginning of period	\$20.00
Net investment income ²	0.46
Net realized and unrealized gain (loss) on investments	0.12
Total from investment operations	0.58
Less distributions	
From net investment income	(0.40)
Net asset value, end of period ³	\$20.18
Total return (%) ⁴	2.925
Ratios and supplemental data	
Net assets, end of period (in millions)	\$77
Ratios (as a percentage of average net assets):	
Expenses before reductions	3.116
Expenses including reductions	1.75^6
Net investment income	6.26^{7}
Portfolio turnover (%)	28

- Period from 6-18-24 (commencement of operations) to 10-31-24.
- 2 Based on average daily shares outstanding.
- 3 The fund is a continuously offered closed-end fund, the shares of which are offered at net asset value. No secondary market for the fund's shares exists.
- 4 Total returns would have been lower had certain expenses not been reduced during the period.
- 5 Not annualized.
- 6 Annualized. Certain expenses are presented unannualized.
- 7 Annualized.

THE FUND

The fund commenced operations on June 18, 2024, and is a continuously offered diversified, closed-end management investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"). The fund was organized on January 10, 2024, as a Massachusetts business trust pursuant to an Agreement and Declaration of Trust (the "Declaration of Trust").

The fund's principal office is located at the Advisor's offices at 200 Berkeley Street, Boston, Massachusetts, 02116. The Advisor's telephone number is 617-663-2430. Investment advisory services are provided to the fund by the Advisor, John Hancock Investment Management LLC, a limited liability company organized under Massachusetts law, pursuant to an investment advisory agreement approved by the fund's Board of Trustees (the "Advisory Agreement"). Under the supervision of the Advisor and oversight by the Board of Trustees of the fund (the "Board"), CQS (US), LLC (the "Subadvisor" or "CQS") handles the fund's portfolio management activities. The fund's business and affairs are overseen by the Board.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds to the fund will be invested in accordance with the fund's investment objective and policies (as stated below) as soon as practicable. The fund currently anticipates being able to do so, under normal circumstances within three months after receipt. Pending

investment of the net proceeds in accordance with the fund's investment objective and policies, the fund will invest in high-quality, short-term debt securities, cash and/or cash equivalents. Investors should expect, therefore, that before the fund has fully invested the proceeds of the offering in accordance with its investment objective and policies, the fund would earn interest income at a modest rate. If the fund's investments are delayed, the first planned distribution could consist principally of a return of capital.

INVESTMENT PROGRAM

Investment Objective and Principal Investment Strategies

Investment objective: The fund's investment objective is to seek to generate a return comprised of both current income and capital appreciation, emphasizing current income with low volatility and low correlation to the broader markets. There can be no assurance that the fund will achieve its investment objective or that it will not incur a loss. The Board of Trustees of the fund (the "Board") may change the investment objective of the fund without shareholder approval.

Principal Investment Strategies:

Under normal market conditions, the fund invests at least 80% of its net assets (plus any borrowings for investment purposes) in credit-related investments of U.S. and non-U.S. issuers ("Credit Investments"). Credit Investments include: (i) Loans (as defined below); (ii) Fixed-Income Securities (as defined below); (iii) Distressed Debt (as defined below); (iv) Asset-Based Securities Investments ("ABS") (as defined below); (v) Convertible Securities (as defined below); (vi) Emerging Market Debt (as defined below); and (vii) Private Credit (as defined below).

There is no limit on the range of maturities and credit quality of securities in which the fund may invest. Such securities will include below-investment grade securities.

The general descriptions below summarize certain investments that may be pursued by the fund. These descriptions are not intended to be complete explanations of the strategies described or a list of all possible investments that may be used by the fund.

Loans

Loans will include, but will not be limited to, performing loans and long-biased holdings of sub-investment grade senior and/or subordinated loans, including second liens and mezzanine debt, which are obligations of entities that are expected to maintain debt servicing obligations.

Senior loans are investments in originated first and second lien term loans, delayed draw term loans, revolving credit facilities, and club deals. These types of investments are called "senior loans" because they are generally secured by a borrower's assets pursuant to a first or second priority or "senior" lien, ranking above unsecured and subordinated bonds. Such loans pay a coupon and repay the bulk of principle at maturity. This means that the asset class has little or no interest rate duration. Senior loans do not include commercial mortgage loans (including subordinated real estate mezzanine financing). The fund may invest in loans either by transacting directly at the initial funding date or acquiring loans in secondary market transactions. The fund's commitments in connection with a portion of the loans in which it invests may be unfunded.

The fund may invest in loans secured by substantially all of the assets of the borrower and the other loan parties (subject to customary exceptions), including a pledge of the equity of the borrower and its subsidiaries. While real property is not a primary source of collateral, occasionally mortgages are part of the collateral package if the borrower owns particularly valuable real property. The fund may also invest in subordinated debt obligations to the extent permitted by the fund's investment restrictions.

The fund may invest in loans and other debt securities that have the same characteristics as senior loans except that such loans are second in lien priority rather than first. Such "second lien" loans and securities like senior loans typically have adjustable floating-rate interest payments. Accordingly, the risks associated

with "second lien" loans are higher than the risks of loans with first priority over the collateral. In the event of default on a "second lien" loan, the first priority lien holder has first claim to the underlying collateral of the loan. It is possible that no collateral value would remain for the second priority lien holder, and therefore result in a loss of investment to the fund.

The fund may also invest in mezzanine debt, which generally will be unrated or have ratings or implied or imputed ratings below investment grade. Mezzanine debt or securities are generally unsecured and/or subordinated to other obligations, and tend to have greater credit and liquidity risk than that typically associated with investment grade corporate obligations. The risks associated with mezzanine debt include a greater possibility that adverse changes in the financial condition of the obligor or in general economic conditions may adversely affect the obligor's ability to pay principal and interest on its debt. Many obligors on mezzanine debt are highly leveraged. As such, specific developments affecting such obligors, such as reduced cash flow from operations or the inability to refinance debt at maturity, may also adversely affect such obligors' ability to meet debt service obligations.

Fixed-Income Securities

The fund may invest in a diversified portfolio of bonds. These may include, but are not limited to, corporate bonds and debentures, mortgage-backed and asset-backed securities, and U.S. government and agency securities. These may include, but are not limited to, domestic and foreign corporate bonds, government obligations, debentures and notes, convertible securities, preferred securities, and domestic and foreign government obligations. The fund may have long exposures to corporate and financial credits through credit default swaps and long exposures to corporate credit indices through credit default swaps, exchange traded funds and other instruments. There is no limit on the fund's average maturity.

Distressed Debt

The fund may invest in distressed debt securities. Distressed debt securities are bonds issued by entities that are either already in default, under bankruptcy protection, or in distress and heading toward such a condition. Such securities can be issued by both domestic and foreign private institutions and governments. Distressed debt securities typically do not receive interest payments and such securities may be subject to restrictions on resale. The fund may also maintain long positions in equity or equity related instruments following the reorganization, restructuring and/or insolvency of a loan obligor or as the result of conversion events in convertible securities.

ABS

ABS are investments including, but not limited to:

- Commercial Real Estate Lending: the origination and acquisition of commercial real estate loans secured by housing-related and traditional commercial real estate property types;
- Consumer-Related Assets: acquisition of consumer loans, including distressed or nonperforming loans; high-yield ABS backed by various forms of non-mortgage household debt largely focused on select market segments such as: automobile loans and leases, credit cards and personal installment loans; and other types of consumer loans;
- Corporate Asset-Based Credit: asset-based corporate credit secured by real estate, equipment, receivables, inventory and intellectual property rights, among other assets;

- Esoteric Credit: securities backed by contracted cashflows of loans or leases on data centers, music royalties, mobile phone plans, spectrum bandwidth rights, solar panels for either residential or commercial use, or other asset types;
- Residential Real Estate Lending: the origination and acquisition of residential real estate loans and legacy mortgage loan pools, including distressed or nonperforming loans, and newly originated non-agency mortgage loans;
- Securitized Credit: securities backed by residential real estate ("RMBS"), commercial real estate ("CMBS"), collateralized mortgage obligations ("CMOs"), secured corporate loans ("CLOs") and ABS;
- Significant Risk Transfer Assets: exposure to portfolios of loans via bank issued credit linked notes or fully funded credit default swap contracts; and
- Transportation Assets: transportation assets such as loans and leases backed by commercial aircraft, aircraft engines, shipping vessels or other transportation and equipment.

The fund may also take long exposures to ABS indices (such as CMBX) through credit default swaps.

The fund may trade both rated and unrated debt as well as listed and unlisted instruments and debt-equity hybrid instruments.

Except for RMBS, CMOs, CLOs and ABS, which may range from most senior (AAA-rated) to most subordinate (BB-rated, B-rated and equity), most loans and investments made directly by the fund are not rated. If a loan or investment is rated, it will usually be rated by S&P Global Ratings, Moody's Investors Service, Inc., Fitch Ratings, Kroll Bond Rating Agency or DBRS Morningstar, and may be rated below investment-grade.

Convertible Securities

Convertible Securities may include convertible bonds, convertible notes, convertible preference shares, exchangeable bonds (whereby the underlying security is different from the corresponding issuer), warrants and any other convertible or exchangeable instruments. Equity and equity-linked securities (including depositary receipts and other participation rights), index and participation notes and equity linked notes may be held on an ancillary basis. Investments in Convertible Securities are not subject to the rating criteria with respect to non-convertible debt obligations. As with all debt securities, the market value of Convertible Securities tends to decline as interest rates increase and, conversely, to increase as interest rates decline. The market value of Convertible Securities can also be heavily dependent upon the changing value of the equity securities into which such securities are convertible, depending on whether the market price of the underlying security exceeds the conversion price. Convertible Securities generally rank senior to common stocks in an issuer's capital structure and consequently entail less risk than the issuer's common stock. However, the extent to which such risk is reduced depends upon the degree to which the Convertible Security sells above its value as a fixed-income security.

Emerging Market Debt

The fund may invest in debt instruments of emerging-market issuers. CQS (US), LLC (the "Subadvisor" or "CQS") may consider, but is not limited to, the classifications by the World Bank, the International Finance Corporation, or the United Nations and its agencies in determining whether a country is an emerging or a developed country. Examples of emerging-market countries include most African, Central Asian, Eastern European, and South and Central American nations. The portfolio managers use proprietary research to identify specific countries, corporate sectors, and issuers that are attractively priced, and shall not be constrained by market capitalization, company fundamentals, security valuation or seasoning, or similar characteristics. The Subadvisor uses economic and industry analysis to try to anticipate shifts in the business cycle and determine which countries and sectors might benefit over the next twelve (12) months. Due to potentially volatile conditions in emerging markets, the fund's investment process may result in a higher-than-average portfolio turnover ratio, which could increase transaction costs. In the event of extreme market conditions, the Subadvisor may temporarily depart from the investment strategy for defensive purposes. A number of countries that the fund may invest in may not have sovereign bond ratings, may be below-investment-grade, or may be unrated. Below-investment-grade debt securities are also referred to as junk bonds. The fund may invest in corporate or other privately issued debt instruments of issuers having market capitalizations of below \$1 billion at the time of investment. The debt securities in which the fund may invest include, but are not limited to, debt issued by governments or government agencies, including the U.S. Treasury; U.S. and foreign corporate-debt instruments; mortgage- and asset-backed securities and collateralized mortgage obligations; and variable and floating-rate senior and subordinated corporate-debt obligations. There is no limit on the maturities of the debt instruments in which the fund will invest. The fund may invest in securities denominated in any currency, including U.S. dollar-denominated emerging-market debt, and may be subject to unexpected, adverse currency fluctuations.

Private Credit

Private Credit is credit that is extended to companies or projects on a bilaterally negotiated basis and is not publicly offered or traded such as many corporate bonds are and is originated or held by lenders which are not banks. Private Credit takes various legal forms including

loans, bonds, notes or private securitization issues. Private Credit encompasses various strategies including real estate debt, distressed debt, direct lending, mezzanine financing and structured financing. Strategies that do not easily fall into one of these categories are either opportunistic (investing across the credit spectrum as market opportunities permit) or niche/specialty finance strategies.

Temporary Defensive Investing

In abnormal circumstances, the fund may temporarily invest extensively in investment-grade short-term securities, cash, or cash equivalents for the purpose of protecting the fund in the event the manager determines that market, economic, political, or other conditions warrant a defensive posture. To the extent that the fund is in a defensive position, its ability to achieve its investment objective will be limited.

Other Investment Strategies

The fund may also, but is not required to, make other investments as follows:

The fund may invest in notes, bills, debentures, convertible and preferred securities, government and municipal obligations and other credit instruments with similar economic characteristics. In addition, from time to time, the fund may invest in or hold common stock and other equity or equity related securities incidental to the purchase or ownership of Credit Investments or in connection with a reorganization, restructuring and/or insolvency of a borrower or as the result of a conversion event on a convertible security.

The fund may use derivative instruments to enhance returns, for efficient portfolio management purposes, gain investment exposure to Credit Investments, to provide downside protection and to dampen volatility. As required by Rule 18f-4 under the 1940 Act (the "Derivatives Rule"), funds that engage in derivatives transactions, other than "limited derivatives users" (as defined under the Derivatives Rule), generally must adopt and implement written derivatives risk management program (the "Derivatives Risk Management Program"), that is reasonably designed to manage the funds' derivatives risks, while taking into account the funds' derivatives and other investments. This program includes risk guidelines, stress testing, internal reporting and escalation and periodic review of the program. Since the fund intends to engage in derivatives transactions and does not expect to qualify as a limited derivatives user, the fund will adopt a Derivatives Risk Management Program. In addition, on a quarterly and annual basis, the Advisor will provide the Board with written reports that address the operation, adequacy and effectiveness of the fund's Derivatives Risk Management Program, which is generally designed to assess and manage derivatives risk.

The fund may retain amounts in cash or cash equivalents pending reinvestment where the Subadvisor considers it appropriate in order for the fund to seek to achieve its investment objective.

In addition, the fund may make use of leverage to seek to achieve its investment objective or for liquidity (*i.e.*, to finance the repurchase of shares and/or bridge the financing of investments in Credit Investments). The fund may leverage its capital by borrowing on a short term basis (e.g., through the use of an overdraft facility and/or (reverse) repurchase agreements) and/or through the use of futures, forward contracts, options and other derivative instruments in order to finance redemptions, to permit currency hedging, manage interest rate risk, and make portfolio management more efficient to allow the fund's portfolio to remain fully invested prior to settlement of sales of securities or other investments. Financial derivatives exhibit embedded leverage. The fund may also participate in loans, corporate credit or credit derivatives referencing loans, which inherently feature leverage. The fund may not grant loans or act as a guarantor on behalf of third-parties or borrow money except for short-term borrowings not to exceed one (1) year in an amount not exceeding 25% of its net assets.

In addition, the fund may lend its securities so long as such loans do not represent more than 33 1/3% of its total assets. As collateral for the loaned securities, the borrower must provide portfolio collateral equal to at least 100% of the value of the loaned securities. The collateral will consist of cash (including U.S. dollars and foreign currency), cash equivalents or securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities. The borrower must also agree to increase the collateral if the value of the loaned securities increases. If the market value of the loaned securities declines, the borrower may request that some collateral be returned.

The fund may invest in instruments that, at the time of investment, are illiquid (generally, those securities that cannot be disposed of within seven (7) days in the ordinary course of business at approximately the value at which the fund has valued the securities). The fund may also invest, without limit, in securities that are unregistered (but are eligible for purchase and sale by certain qualified institutional buyers) or are held by control persons of the issuer and securities that are subject to contractual restrictions on their resale, such as but not limited to closed-end funds, business development companies and partnerships.

The fund may invest its cash balances in money market instruments, U.S. government securities, commercial paper, certificates of deposit, repurchase agreements, reverse repurchase agreements and other high quality debt instruments maturing in one year or less, among other instruments.

The Subadvisor may consider environmental, social, and/or governance ("ESG") factors, alongside other relevant factors, as part of its investment process. ESG factors may include, but are not limited to, matters regarding board diversity, climate change policies, and supply chain and human rights policies. The ESG characteristics utilized in the fund's investment process may change over time and one or more characteristics may not be relevant with respect to all issuers that are eligible fund investments. Because ESG factors are considered alongside other relevant factors, the Subadvisor may determine that an investment is appropriate notwithstanding its relative ESG characteristics.

The fund may create or organize or otherwise utilize special purpose subsidiaries or other special purpose investment vehicles ("SPVs"), which are wholly-owned subsidiaries of the fund, to facilitate the fund's investment strategies. Certain fund investments may be held by these SPVs.

The fund is not limited to the types of investments described above and may invest in other types of investments consistent with the fund's investment objective.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in the fund's Shares involves a number of significant risks. Before investing in the fund's Shares, investors should be aware of various risks, including those described below. The risks set out below are not the only risks the fund will face. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to the fund or not presently deemed material by the fund may also impair the fund's operations and performance. If any of the following events occur, the fund's business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows could be materially and adversely affected. In such case, the fund's NAV could decline, and may result in a loss of some or all of the amount invested. The risk factors described below are the principal risk factors associated with an investment in the fund as well as those factors generally associated with an investment company with investment objectives, investment policies, capital structure or trading markets similar to the fund. The fund ordered the descriptions of the six most significant risks to the fund, based on the currently expected impact to the fund's net asset value, yield and total return, so that they appear first. The fund's other main risks follow in alphabetical order, not in order of importance. For further details about the fund's risks, including additional risk factors that are not discussed in this Prospectus because they are considered non-principal factors, see the fund's SAI.

Senior Loans Risk

The fund may be subject to greater levels of credit risk, call (or "prepayment") risk, settlement risk and liquidity risk than funds that do not invest in senior loans. Senior loans are considered predominantly speculative with respect to an issuer's continuing ability to make principal and interest payments, and may be more volatile than other types of securities. An economic downturn or individual corporate developments could adversely affect the market for these instruments and reduce the fund's ability to sell these instruments at an advantageous time or price. An economic downturn would generally lead to a higher non-payment rate and a senior loan may lose significant value before a default occurs. The fund may also be subject to greater levels of liquidity risk than funds that do not invest in senior loans. In addition, the senior loans in which the fund invests may not be listed on any exchange and a secondary market for such loans may be comparatively less liquid relative to markets for other more liquid fixed income securities. Consequently, transactions in senior loans may involve greater costs than transactions in more actively traded securities. Restrictions on transfers in loan agreements, a lack of publicly-available information, irregular trading activity and wide bid/ask spreads among other factors, may, in certain circumstances, make senior loans difficult to value accurately or sell at an advantageous time or price than other types of securities or instruments. These factors may result in the fund being unable to realize full value for the senior loans and/or may result in the fund not receiving the proceeds from a sale of a senior loan for an extended period after such sale, each of which could result in losses to the fund. Senior loans may have extended trade settlement periods which may result in cash not being immediately available to the fund. If an issuer of a senior loan prepays or redeems the loan prior to maturity, the fund may have to reinvest the proceeds in other senior loans or similar instruments that may pay lower interest rates. Senior loans in which the fund invests may or may not be collateralized, although the loans may not be fully collateralized and the collateral may be unavailable or insufficient to meet the obligations of the borrower. The fund may have limited rights to exercise remedies against such collateral or a borrower, and loan agreements may impose certain procedures that delay receipt of the proceeds of collateral or require the fund to act collectively with other creditors to exercise its rights with respect to a senior loan. Because of the risks involved in investing in senior loans, an investment in the fund should be considered speculative. Junior loans, which are secured and unsecured subordinated loans, second lien loans and subordinate bridge loans, involve a higher degree of overall risk than senior loans of the same borrower due to the junior loan's lower place in the borrower's capital structure and, in some cases, their unsecured status.

Fixed-Income Securities Risk

Fixed-income securities are generally subject to two principal types of risk, as well as other risks described below: (1) interest-rate risk and (2) credit quality risk.

Interest-Rate Risk. Fixed-income securities are affected by changes in interest rates. When interest rates decline, the market value of fixed-income securities generally can be expected to rise. Conversely, when interest rates rise, the market value of fixed-income securities generally can be expected to decline. The longer the duration or maturity of a fixed-income security, the more susceptible it is to interest-rate risk. Duration is a measure of the price sensitivity of a debt security, or a fund that invests in a portfolio of debt securities, to changes in interest rates, whereas the maturity of a security measures the time until final payment is due. Duration measures sensitivity more accurately than maturity because it takes into account the time value of cash flows generated over the life of a debt security.

In response to certain economic conditions, including periods of high inflation, governmental authorities and regulators may respond with significant fiscal and monetary policy changes such as raising interest rates. The fund may be subject to heightened interest rate risk when the Federal Reserve Board (Fed) raises interest rates. Recent and potential future changes in government monetary policy may affect interest rates. It is difficult to accurately predict the timing, frequency or magnitude of potential interest rate increases or decreases by the Fed and the evaluation of macro-economic and other conditions that could cause a change in approach in the future. If the Fed and other central banks increase the federal funds rate and equivalent rates, such increases generally will cause market interest rates to rise and could cause the value of the fund's investments, and the fund's NAV, to decline, potentially suddenly and significantly. As a result, the fund may

experience high redemptions and, as a result, increased portfolio turnover, which could increase the costs that the fund incurs and may negatively impact the fund's performance.

In certain market conditions, governmental authorities and regulators may considerably lower interest rates, which, in some cases could result in negative interest rates. These actions, including their reversal or potential ineffectiveness, could further increase volatility in securities and other financial markets and reduce market liquidity. To the extent the fund has a bank deposit or holds a debt instrument with a negative interest rate to maturity, the fund would generate a negative return on that investment. Similarly, negative rates on investments by money market funds and similar cash management products could lead to losses on investments, including on investments of the fund's uninvested cash.

Credit Quality Risk. Fixed-income securities are subject to the risk that the issuer of the security will not repay all or a portion of the principal borrowed and will not make all interest payments. If the credit quality of a fixed-income security deteriorates after the fund has purchased the security, the market value of the security may decrease and lead to a decrease in the value of the fund's investments. An issuer's credit quality could deteriorate as a result of poor management decisions, competitive pressures, technological obsolescence, undue reliance on suppliers, labor issues, shortages, corporate restructurings, fraudulent disclosures, or other factors. Funds that may invest in lower-rated fixed-income securities, commonly referred to as junk securities, are riskier than funds that may invest in higher-rated fixed-income securities.

Distressed Debt Risk.

The fund may invest in distressed debt securities. Investing in distressed debt securities is speculative and involves substantial risks in addition to those of non-distressed high-yield securities. Distressed debt securities generally do not generate interest payments. Principal on distressed debt might not be repaid, and a fund could lose up to its entire investment.

Asset-Backed Securities ("ABS")

The investment characteristics of ABS differ from traditional debt securities. Among the major differences are that interest and principal payments are made more frequently, usually monthly, and that the principal may be prepaid at any time because the underlying loans or other assets generally may be prepaid at any time. The risk of each ABS depends both on the underlying assets and the legal structure of such security. Primarily, these securities do not have the benefit of the same security interest in the related collateral (e.g., automobile loans or leases, student loans or other consumer loans). There is a possibility that recoveries on repossessed collateral may not, in some cases, be available to support payments on these securities. Further, unlike traditional debt securities, which may pay a fixed rate of interest until maturity when the entire principal amount comes due, payments on certain ABS include both interest and a partial payment of principal. This partial payment of principal may be composed of a scheduled principal payment as well as an unscheduled payment from the voluntary prepayment, refinancing or foreclosure of the underlying collateral. As a result of these unscheduled payments of principal, or prepayments on the underlying collateral, the price and yield of ABS can be adversely affected.

The risk of investing in ABS is ultimately dependent upon payment of loans or leases by the debtor. The collateral supporting ABS is of shorter maturity than mortgage loans and is less likely to experience substantial prepayments. As with mortgage-backed securities, ABS are often backed by a pool of assets representing the obligations of a number of different parties and use credit enhancement techniques such as letters of credit, guarantees or preference rights. The value of an ABS is affected by changes in the market's perception of the asset backing the security and the creditworthiness of the servicing agent for the collateral pool, the originator of the financial obligations or the financial institution providing any credit enhancement, as well as by the expiration or removal of any credit enhancement.

Convertible Securities Risk

Convertible securities are subject to certain risks of both equity and debt securities. Convertible securities may be converted or exchanged (by the holder or by the issuer) into shares of the underlying common stock (or cash or securities of equivalent value) at a stated exchange ratio. A convertible security may also be called for redemption or conversion by the issuer after a particular date and under certain circumstances (including a specified price) established upon issue. Convertible securities generally offer lower interest or dividend yields than nonconvertible fixed-income securities of similar credit quality because of the potential for capital appreciation. The market values of convertible securities tend to decline as interest rates increase and, conversely, to increase as interest rates decline. However, a convertible security's market value also tends to reflect the market price of common stock of the issuing company, particularly when that stock price is greater than the convertible security's conversion price. The conversion price is defined as the predetermined price or exchange ratio at which the convertible security can be converted or exchanged for the underlying common stock. As the market price of the underlying common stock declines below the conversion price, the price of the convertible security tends to be increasingly influenced by the yield of the convertible security. Thus, it may not decline in price to the same extent as the underlying common stock. In the event of a liquidation of the issuing company, convertible securities generally entail less risk than the company's common stock.

Foreign Securities Risk

Funds that invest in securities traded principally in securities markets outside the United States are subject to additional and more varied risks, as the value of foreign securities may change more rapidly and extremely than the value of U.S. securities. Less information may be publicly available regarding foreign issuers, including foreign government issuers. Foreign securities may be subject to foreign taxes and may be more volatile than U.S. securities. Currency fluctuations and political and economic developments may adversely impact the value of foreign securities. The securities markets of many foreign countries are relatively small, with a limited number of companies representing a small number of industries. Additionally, issuers of foreign securities may not be subject to the same degree of regulation as U.S. issuers. Reporting, accounting, and auditing standards of foreign countries differ, in some cases significantly, from U.S. standards. There are generally higher commission rates on foreign portfolio transactions, transfer taxes, higher custodial costs, and the possibility that foreign taxes will be charged on dividends and interest payable on foreign securities, some or all of which may not be reclaimable. Also, adverse changes in investment or exchange control regulations (which may include suspension of the ability to transfer currency or assets from a country); political changes; or diplomatic developments could adversely affect the fund's investments. In the event of nationalization, expropriation, confiscatory taxation, or other confiscation, the fund could lose a substantial portion of, or its entire investment in, a foreign security. Foreign countries, especially emerging market countries, also may have problems associated with settlement of sales. Such problems could cause the fund to suffer a loss if a security to be sold declines in value while settlement of the sale is delayed. In addition, there may be difficulties and delays in enforcing a judgment in a foreign court resulting in potential losses to the fund.

Some of the foreign securities risks are also applicable to funds that invest a material portion of their assets in securities of foreign issuers traded in the United States.

Depositary receipts are subject to most of the risks associated with investing in foreign securities directly because the value of a depositary receipt is dependent upon the market price of the underlying foreign equity security. Depositary receipts are also subject to liquidity risk. Additionally, the Holding Foreign Companies Accountable Act ("HFCAA") could cause securities of foreign companies, including American depositary receipts, to be delisted from U.S. stock exchanges if the companies do not allow the U.S. government to oversee the auditing of their financial information. Although the requirements of the HFCAA apply to securities of all foreign issuers, the SEC has thus far limited its enforcement efforts to securities of Chinese companies. If securities are delisted, the fund's ability to transact in such securities will be impaired, and the liquidity and market price of the securities may decline. The fund may also need to seek other markets in which to transact in such securities, which could increase the fund's costs.

Currency risk. If currencies do not perform as the manager expects, the fund could have significant losses which exceed the amount invested in the currency instruments since currency transactions involve a small investment of cash relative to the magnitude of the risks assumed, thereby magnifying the impact of any resulting gain or loss. Currency risk includes the risk that fluctuations in exchange rates may adversely affect the U.S. dollar value of the fund's investments. Currency risk includes both the risk that currencies in which the fund's investments are traded, or currencies in which the fund has taken an active investment position, will decline in value relative to the U.S. dollar and, in the case of hedging positions, that the U.S. dollar will decline in value relative to the currency being hedged. Currency rates in foreign countries may fluctuate significantly for a number of reasons, including the forces of supply and demand in the foreign exchange markets, actual or perceived changes in interest rates, intervention (or the failure to intervene) by U.S. or foreign governments or central banks, or by currency controls or political developments in the U.S. or abroad. Certain funds may engage in proxy hedging of currencies by entering into derivative transactions with respect to a currency whose value is expected to correlate to the value of a currency the fund owns or wants to own. This presents the risk that the two currencies may not move in relation to one another as expected. In that case, the fund could lose money on its investment and also lose money on the position designed to act as a proxy hedge. Certain funds may also take active currency positions and may cross-hedge currency exposure represented by their securities into another foreign currency. This may result in the fund's currency exposure being substantially different than that suggested by its securities investments. All funds with foreign currency holdings and/or that invest or trade in securities denominated in foreign currencies or related derivative instruments may be adversely affected by changes in foreign currency exchange rates. Derivative foreign currency transactions (such as futures, forwards, and swaps) may also involve leveraging risk, in addition to currency risk. Leverage may disproportionately increase the fund's portfolio losses and reduce opportunities for gain when interest rates, stock prices, or currency rates are changing.

Continental Europe. European securities may be affected significantly by economic, regulatory, or political developments affecting European issuers. All countries in Europe may be significantly affected by fiscal and monetary controls implemented by the European Economic and Monetary Union. Eastern European markets are relatively undeveloped and may be particularly sensitive to economic and political events affecting those countries.

Asset Allocation Risk

The fund's investment performance depends upon how its assets are allocated and reallocated. A principal risk of investing in the fund is that the Subadvisor, subject to the oversight of the Advisor and the Board, may make less than optimal or poor asset allocation decisions. The Advisor and the Subadvisor employ an active approach to allocation across multiple credit sectors, but there is no guarantee that such allocation techniques will produce the desired results. It is possible that the Advisor or the Subadvisor will focus on an investment that

performs poorly or underperforms other investments under various market conditions. You could lose money on your investment in the fund as a result of these allocation decisions.

Credit and Counterparty Risk

This is the risk that the issuer or guarantor of a fixed-income security, the counterparty to an over-the-counter ("OTC") derivatives contract (see "Risk Factors—Hedging, Derivatives, and Other Strategic Transactions Risk"), or a borrower of the fund's securities will be unable or unwilling to make timely principal, interest, or settlement payments, or otherwise honor its obligations. Credit risk associated with investments in fixed-income securities relates to the ability of the issuer to make scheduled payments of principal and interest on an obligation. If the fund invests in fixed-income securities, it will be subject to varying degrees of risk that the issuers of the securities will have their credit ratings downgraded or will default, potentially reducing such fund's share price and income level. Nearly all fixed-income securities are subject to some credit risk, which may vary depending upon whether the issuers of the securities are corporations, domestic or foreign governments, or their subdivisions or instrumentalities. U.S. government securities are subject to varying degrees of credit risk depending upon whether the securities are supported by the full faith and credit of the United States; the ability to borrow from the U.S. Treasury; only by the credit of the issuing U.S. government agency, instrumentality, or corporation; or otherwise supported by the United States. For example, issuers of many types of U.S. government securities (e.g., the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("Freddie Mac"), Federal National Mortgage Association ("Fannie Mae"), and Federal Home Loan Banks), although chartered or sponsored by Congress, are not funded by congressional appropriations, and their fixed-income securities, including asset-backed and mortgage-backed securities, are neither guaranteed nor insured by the U.S. government. An agency of the U.S. government has placed Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac into conservatorship, a statutory process with the objective of returning the entities to normal business operations. It is unclear what effect this conservatorship will have on the securities issued or guaranteed by Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac. As a result, these securities are subject to more credit risk than U.S. government securities that are supported by the full faith and credit of the United States (e.g., U.S. Treasury bonds). When a fixed-income security is not rated, a manager may have to assess the risk of the security itself. Assetbacked securities, whose principal and interest payments are supported by pools of other assets, such as credit card receivables and automobile loans, are subject to further risks, including the risk that the obligors of the underlying assets default on payment of those assets.

Funds that invest in below-investment-grade securities, also called junk bonds (e.g., fixed-income securities rated Ba or lower by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or BB or lower by S&P Global Ratings or Fitch Ratings, as applicable, at the time of investment, or determined by a manager to be of comparable quality to securities so rated) are subject to increased credit risk. The sovereign debt of many foreign governments, including their subdivisions and instrumentalities, falls into this category. Below-investment-grade securities offer the potential for higher investment returns than higher-rated securities, but they carry greater credit risk: their issuers' continuing ability to meet principal and interest payments is considered speculative, they are more susceptible to real or perceived adverse economic and competitive industry conditions, and they may be less liquid than higher-rated securities.

In addition, the fund is exposed to credit risk to the extent that it makes use of OTC derivatives (such as forward foreign currency contracts and/or swap contracts) and engages to a significant extent in the lending of fund securities or the use of repurchase agreements. OTC derivatives transactions can be closed out with the other party to the transaction. If the counterparty defaults, the fund will have contractual remedies, but there is no assurance that the counterparty will be able to meet its contractual obligations or that, in the event of default, the fund will succeed in enforcing them. The fund, therefore, assumes the risk that it may be unable to obtain payments owed to it under OTC derivatives contracts or that those payments may be delayed or made only after the fund has incurred the costs of litigation. While the Subadvisor intends to monitor the creditworthiness of contract counterparties, there can be no assurance that the counterparty will be in a position to meet its obligations, especially during unusually adverse market conditions.

Creditor Risk

Debt is generally subject to various creditor risks, including, but not limited to: (i) the possible invalidation of a loan as a "fraudulent conveyance" under the relevant creditors' rights laws; (ii) so called lender liability claims by the issuer of the obligations; and (iii) environmental liabilities that may arise with respect to collateral securing the obligations. Additionally, adverse credit events with respect to any underlying property, such as missed or delayed payment of interest and/or principal, bankruptcy, receivership or distressed exchange, can significantly diminish the value of an investment in any such property.

Distribution Risk

There can be no assurance that monthly distributions paid by the fund to Shareholders will be maintained at current levels or increase over time. The fund's cash available for distribution may vary widely over the short- and long-term. If, for any calendar year, the total distributions made exceed the fund's net investment taxable income and net capital gain, the excess generally will be treated as a return of capital to each Shareholder (up to the amount of the Shareholder's basis in his or her share of the fund) and thereafter as gain from the sale of Shares. The amount treated as a return of capital reduces the Shareholder's adjusted basis in his or her Shares, thereby increasing his or her potential gain or reducing his or her potential loss on the subsequent sale of his or her Shares. Distributions in any year may include a substantial return of capital component. Distributions are not fixed but are declared at the discretion of the Board. Shareholders who

periodically receive the payment of a dividend or other distribution consisting of a return of capital may be under the impression that they are receiving net profits when they are not. Shareholders should not assume that the source of a distribution from the fund is net profit.

Economic and Market Events Risk

Events in certain sectors historically have resulted, and may in the future result, in an unusually high degree of volatility in the financial markets, both domestic and foreign. These events have included, but are not limited to: bankruptcies, corporate restructurings, and other similar events; bank failures; governmental efforts to limit short selling and high frequency trading; measures to address U.S. federal and state budget deficits; social, political and economic instability in Europe; economic stimulus by the Japanese central bank; dramatic changes in energy prices and currency exchange rates; and China's economic slowdown. Interconnected global economies and financial markets increase the possibility that conditions in one country or region might adversely impact issuers in a different country or region. Both domestic and foreign equity markets have experienced increased volatility and turmoil, with issuers that have exposure to the real estate, mortgage, and credit markets particularly affected. Financial institutions could suffer losses as interest rates were to rise or economic conditions deteriorate.

In addition, relatively high market volatility and reduced liquidity in credit and fixed-income markets may adversely affect many issuers worldwide. Actions taken by the U.S. Federal Reserve (Fed) or foreign central banks to stimulate or stabilize economic growth, such as interventions in currency markets, could cause high volatility in the equity and fixed-income markets. Reduced liquidity may result in less money being available to purchase raw materials, goods, and services from emerging markets, which may, in turn, bring down the prices of these economic staples. It may also result in emerging-market issuers having more difficulty obtaining financing, which may, in turn, cause a decline in their securities prices.

In response to certain economic conditions, including periods of high inflation, governmental authorities and regulators may respond with significant fiscal and monetary policy changes such as raising interest rates. The fund may be subject to heightened interest rate risk when the Fed raises interest rates. Recent and potential future changes in government monetary policy may affect interest rates. It is difficult to accurately predict the timing, frequency or magnitude of potential interest rate increases or decreases by the Fed and the evaluation of macro-economic and other conditions that could cause a change in approach in the future. If the Fed and other central banks increase the federal funds rate and equivalent rates, such increases generally will cause market interest rates to rise and could cause the value of the fund's investments, and the fund's NAV, to decline, potentially suddenly and significantly. As a result, the fund may experience high redemptions and, as a result, increased portfolio turnover, which could increase the costs that the fund incurs and may negatively impact the fund's performance.

In addition, as the Fed increases the target Fed funds rate, any such rate increases among other factors, could cause markets to experience continuing high volatility. A significant increase in interest rates may cause a decline in the market for equity securities. These events and the possible resulting market volatility may have an adverse effect on the fund.

Political turmoil within the United States and abroad may also impact the fund. Although the U.S. government has honored its credit obligations, it remains possible that the United States could default on its obligations. While it is impossible to predict the consequences of such an unprecedented event, it is likely that a default by the United States would be highly disruptive to the United States and global securities markets and could significantly impair the value of the fund's investments. Similarly, political events within the United States at times have resulted, and may in the future result, in a shutdown of government services, which could negatively affect the U.S. economy, decrease the value of many fund investments, and increase uncertainty in or impair the operation of the United States or other securities markets. In recent years, the U.S. renegotiated many of its global trade relationships and imposed or threatened to impose significant import tariffs. These actions could lead to price volatility and overall declines in U.S. and global investment markets.

Uncertainties surrounding the sovereign debt of a number of European Union (EU) countries and the viability of the EU have disrupted and may in the future disrupt markets in the United States and around the world. If one or more countries leave the EU or the EU dissolves, the global securities markets likely will be significantly disrupted. On January 31, 2020, the United Kingdom (UK) left the EU, commonly referred to as "Brexit," the UK ceased to be a member of the EU and the UK and EU entered into a Trade and Cooperation Agreement. While the full impact of Brexit is unknown, Brexit has already resulted in volatility in European and global markets. There remains significant market uncertainty regarding Brexit's ramifications, and the range and potential implications of possible political, regulatory, economic, and market outcomes are difficult to predict.

A widespread health crisis such as a global pandemic could cause substantial market volatility, exchange trading suspensions and closures, which may lead to less liquidity in certain instruments, industries, sectors or the markets generally, and may ultimately affect fund performance. For example, the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic has resulted and may continue to result in significant disruptions to global business activity and market volatility due to disruptions in market access, resource availability, facilities operations, imposition of tariffs, export controls and supply chain disruption, among others. The impact of a health crisis and other epidemics and pandemics that may arise in the future, could affect the global economy in ways that cannot necessarily be foreseen at the present time. A health crisis may exacerbate other pre-existing political, social and economic risks. Any such impact could adversely affect the fund's performance, resulting in losses to your investment.

Political and military events, including in Ukraine, North Korea, Russia, Venezuela, Iran, Syria, and other areas of the Middle East, and nationalist unrest in Europe and South America, also may cause market disruptions.

As a result of continued political tensions and armed conflicts, including the Russian invasion of Ukraine commencing in February of 2022, the extent and ultimate result of which are unknown at this time, the United States and the EU, along with the regulatory bodies of a number of countries, have imposed economic sanctions on certain Russian corporate entities and individuals, and certain sectors of Russia's economy, which may result in, among other things, the continued devaluation of Russian currency, a downgrade in the country's credit rating, and/or a decline in the value and liquidity of Russian securities, property or interests. These sanctions could also result in the immediate freeze of Russian securities and/or funds invested in prohibited assets, impairing the ability of the fund to buy, sell, receive or deliver those securities and/or assets. These sanctions or the threat of additional sanctions could also result in Russia taking counter measures or retaliatory actions, which may further impair the value and liquidity of Russian securities. The United States and other nations or international organizations may also impose additional economic sanctions or take other actions that may adversely affect Russiaexposed issuers and companies in various sectors of the Russian economy. Any or all of these potential results could lead Russia's economy into a recession. Economic sanctions and other actions against Russian institutions, companies, and individuals resulting from the ongoing conflict may also have a substantial negative impact on other economies and securities markets both regionally and globally, as well as on companies with operations in the conflict region, the extent to which is unknown at this time. The United States and the EU have also imposed similar sanctions on Belarus for its support of Russia's invasion of Ukraine. Additional sanctions may be imposed on Belarus and other countries that support Russia. Any such sanctions could present substantially similar risks as those resulting from the sanctions imposed on Russia, including substantial negative impacts on the regional and global economies and securities markets.

In addition, there is a risk that the prices of goods and services in the United States and many foreign economies may decline over time, known as deflation. Deflation may have an adverse effect on stock prices and creditworthiness and may make defaults on debt more likely. If a country's economy slips into a deflationary pattern, it could last for a prolonged period and may be difficult to reverse. Further, there is a risk that the present value of assets or income from investments will be less in the future, known as inflation. Inflation rates may change frequently and drastically as a result of various factors, including unexpected shifts in the domestic or global economy, and the fund's investments may be affected, which may reduce the fund's performance. Further, inflation may lead to a rise in interest rates, which may negatively affect the value of debt instruments held by the fund, resulting in a negative impact on the fund's performance. Generally, securities issued in emerging markets are subject to a greater risk of inflationary or deflationary forces, and more developed markets are better able to use monetary policy to normalize markets.

Equity Securities Risk

Common and preferred stocks represent equity ownership in a company. Stock markets are volatile. The price of equity securities will fluctuate, and can decline and reduce the value of a fund investing in equities. The price of equity securities fluctuates based on changes in a company's financial condition and overall market and economic conditions. The value of equity securities purchased by a fund could decline if the financial condition of the companies in which the fund is invested declines, or if overall market and economic conditions deteriorate. An issuer's financial condition could decline as a result of poor management decisions, competitive pressures, technological obsolescence, undue reliance on suppliers, labor issues, shortages, corporate restructurings, fraudulent disclosures, irregular and/or unexpected trading activity among retail investors, or other factors. Changes in the financial condition of a single issuer can impact the market as a whole. Even a fund that invests in high-quality, or blue chip, equity securities, or securities of established companies with large market capitalizations (which generally have strong financial characteristics), can be negatively impacted by poor overall market and economic conditions. Companies with large market capitalizations may also have less growth potential than smaller companies and may be less able to react quickly to changes in the market prices in general will decline over short or extended periods subjects the fund to unpredictable declines in the value of its investments, as well as periods of poor performance.

Growth Investment Style Risk. Certain equity securities (generally referred to as growth securities) are purchased primarily because a manager believes that these securities will experience relatively rapid earnings growth. Growth securities typically trade at higher multiples of current earnings than other securities. Growth securities are often more sensitive to market fluctuations than other securities because their market prices are highly sensitive to future earnings expectations. At times when it appears that these expectations may not be met, growth stock prices typically fall.

Value Investment Style Risk. Certain equity securities (generally referred to as value securities) are purchased primarily because they are selling at prices below what the manager believes to be their fundamental value and not necessarily because the issuing companies are expected to experience significant earnings growth. The fund bears the risk that the companies that issued these securities may not overcome the adverse business developments or other factors causing their securities to be perceived by the manager to be underpriced or that the market may never come to recognize their fundamental value. A value security may not increase in price, as anticipated by the manager investing in such securities, if other investors fail to recognize the company's value and bid up the price or invest in markets favoring faster growing companies. The fund's strategy of investing in value securities also carries the risk that in certain markets, value securities will underperform growth securities. In addition, securities issued by U.S. entities with substantial foreign operations may involve risks relating to economic, political or regulatory conditions in foreign countries.

ESG integration risk

The manager considers ESG factors that it deems relevant or additive, along with other material factors and analysis, when managing the fund. The portion of the fund's investments for which the manager considers these ESG factors may vary, and could increase or decrease over time. In certain situations, the extent to which these ESG factors may be applied according to the manager's integrated investment process may not include U.S. Treasuries, government securities, or other asset classes. ESG factors may include, but are not limited to, matters regarding board diversity, climate change policies, and supply chain and human rights policies. Incorporating ESG criteria and making investment decisions based on certain ESG characteristics, as determined by the manager, carries the risk the fund may perform differently, including underperforming, funds that do not utilize ESG criteria, or funds that utilize different ESG criteria. Integration of ESG factors into the fund's investment process may result in the manager making different investments for the fund than for a fund with a similar investment universe and/or investment style that does not incorporate such considerations in its investment strategy or processes, and the fund's investment performance may be affected. Because ESG factors are one of many considerations for the fund, the manager may nonetheless include companies with low ESG characteristics or exclude companies with high ESG characteristics in the fund's investments.

The ESG characteristics utilized in the fund's investment process may change over time, and different ESG characteristics may be relevant to different investments. Although the manager has established its own structure to oversee ESG integration in accordance with the fund's investment objective and strategies, successful integration of ESG factors will depend on the manager's skill in researching, identifying, and applying these factors, as well as on the availability of relevant data. The method of evaluating ESG factors and subsequent impact on portfolio composition, performance, proxy voting decisions and other factors, is subject to the interpretation of the manager in accordance with the fund's investment objective and strategies. ESG factors may be evaluated differently by different managers, and may not carry the same meaning to all investors and managers. The manager may employ active shareowner engagement to raise ESG issues with the management of select portfolio companies. The regulatory landscape with respect to ESG investing in the United States is evolving and any future rules or regulations may require the fund to change its investment process with respect to ESG integration.

Investment-Grade Fixed-Income Securities in the Lowest Rating Category Risk. Investment-grade fixed-income securities in the lowest rating category (such as Baa by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or BBB by S&P Global Ratings or Fitch Ratings, as applicable, and comparable unrated securities) involve a higher degree of risk than fixed-income securities in the higher rating categories. While such securities are considered investment-grade quality and are deemed to have adequate capacity for payment of principal and interest, such securities lack outstanding investment characteristics and have speculative characteristics as well. For example, changes in economic conditions or other circumstances are more likely to lead to a weakened capacity to make principal and interest payments than is the case with higher-grade securities.

Prepayment of Principal Risk. Many types of debt securities, including floating-rate loans, are subject to prepayment risk. Prepayment risk is the risk that, when interest rates fall, certain types of obligations will be paid off by the borrower more quickly than originally anticipated and the fund may have to invest the proceeds in securities with lower yields. Securities subject to prepayment risk can offer less potential for gains when the credit quality of the issuer improves.

Extension Risk. Extension risk is the danger that borrowers will defer prepayments due to market conditions. Extension risk is generally a concern in secondary market, structured-credit product investments. For instance, rising interest rates might discourage homeowners from refinancing their mortgages, which reduces prepayment flows. That extends the duration of the loans in a mortgage-backed security beyond what the valuation and risk models initially predicted. As a result, in a period of rising interest rates, such securities may exhibit additional volatility and may lose value.

Hedging, Derivatives, and Other Strategic Transactions Risk

The ability of the fund to utilize hedging, derivatives, and other strategic transactions to benefit the fund will depend in part on its Subadvisor's ability to predict pertinent market movements and market risk, counterparty risk, credit risk, interest-rate risk, and other risk factors, none of which can be assured. The skills required to utilize hedging and other strategic transactions are different from those needed to select the fund's securities. Even if the Subadvisor only uses hedging and other strategic transactions in the fund primarily for hedging purposes or to gain exposure to a particular securities market, if the transaction does not have the desired outcome, it could result in a significant loss to the fund. The amount of loss could be more than the principal amount invested. These transactions may also increase the volatility of the fund and may involve a small investment of cash relative to the magnitude of the risks assumed, thereby magnifying the impact of any resulting gain or loss. For example, the potential loss from the use of futures can exceed the fund's initial investment in such contracts. In addition, these transactions could result in a loss to the fund if the counterparty to the transaction does not perform as promised.

The fund may invest in derivatives, which are financial contracts with a value that depends on, or is derived from, the value of underlying assets, reference rates, or indexes. Derivatives may relate to stocks, bonds, interest rates, currencies or currency exchange rates, and related indexes. The fund may use derivatives for many purposes, including for hedging and as a substitute for direct investment in securities or other assets. Derivatives may be used in a way to efficiently adjust the exposure of the fund to various securities, markets, and currencies without the fund actually having to sell existing investments and make new investments. This generally will be done when the adjustment is expected to be relatively temporary or in anticipation of effecting the sale of fund assets and making new investments over time. Further,

since many derivatives have a leverage component, adverse changes in the value or level of the underlying asset, reference rate, or index can result in a loss substantially greater than the amount invested in the derivative itself. Certain derivatives have the potential for unlimited loss, regardless of the size of the initial investment. When the fund uses derivatives for leverage, investments in the fund will tend to be more volatile, resulting in larger gains or losses in response to market changes. To limit risks associated with leverage, the fund is required to comply with Rule 18f-4 under the 1940 Act (the "Derivatives Rule") as outlined below. For a description of the various derivative instruments the fund may utilize, refer to the SAI.

The regulation of the U.S. and non-U.S. derivatives markets has undergone substantial change in recent years and such change may continue. In particular, effective August 19, 2022 (the "Compliance Date"), the Derivatives Rule replaced the asset segregation regime of Investment Company Act Release No. 10666 ("Release 10666") with a new framework for the use of derivatives by registered funds. On the Compliance Date, the SEC rescinded Release 10666 and withdrew no-action letters and similar guidance addressing a fund's use of derivatives and began requiring funds to satisfy the requirements of the Derivatives Rule. As a result, on or after the Compliance Date, the fund will no longer engage in "segregation" or "coverage" techniques with respect to derivatives transactions and will instead comply with the applicable requirements of the Derivatives Rule.

The Derivatives Rule mandates that the fund adopt and/or implement: (i) value-at-risk limitations ("VaR"); (ii) a written derivatives risk management program; (iii) new Board oversight responsibilities; and (iv) new reporting and recordkeeping requirements. In the event that a fund's derivative exposure is 10% or less of its net assets, excluding certain currency and interest rate hedging transactions, it can elect to be classified as a limited derivatives user ("Limited Derivatives User") under the Derivatives Rule, in which case the fund is not subject to the full requirements of the Derivatives Rule. Limited Derivatives Users are excepted from VaR testing, implementing a derivatives risk management program, and certain Board oversight and reporting requirements mandated by the Derivatives Rule. However, a Limited Derivatives User is still required to implement written compliance policies and procedures reasonably designed to manage its derivatives risks. The Derivatives Rule also provides special treatment for reverse repurchase agreements, similar financing transactions and unfunded commitment agreements. Specifically, the fund may elect whether to treat reverse repurchase agreements and similar financing transactions as "derivatives transactions" subject to the requirements of the Derivatives Rule or as senior securities equivalent to bank borrowings for purposes of Section 18 of the 1940 Act. In addition, a fund, including money market funds, may invest in a security on a when issued or forward-settling basis, or with a non-standard settlement cycle, and the transaction will be deemed not to involve a senior security, provided that: (i) the fund intends to physically settle the transaction; and (ii) the transaction will settle within 35 days of its trade date. At any time after the date of this Prospectus, legislation may be enacted that could negatively affect the assets of the fund. Legislation or regulation may change the way in which the fund itself is regulated. The Advisor cannot predict the effects of any new governmental regulation that may be implemented, and there can be no assurance that any new governmental regulation will not adversely affect the fund's ability to achieve its investment objectives.

The use of derivative instruments may involve risks different from, or potentially greater than, the risks associated with investing directly in securities and other, more traditional assets. In particular, the use of derivative instruments exposes the fund to the risk that the counterparty to an OTC derivatives contract will be unable or unwilling to make timely settlement payments or otherwise honor its obligations. OTC derivatives transactions typically can only be closed out with the other party to the transaction, although either party may engage in an offsetting transaction that puts that party in the same economic position as if it had closed out the transaction with the counterparty or may obtain the other party's consent to assign the transaction to a third party. If the counterparty defaults, the fund will have contractual remedies, but there is no assurance that the counterparty will meet its contractual obligations or that, in the event of default, the fund will succeed in enforcing them. For example, because the contract for each OTC derivatives transaction is individually negotiated with a specific counterparty, the fund will be subject to the risk that a counterparty may interpret contractual terms (e.g., the definition of default) differently than the fund when the fund seeks to enforce its contractual rights. If that occurs, the cost and unpredictability of the legal proceedings required for the fund to enforce its contractual rights may lead it to decide not to pursue its claims against the counterparty. The fund, therefore, assumes the risk that it may be unable to obtain payments owed to it under OTC derivatives contracts or that those payments may be delayed or made only after the fund has incurred the costs of litigation. While the Subadvisor intends to monitor the creditworthiness of counterparties, there can be no assurance that a counterparty will meet its obligations, especially during unusually adverse market conditions. To the extent the fund contracts with a limited number of counterparties, the fund's risk will be concentrated and events that affect the creditworthiness of any of those counterparties may have a pronounced effect on the fund. Derivatives are also subject to a number of other risks, including market risk, liquidity risk, and operational risk. Since the value of derivatives is calculated and derived from the value of other assets, instruments, or references, there is a risk that they will be improperly valued. Derivatives also involve the risk that changes in their value may not correlate perfectly with the assets, rates, or indexes they are designed to hedge or closely track. Suitable derivatives transactions may not be available in all circumstances. The fund is also subject to the risk that the counterparty closes out the derivatives transactions upon the occurrence of certain triggering events. In addition, a Subadvisor may determine not to use derivatives to hedge or otherwise reduce risk exposure. Government legislation or regulation could affect the use of derivatives transactions and could limit the fund's ability to pursue its investment strategies.

A detailed discussion of various hedging and other strategic transactions appears in the SAI. To the extent that the fund utilizes the following list of certain derivatives and other strategic transactions, it will be subject to associated risks. The main risks of each appear below.

Futures Contracts. Counterparty risk, liquidity risk (i.e., the inability to enter into closing transactions), and risk of disproportionate loss are the principal risks of engaging in transactions involving futures contracts.

Interest-Rate Swaps. Counterparty risk, liquidity risk (i.e., the inability to enter into closing transactions), interest-rate risk, and risk of disproportionate loss are the principal risks of engaging in transactions involving interest-rate swaps.

Options. Counterparty risk, liquidity risk (i.e., the inability to enter into closing transactions), and risk of disproportionate loss are the principal risks of engaging in transactions involving options. Counterparty risk does not apply to exchange-traded options.

Reverse Repurchase Agreements. An event of default or insolvency of the counterparty to a reverse repurchase agreement could result in delays or restrictions with respect to the fund's ability to dispose of the underlying securities. A reverse repurchase agreement may be considered a form of leverage and may, therefore, increase fluctuations in the fund's NAV.

Swaps. Counterparty risk, liquidity risk (i.e., the inability to enter into closing transactions), interest-rate risk, settlement risk, risk of default of the underlying reference obligation, and risk of disproportionate loss are the principal risks of engaging in transactions involving swaps.

Illiquidity of Shares

The fund is a closed-end investment company designed primarily for long-term investors and is not intended to be a trading vehicle. An investment in the Shares, unlike an investment in a traditional listed closed-end fund, should be considered illiquid. The Shares are appropriate only for investors who are seeking an investment in less liquid portfolio investments within an illiquid fund. The fund does not currently intend to list Shares for trading on any national securities exchange. There is no secondary trading market for Shares, and it is not expected that a secondary market will develop. Shares therefore are not readily marketable. Because the fund is a closed-end investment company, Shares in the fund may not be tendered for repurchase on a daily basis, and they may not be exchanged for shares of any other fund. In order to provide liquidity to Shareholders, the fund is structured as an "interval fund" and conducts periodic repurchase offers for a portion of its outstanding Shares pursuant to Rule 23c-3 under the 1940 Act, as described herein.

Inflation/Deflation Risk

Inflation risk is the risk that the value of assets or income from investment will be worth less in the future, as inflation decreases the value of money. As inflation increases, the real value of the Shares and distributions on those Shares can decline. In addition, during any periods of rising inflation, interest rates on any borrowings by the fund may increase, which would tend to further reduce returns to the holders of Shares. Deflation risk is the risk that prices throughout the economy decline over time, which may have an adverse effect on the market valuation of companies, their assets and revenues. In addition, deflation may have an adverse effect on the creditworthiness of issuers and may make issuer default more likely, which may result in a decline in the value of the fund's portfolio.

Lending Risk

The fund may originate loans to, or purchase, assignments of or participations in loans made to, various issuers, including distressed companies. Such investments may include senior secured, junior secured and mezzanine loans and other secured and unsecured debt that has been recently originated or that trade on the secondary market. The value of the fund's investment in loans may be detrimentally affected to the extent a borrower defaults on its obligations, there is insufficient collateral and/or there are extensive legal and other costs incurred in collecting on a defaulted loan. However, there can be no assurance that the value assigned by the fund to collateral underlying a loan of the fund can be realized upon liquidation, nor can there be any assurance that collateral will retain its value.

Moreover, loans may also be supported by collateral, the value of which may fluctuate. In addition, active lending/origination by the fund may subject it to additional regulation. Finally, there may be a monetary, as well as a time cost involved in collecting on defaulted loans and, if applicable, taking possession of various types of collateral. Should the fund need to collect on a defaulted loan, litigation could result. In addition, even before litigation is commenced, the fund could experience substantial costs in trying to collect on defaulted investments, such as legal fees, collection agency fees, or discounts related to the assignment of a defaulted loan to a third party. Any litigation may consume substantial amounts of the Advisor's and the Subadvisor's time and attention, and that time and the devotion of these resources to litigation may, at times, be disproportionate to the amounts at stake in the litigation.

There will be no limits with respect to loan origination by the fund other than: (i) the diversification limits of the 1940 Act; and (ii) the restrictions on investments involving the Subadvisor's affiliates (e.g., securitizations where the Subadvisor is sponsor).

Leverage Risk

Leverage creates risks for Shareholders, including the likelihood of greater volatility of NAV and market price of, and distributions from, the Shares and the risk that fluctuations in the costs of borrowings may affect the return to Shareholders. To the extent the income derived

from investments purchased with funds received from leverage exceeds the cost of leverage, the fund's distributions will be greater than if leverage had not been used. Conversely, if the income from the investments purchased with such funds is not sufficient to cover the cost of leverage, the amount available for distribution to Shareholders will be less than if leverage had not been used. In the latter case, the Advisor, in its best judgment, may nevertheless determine to maintain the fund's leveraged position if it deems such action to be appropriate. While the fund has preferred shares or borrowings outstanding, an increase in short-term rates would also result in an increased cost of leverage, which would adversely affect the fund's income available for distribution. There can be no assurance that a leveraging strategy will be successful.

Leverage may be achieved through the purchase of certain derivative instruments. The fund's use of derivative instruments exposes the fund to special risks.

Management Risk

The fund is subject to management risk because it relies on the Subadvisor's ability to pursue the fund's investment objective, subject to the oversight of the Advisor and the Board. The Subadvisor applies investment techniques and risk analyses in making investment decisions for the fund, but there can be no guarantee that it will produce the desired results. The Subadvisor's securities selections and other investment decisions might produce a loss or cause the fund to underperform when compared to other funds with similar investment goals. If one or more key individuals leave the employ of the Subadvisor, then the Subadvisor may not be able to hire qualified replacements, or may require an extended time to do so. This could prevent the fund from achieving its investment objective.

Natural Disasters, Adverse Weather Conditions, and Climate Change

Certain areas of the world may be exposed to adverse weather conditions, such as major natural disasters and other extreme weather events, including hurricanes, earthquakes, typhoons, floods, tidal waves, tsunamis, volcanic eruptions, wildfires, droughts, windstorms, coastal storm surges, heat waves, and rising sea levels, among others. Some countries and regions may not have the infrastructure or resources to respond to natural disasters, making them more economically sensitive to environmental events. Such disasters, and the resulting damage, could have a severe and negative impact on the fund's investment portfolio and, in the longer term, could impair the ability of issuers in which the fund invests to conduct their businesses in the manner normally conducted. Adverse weather conditions also may have a particularly significant negative effect on issuers in the agricultural sector and on insurance companies that insure against the impact of natural disasters.

Climate change, which is the result of a change in global or regional climate patterns, may increase the frequency and intensity of such adverse weather conditions, resulting in increased economic impact, and may pose long-term risks to the fund's investments. The future impact of climate change is difficult to predict but may include changes in demand for certain goods and services, supply chain disruption, changes in production costs, increased legislation, regulation, international accords and compliance-related costs, changes in property and security values, availability of natural resources and displacement of peoples.

Legal, technological, political and scientific developments regarding climate change may create new opportunities or risks for issuers in which the fund invests. These developments may create demand for new products or services, including, but not limited to, increased demand for goods that result in lower emissions, increased demand for generation and transmission of energy from alternative energy sources and increased competition to develop innovative new products and technologies. These developments may also decrease demand for existing products or services, including, but not limited to, decreased demand for goods that produce significant greenhouse gas emissions and decreased demand for services related to carbon based energy sources, such as drilling services or equipment maintenance services.

Operational and Cybersecurity Risk

With the increased use of technologies, such as mobile devices and cloud-based service offerings and the dependence on the internet and computer systems to perform necessary business functions, the fund's service providers are susceptible to operational and information or cybersecurity risks that could result in losses to the fund and its Shareholders. Cybersecurity breaches are either intentional or unintentional events that allow an unauthorized party to gain access to fund assets, customer data, or proprietary information, or cause the fund or fund service providers to suffer data corruption or lose operational functionality. Intentional cybersecurity incidents include: unauthorized access to systems, networks, or devices (such as through "hacking" activity or "phishing"); infection from computer viruses or other malicious software code; and attacks that shut down, disable, slow, or otherwise disrupt operations, business processes, or website access or functionality. Cyberattacks can also be carried out in a manner that does not require gaining unauthorized access, such as causing denial-of-service attacks on the service providers' systems or websites rendering them unavailable to intended users or via "ransomware" that renders the systems inoperable until appropriate actions are taken. In addition, unintentional incidents can occur, such as the inadvertent release of confidential information.

A cybersecurity breach could result in the loss or theft of customer data or funds, loss or theft of proprietary information or corporate data, physical damage to a computer or network system, or costs associated with system repairs, any of which could have a substantial impact on the fund. For example, in a denial of service, fund Shareholders could lose access to their electronic accounts indefinitely, and employees of the Advisor, the Subadvisor, or the fund's other service providers may not be able to access electronic systems to perform critical duties for the fund, such as trading, NAV calculation, shareholder accounting, or fulfillment of fund share purchases and share repurchases Cybersecurity incidents could cause the fund, the Advisor, the Subadvisor, or other service provider to incur regulatory penalties, reputational damage, compliance costs associated with corrective measures, litigation costs, or financial loss. They may also result in violations of applicable privacy and other laws. In addition, such incidents could affect issuers in which the fund invests, thereby causing the fund's investments to lose value.

Cyber-events have the potential to affect materially the fund and the Advisor's relationships with accounts, shareholders, clients, customers, employees, products, and service providers. The fund has established risk management systems reasonably designed to seek to reduce the risks associated with cyber-events. There is no guarantee that the fund will be able to prevent or mitigate the impact of any or all cyber-events.

The fund is exposed to operational risk arising from a number of factors, including, but not limited to, human error, processing and communication errors, errors of the fund's service providers, counterparties, or other third parties, failed or inadequate processes, and technology or system failures.

The Advisor, the Subadvisor, and their respective affiliates have established risk management systems that seek to reduce cybersecurity and operational risks, and business continuity plans in the event of a cybersecurity breach or operational failure. However, there are inherent limitations in such plans, including that certain risks have not been identified, and there is no guarantee that such efforts will succeed, especially since none of the Advisor, the Subadvisor, or their respective affiliates controls the cybersecurity or operations systems of the fund's third-party service providers (including the fund's custodian), or those of the issuers of securities in which the fund invests.

In addition, other disruptive events, including (but not limited to) natural disasters and public health crises, may adversely affect the fund's ability to conduct business, in particular if the fund's employees or the employees of its service providers are unable or unwilling to perform their responsibilities as a result of any such event. Even if the fund's employees and the employees of its service providers are able to work remotely, those remote work arrangements could result in the fund's business operations being less efficient than under normal circumstances, could lead to delays in its processing of transactions, and could increase the risk of cyber-events.

Potential Consequences of Periodic Repurchase Offers

The fund is a closed-end investment company structured as an "interval fund" and is designed for long-term investors. There is no secondary market for the Shares and the fund expects that no secondary market will develop. In order to provide liquidity to Shareholders, the fund, subject to applicable law, conducts regular repurchase offers of its outstanding Shares at NAV per share. Repurchases generally will be funded from available cash or sales of portfolio securities. However, if at any time cash and other liquid assets held by the fund are not sufficient to meet the fund's repurchase obligations, the fund may, if necessary, sell investments. The sale of securities to fund repurchases could reduce the market price of those securities, which in turn would reduce the fund's NAV per share. The fund is also permitted to borrow up to the maximum extent permitted under the 1940 Act to meet such repurchase obligations. The fund does not currently intend to borrow to finance repurchases, although it may invest in dollar rolls. Moreover, a reduction in the size of the fund through repurchases may result in untimely sales of portfolio securities, may increase the fund's portfolio turnover, and may limit the ability of the fund to participate in new investment opportunities or to achieve its investment objective. If a repurchase offer is oversubscribed, the fund will repurchase the Shares tendered on a pro rata basis, and Shareholders will have to wait until the next repurchase offer to make another repurchase request. As a result, Shareholders may be unable to liquidate all or a given percentage of their investment in the fund during a particular repurchase offer. A Shareholder may be subject to market and other risks, and the NAV per share of Shares tendered in a repurchase offer may decline between the Repurchase Request Deadline (as defined herein) and the date on which the NAV per share for tendered Shares is determined. In addition, to the extent the fund sells portfolio holdings in order to fund repurchase requests, the repurchase of Shares by the fund will be a taxable event for the Shareholders of repurchased Shares, and potentially even for Shareholders that do not participate in the repurchase offer.

Regulatory Changes Risk

Legal, tax and regulatory changes could occur and may adversely affect the fund and its ability to pursue its investment strategies and/or increase the costs of implementing such strategies. New (or revised) laws or regulations may be imposed by the CFTC, the SEC, the IRS, the U.S. Federal Reserve or other banking regulators, other governmental regulatory authorities or self-regulatory organizations that supervise the financial markets that could adversely affect the fund. In particular, these agencies are implementing a variety of new rules pursuant to financial reform legislation in the United States. The EU (and some other countries) are implementing similar requirements. The fund also may be adversely affected by changes in the enforcement or interpretation of existing statutes and rules by these governmental regulatory authorities or self-regulatory organizations.

In addition, the securities and futures markets are subject to comprehensive statutes, regulations and margin requirements. The CFTC, the SEC, the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, other regulators and self-regulatory organizations and exchanges are authorized under these statutes, regulations and otherwise to take extraordinary actions in the event of market emergencies. The fund and the Advisor historically have been eligible for exemptions from certain regulations. However, there is no assurance that the fund and the Advisor will continue to be eligible for such exemptions. The CFTC and certain futures exchanges have established limits, referred to as "position limits," on the maximum net long or net short positions which any person may hold or control in particular options and futures contracts.

Current rules related to credit risk retention requirements for asset backed securities may increase the cost to originators, securitizers and, in certain cases, asset managers of securitization vehicles in which the fund may invest. The impact of the risk retention rules on the securitization markets is uncertain. These requirements may increase the costs to originators, securitizers, and, in certain cases, collateral managers of securitization vehicles in which the fund may invest, which costs could be passed along to such fund as an investor in such vehicles.

Tax Risk

To qualify for the special tax treatment available to regulated investment companies, the fund must: (i) derive at least 90% of its annual gross income from certain kinds of investment income; (ii) meet certain asset diversification requirements at the end of each quarter; and (iii) distribute in each taxable year at least the sum of 90% of its net investment income (including net interest income and net short term capital gain and 90% of its net exempt interest income). If the fund fails to meet any of these requirements, subject to the opportunity to cure such failures under applicable provisions of the Code, the fund will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at regular corporate rates on its taxable income, including its net capital gain, even if such income were distributed to Shareholders. All distributions by the fund from earnings and profits, including distributions of net capital gain (if any), would be taxable to the Shareholders as ordinary income. To the extent designated by the fund, such distributions generally would be eligible (i) to be treated as qualified dividend income in the case of individual and other non-corporate Shareholders and (ii) for the dividends received deduction in the case of corporate Shareholders, provided that in each case the Shareholder meets applicable holding period requirements. In addition, in order to requalify for taxation as a regulated investment company, the fund might be required to recognize unrealized gain, pay substantial taxes and interest, and make certain distributions. See "Federal Income Tax Matters."

The tax treatment and characterization of the fund's distributions may vary significantly from time to time due to the nature of the fund's investments. The ultimate tax characterization of the fund's distributions in a calendar year may not finally be determined until after the end of that calendar year. The fund may make distributions during a calendar year that exceed the fund's net investment income and net realized capital gain for that year. In such a situation, the amount by which the fund's total distributions exceed net investment income and net realized capital gain generally would be treated as a return of capital up to the amount of the Shareholder's tax basis in his or her Shares, with any amounts exceeding such basis treated as gain from the sale of his or her Shares. The fund's income distributions that qualify for favorable tax treatment may be affected by the IRS's interpretations of the Code and future changes in tax laws and regulations. See "Federal Income Tax Matters."

No assurance can be given as to what percentage of the distributions paid on Shares, if any, will consist of long-term capital gain or what the tax rates on various types of income will be in future years. See "Federal Income Tax Matters."

Valuation Risk.

The Board has designated the Advisor as the valuation designee to perform fair value functions for the fund in accordance with the Advisor's valuation policies and procedures. In accordance with these policies and procedures, the Advisor values the fund's investments at fair value as determined in good faith when market quotations are not readily available or are deemed to be unreliable. Fair value pricing may require subjective determinations about the value of a security or other asset. As a result, there can be no assurance that fair value pricing will reflect actual market value, and it is possible that the fair value determined for a security or other asset will be materially different from quoted or published prices, from the prices used by others for the same security or other asset and/or from the value that actually could be or is realized upon the sale of that security or other asset. The Advisor, as valuation designee, is subject to Board oversight and reports to the Board information regarding the fair valuation process and related material matters.

Usury Limitations

Interest charged on loans acquired by the fund may be subject to state usury laws imposing maximum interest rates and penalties for violations, including restitution of excess interest and unenforceability of debt.

Risks Related to Commercial Real Estate and Residential Real Estate Investments

Investments in Real Estate Investments and Real Estate Debt Generally

The fund seeks to originate and acquire loans secured by commercial or residential real estate. Any deterioration of real estate fundamentals generally could negatively impact the fund's performance by making it more difficult for borrowers to satisfy their debt

payment obligations, increasing the default risk applicable to borrowers and making it relatively more difficult for the fund to meet its investment objective. Real estate investments are subject to various risks, including: (i) economic and market fluctuations; (ii) changes in environmental, zoning and other laws; (iii) casualty or condemnation losses; (iv) regulatory limitations on rents; (v) decreases in property values; (vi) changes in the appeal of properties to tenants; (vii) tenant defaults; (viii) changes in supply and demand; (ix) energy supply shortages; (x) various uninsured or uninsurable risks; (xi) natural disasters; (xii) changes in government regulations (such as rent control); (xiii) changes in the availability of debt financing and/or mortgage funds which may render the sale or refinancing of properties difficult or impracticable; (xiv) increased mortgage defaults; (xv) increases in borrowing rates; and (xvi) negative developments in the economy that depress travel activity, demand and real estate values generally.

Debt investments are subject to credit and interest rate risks.

Risks Associated with Commercial Real Estate Loans

Loans on commercial real estate properties generally lack standardized terms, which may complicate their structure and increase due diligence costs. Commercial real estate properties tend to be unique and are more difficult to value than residential properties. Commercial real estate loans also tend to have shorter maturities than residential mortgage loans and are generally not fully amortizing, which means that they may have a significant principal balance or "balloon" payment due on maturity. Loans with a balloon payment involve a greater risk to a lender than fully amortizing loans because the ability of a borrower to make a balloon payment typically will depend upon its ability either to fully refinance the loan or to sell the collateral property at a price sufficient to permit the borrower to make the balloon payment. The ability of a borrower to effect a refinancing or sale will be affected by a number of factors, including the value of the property, mortgage rates at the time of sale or refinancing, the borrower's equity in the property, the financial condition and operating history of the property and the borrower, tax laws, prevailing economic conditions and the availability of credit for loans secured by the specific type of property.

Investing in commercial real estate loans is subject to cyclicality and other uncertainties. The cyclicality and leverage associated with commercial real estate loans also have historically resulted in periods, including significant periods, of adverse performance, including performance that may be materially more adverse than the performance associated with other investments. Commercial real estate loans generally are non-recourse to borrowers. Commercial real estate loans are subject to the effects of: (i) the ability of tenants to make lease payments; (ii) the ability of a property to attract and retain tenants, which may in turn be affected by local conditions, such as an oversupply of space or a reduction in demand for rental space in the area, the attractiveness of properties to tenants, competition from other available space and the ability of the owner to pay leasing commissions, provide adequate maintenance and insurance, pay tenant improvement costs and make other tenant concessions; (iii) the failure or insolvency of tenant businesses; (iv) interest rate levels and the availability of credit to refinance such loans at or prior to maturity; (v) compliance with regulatory requirements and applicable laws, including environmental controls and regulations and (vi) increased operating costs, including energy costs and real estate taxes. Also, there may be costs and delays involved in enforcing rights of a property owner against tenants in default under the terms of leases with respect to commercial properties and such tenants may seek the protection of the bankruptcy laws, which can result in termination of lease contracts. If the properties securing the loans do not generate sufficient income to meet operating expenses, debt service, capital expenditure and tenant improvements, the obligors under the loans may be unable to make payments of principal and interest in a timely fashion. Income from and values of properties are also affected by such factors as the quality of the property manager, applicable laws, including tax laws, interest rate levels, the availability of financing for owners and tenants and the impact of and costs of compliance with environmental controls and regulations.

Risks Associated with Residential Mortgage Loans

The fund may invest in loans secured by residential real estate, including potentially mortgages made to borrowers with lower credit scores. Accordingly, such mortgage loans may be more sensitive to economic factors that could affect the ability of borrowers to pay their obligations under the mortgage loans. A decline or an extended flattening of home prices and appraisal values may result in increases in delinquencies and losses on residential mortgage loans, particularly with respect to second homes and investor properties and with respect to any residential mortgage loan where the aggregate loan amount (including any subordinate liens) is close to or greater than the related property value.

Another factor that may result in higher delinquency rates is the increase in monthly payments on adjustable-rate mortgage loans. Borrowers with adjustable payment mortgage loans will be exposed to increased monthly payments when the related mortgage interest rate adjusts upward from the initial fixed rate or a low introductory rate, as applicable, to the rate computed in accordance with the applicable index and margin.

Certain residential mortgage loans may be structured with negative amortization features. Negative amortization arises when the mortgage payment in respect of a loan is smaller than the interest due on such loan. On any such mortgage loans, if the required minimum monthly payments are less than the interest accrued on the loan, the interest shortfall is added to the principal balance, causing the loan balance to increase rather than decrease over time. Because the related mortgagors may be required to make a larger single payment upon maturity, the default risk associated with such mortgage loans may be greater than that associated with fully amortizing mortgage loans.

Risks Associated with Mezzanine Investments

The fund may invest in mezzanine debt which has significant leverage ranking ahead of the fund's investment. While the Subadvisor anticipates that the fund's investment will usually benefit from the same or similar financial and other covenants as those enjoyed by the leverage ranking ahead of the fund's investment, and will usually benefit from cross-default provisions, some or all of such terms may not be part of particular investments. The Subadvisor anticipates that the fund's usual security for its mezzanine investments will be pledges of ownership interests, directly and/or indirectly, in a property-owning entity, and in some cases the fund may not have a mortgage or other direct security interest in the underlying real estate assets. Moreover, it is likely that the fund will be restricted in the exercise of its rights in respect of its mezzanine investments by the terms of subordination agreements between it and the debt or other securities ranking ahead of the mezzanine capital. Accordingly, the fund may not be able to take the steps necessary to protect its mezzanine investments in a timely manner or at all and there can be no assurance that the rate of return objectives of the fund or any particular investment will be achieved. To protect its original investment and to gain greater control over the underlying assets, the fund may need to elect to purchase the interest of a senior creditor or take an equity interest in the underlying assets, which may require additional investment by the fund.

Risks Associated With B-notes and Preferred Equity Interests

The fund may hold B-notes and preferred equity interests, each of which are subordinate or otherwise junior in a borrower's capital structure and involve privately negotiated structures. To the extent the fund holds subordinated debt or mezzanine tranches of a borrower's capital structure or preferred equity interests, such investments and the fund's remedies with respect thereto, including the ability to foreclose on any collateral securing such investments, will be subject to the rights of holders of more senior tranches in the borrower's capital structure and, to the extent applicable, contractual intercreditor and/or participation agreement provisions, which will expose the fund to greater risk of loss.

As the terms of such loans and investments are subject to contractual relationships among lenders, co-lending agents and others, they can vary significantly in their structural characteristics and other risks. For example, the rights of holders of B-notes to control the process following a borrower default may vary from transaction to transaction. Further, B-notes typically are secured by a single property and accordingly reflect the risks associated with significant concentration.

Risks Associated with Construction Loans

The fund may invest in mortgage loans used to finance the cost of construction or rehabilitation of a property, including ground up construction. Such construction lending may expose the fund to increased lending risks. Construction loans generally expose a lender to greater risk of non-payment and loss than permanent commercial mortgage loans because repayment of the loans often depends on the borrower's ability to secure permanent "take-out" financing, which requires the successful completion of construction and stabilization of the project, or operation of the property with an income stream sufficient to meet operating expenses, including debt service on such replacement financing. For construction loans, increased risks include the accuracy of the estimate of the property's value at completion of construction and the estimated cost of construction—all of which may be affected by unanticipated construction delays and cost over-runs. Construction delays and cost over-runs may result from increasing costs or shortages of skilled labor and/or framing, concrete, steel and other building materials, environmental damage, delays in obtaining the requisite approvals, permits, licenses or certifications from the relevant authorities, legal actions, work stoppages, operational issues relating to construction, budget overruns and lack of financing. Construction loans typically involve an expectation that the borrower's sponsors will contribute sufficient equity funds in order to keep the loan "in balance," and the sponsors' failure or inability to meet this obligation could also result in delays in construction or an inability to complete construction. Construction loans also expose the lender to additional risks of contractor non-performance, or borrower disputes with contractors resulting in mechanic's or materialmen's liens on the property and possible further delay in construction.

In addition, as the lender under a construction loan, the fund may be obligated to fund all or a significant portion of the loan at one or more future dates. The fund may not have the funds available at such future date(s) to meet its funding obligations under the loan. In that event, the fund would likely be in breach of the loan unless it is able to acquire the funds from alternative sources, which it may not be able to achieve on favorable terms or at all. Furthermore, construction loans may have multiple lenders and if another lender fails to fund its obligations, the fund could be faced with the choice of either funding for that defaulting lender or suffering a delay or protracted interruption in the progress of construction.

Risks Related to Consumer-Related Asset-Backed Securities

Asset-Backed Securities. See Asset-Backed Securities above.

Consumer Finance Industry Regulatory Environment

The fund may be subject to a wide variety of laws and regulations in the jurisdictions where it operates in respect of its consumer finance activities, including supervision and licensing by numerous governmental entities. These laws and regulations may create significant constraints on the fund's consumer finance investments and result in significant costs related to compliance. Failure to comply with these

laws and regulations could impair the ability of the fund to continue to make such investments and result in substantial civil and criminal penalties, monetary damages, attorneys' fees and costs, possible revocation of licenses, and damage to reputation, brand and customer relationships.

The Dodd-Frank Act imposes significant regulatory oversight on the financial industry and grants the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, or the CFPB, extensive rulemaking and enforcement authority, all of which may substantially impact the fund's consumer finance investments.

The fund may also invest in other consumer debt and specialty finance markets, including, but not limited to, credit card receivables, asset-backed regulatory relief transactions, litigation finance, royalty transactions, equipment (e.g., renewable energy, construction, information technology, medical, logistics) and insurance-linked contracts.

Noncompliance with Consumer Financial Protection Laws

If certain consumer loan contracts do not comply with U.S. federal and state consumer financial protection laws, the servicer may be prevented from or delayed in collecting the loan contract. Also, some of these laws may provide that the assignee of a consumer contract (such as the issuing entity) is liable to the obligor for any failure of the contract to comply with these laws. This could result in delays in payment or losses on such loan contracts.

Risks Associated with Corporate Asset-Based Credit

The fund may invest in asset-based corporate credit secured by real estate, equipment, receivables, inventory and intellectual property rights. A fundamental risk associated with the fund's investments in asset-based corporate credit is that the companies in whose debt the fund invests will be unable to make regular payments (e.g., principal and interest payments) when due, or at all, or otherwise fail to perform. A number of factors may impact the failure of such companies to make payments on their loans, such as, among other factors, (i) an adverse development in their business, (ii) an economic downturn, (iii) poor performance by their management teams, (iv) legal, tax or regulatory changes, (v) a change in the competitive environment, or (vi) a force majeure event. The companies may be operating at a loss or have significant variations in operating results, or may otherwise be experiencing financial distress even when the Subadvisor expects them to remain stable. Additionally, the companies may require substantial additional capital to support their operations or to maintain their competitive position and as a result of that may become highly leveraged.

For further information, see "Asset-Backed Securities" above.

Risks Related to Esoteric Credit

For the risks of investing in asset-back securities, see "Asset-Backed Securities" above.

Alternative Investments

The fund may invest its assets in "alternative investments," which include non-traditional debt investments and smaller segments of the debt markets, also known as niche or esoteric debt products. Alternative investments provide limited liquidity and include, among other things, the risks inherent in investing in securities, futures, commodities and derivatives, using leverage and engaging in short sales. An investment in alternative investment products is speculative, involves substantial risks, and should not constitute a complete investment program.

Risks Related to Securitized Credit

Asset-Backed Securities.

For the risks of investing in asset-back securities, see "Asset-Backed Securities" above.

Commercial Mortgage-Backed Securities

Collateral underlying CMBS generally consists of mortgage loans secured by income producing property, such as regional malls, other retail space, office buildings, industrial or warehouse properties, hotels, rental apartments, nursing homes, senior living centers and self-storage properties. The fund may invest directly in CMBS. Performance of a commercial mortgage loan depends primarily on the net income generated by the underlying mortgaged property. The market value of a commercial property similarly depends on its incomegenerating ability. As a result, income generation will affect both the likelihood of default and the severity of losses with respect to a commercial mortgage loan. Any decrease in income or value of the commercial real estate underlying an issue of CMBS could result in cash flow delays and losses on the related issue of CMBS.

Most commercial mortgage loans underlying CMBS are effectively non-recourse obligations of the borrower, meaning that there is no recourse against the borrower's assets other than the collateral. If borrowers are not able or willing to refinance or dispose of encumbered property to pay the principal and interest owed on such mortgage loans, payments on the subordinated classes of the related CMBS are likely to be adversely affected. The ultimate extent of the loss, if any, to the subordinated classes of CMBS may only be determined after a negotiated discounted settlement, restructuring or sale of the mortgage note, or the foreclosure (or deed in lieu of foreclosure) of the mortgage encumbering the property and subsequent liquidation of the property. Foreclosure can be costly and delayed by litigation and/or bankruptcy. Factors such as the property's location, the legal status of title to the property, its physical condition and financial performance, environmental risks and governmental disclosure requirements with respect to the condition of the property may make a third party unwilling to purchase the property at a foreclosure sale or to pay a price sufficient to satisfy the obligations with respect to the related CMBS. Revenues from the assets underlying such CMBS may be retained by the borrower and the return on investment may be used to make payments to others, maintain insurance coverage, pay taxes or pay maintenance costs. Such diverted revenue is generally not recoverable without a court appointed receiver to control collateral cash flow. The owner of CMBS does not have a contractual relationship with the borrowers of the underlying commercial mortgage loans. The CMBS holder typically has no right directly to enforce compliance by the borrowers with the terms of the loan agreement, nor any rights of set-off against the borrower, nor will it have the right to object to certain changes to the underlying loan agreements, nor to move directly against the collateral supporting the related loans.

At any one time, a portfolio of CMBS may be backed by commercial mortgage loans with disproportionately large aggregate principal amounts secured by properties in only a few states or regions. As a result, the commercial mortgage loans may be more susceptible to geographic risks relating to such areas, such as adverse economic conditions, adverse events affecting industries located in such areas and natural hazards affecting such areas, than would be the case for a pool of mortgage loans having more diverse property locations.

Residential Mortgage-Backed Securities

Holders of RMBS bear various risks, including credit, market, interest rate, structural and legal risks. RMBS represent interests in pools of residential mortgage loans secured by one to four family residential mortgage loans. Residential mortgage loans may be prepaid at any time. Residential mortgage loans are obligations of the borrowers thereunder only and are not typically insured or guaranteed by any other person or entity, although such loans may be securitized by government agencies and the securities issued may be guaranteed. The rate of defaults and losses on residential mortgage loans will be affected by a number of factors, including general economic conditions and those in the geographic area where the related mortgaged property or properties are located, the terms of the loan, the borrower's "equity" in the mortgaged property or properties and the financial circumstances of the borrower. If a residential mortgage loan is in default, foreclosure of such residential mortgage loan may be a lengthy and difficult process, and may involve significant expenses. Furthermore, the market for defaulted residential mortgage loans or foreclosed single-family properties may be very limited.

At any one time, a portfolio of RMBS may be backed by residential mortgage loans with disproportionately large aggregate principal amounts secured by properties in only a few states or regions. As a result, the residential mortgage loans may be more susceptible to geographic risks relating to such areas, such as adverse economic conditions, adverse events affecting industries located in such areas and natural hazards affecting such areas, than would be the case for a pool of mortgage loans having more diverse property locations.

Prepayments on the underlying residential mortgage loans in an issue of RMBS will be influenced by the prepayment provisions of the related mortgage notes and may also be affected by a variety of economic, geographic and other factors, including the difference between the interest rates on the underlying residential mortgage loans (giving consideration to the cost of refinancing) and prevailing mortgage rates and the availability of refinancing. RMBS are particularly susceptible to prepayment risks as they generally do not contain prepayment penalties and a reduction in interest rates will increase the prepayments on the RMBS, resulting in a reduction in yield to maturity for holders of such securities.

Risks Associated With "B-pieces"

The fund may invest in, or, in the event the fund finances its assets through securitization transactions, it may retain, so-called "B-pieces", representing the most subordinated tranches issued by a CMBS, RMBS or other securitization. Although CMBS and RMBS generally have the benefit of first ranking security (or other exclusive priority rights) over any collateral, the timing and manner of the disposition of such collateral will be controlled by the related servicers, and in certain cases, may be controlled by or subject to consultation rights of holders of more senior classes of securities outstanding or by an operating advisor appointed to protect the interests of such senior classes. There can be no assurance that the proceeds of any sale of collateral or other realization on collateral will be adequate to repay the fund's investment in full, or at all. In addition, "B-pieces" generally receive principal distributions only after more senior classes of CMBS and RMBS have been paid in full, and receive interest distributions only after the interest distributions then due to more senior classes have been paid. As a result, investors in "B-pieces" will generally bear the effects of losses and shortfalls on the underlying loans and unreimbursed expenses of the CMBS or RMBS issuer before the holders of other classes of CMBS or RMBS with a higher payment priority, with the concomitant potential for a higher risk of loss for such "B-pieces." In addition, the prioritization of payments of principal to senior classes may cause the repayment of principal of such "B-pieces" to be delayed and/or reduced. Generally, all principal payments

received on the mortgage loans will be first allocated to more senior classes of CMBS or RMBS, in each case, until their respective principal balances are reduced to zero, before principal is allocated to the "B-pieces" of CMBS or RMBS. Therefore, "B-pieces" may not receive any principal for a substantial period of time. In addition, generally "B-pieces" will be subject to the allocation of "appraisal reductions" which will restrict their ability to receive any advances of interest that might otherwise be made by the related servicer.

Generally, a shortfall in payment to investors in "B-pieces" of CMBS or RMBS will not result in a default being declared or the restructuring or unwinding of the transaction. To the extent that "B-pieces" represent a small percentage of the CMBS or RMBS issued in relation to the underlying collateral, a small loss in the value of such collateral may result in a substantial loss for the holders of such "B-pieces" and may impact the performance of the fund.

CLOs

The fund's investments in CLOs and other structured vehicles will be frequently subordinate in right of payment to other securities sold by the applicable CLO or other structured vehicle and will not be readily marketable. Depending upon the default rate on the collateral of the CLO and other structured vehicles, the fund may incur substantial losses on its investments. In addition, when the fund sells securities or assets held by it to a CLO and other structured vehicle, the fund may not receive any residual interest in such CLO and other structured vehicle so that any profits that the fund might have recognized on such securities or assets will no longer inure to the benefit of the fund.

The market value of CLOs and other structured vehicles will generally fluctuate with, among other things, the financial condition of the obligors on the underlying debt obligations or, with respect to synthetic securities, of the obligors on or issuers of the reference obligations. general economic conditions, the condition of certain financial markets, political events, developments or trends in any particular industry and changes in prevailing interest rates. The performance of CLOs and other structured vehicles will be adversely affected by macroeconomic factors, including the following: (i) general economic conditions affecting capital markets and participants therein; (ii) the economic downturns and uncertainties affecting economies and capital markets worldwide; (iii) concerns about financial performance, accounting and other issues relating to various publicly traded companies; and (iv) recent and proposed changes in accounting and reporting standards and bankruptcy legislation. In addition, interest payments on CLOs and other structured vehicles (other than the most senior tranche or tranches of a given issue) are generally subject to deferral. If distributions on the collateral underlying a CLO and other structured vehicle security are insufficient to make payments on the CLOs and other structured vehicles, no other assets will be available for payment of the deficiency and following realization of the underlying assets, the obligations of the CLO or other structured vehicle issuer to pay such deficiency will be extinguished. CLOs and other structured vehicles (particularly the subordinated interests) may provide that, to the extent funds are not available to pay interest, such interest will be deferred or paid "in kind" and added to the outstanding principal balance of the related security. Generally, the failure by the issuer of a CLO or other structured vehicles security to pay interest in cash does not constitute an event of default as long as a more senior class of securities of such issuer is outstanding and the holders of the securities that have failed to pay interest in cash (including the fund) will not have available to them any associated default remedies.

CMOs

The fund may invest in mortgage-backed securities called CMOs. CMOs are issued in separate classes with different stated maturities. As the mortgage pool experiences prepayments, the pool pays off investors in classes with shorter maturities first. By investing in CMOs, the fund may manage the prepayment risk of mortgage-backed securities. However, prepayments may cause the actual maturity of a CMO to be substantially shorter than its stated maturity.

Residual Interests

The fund may make substantial investments in unsecured equity tranches and equivalent junior subordinate securities of structured finance vehicles. Such residuals will represent subordinated interests in the relevant structured finance vehicle only and are not secured by any assets of such structured finance vehicle. Residuals will be subordinated to all other securities of the structured finance vehicle and all other amounts due under the priority of payments set forth in the operative documents of such structured finance vehicle. As such, the greatest risk of loss relating to defaults in the collateral or asset portfolio of the structured finance vehicle is borne by the residuals. The fund, therefore, as holder of the residuals, will rank behind all of the creditors, whether secured or unsecured and known or unknown, of the structured finance vehicle.

The investment in residuals will expose the fund to the highly leveraged investments in the collateral securing the other obligations of, and securities issued by, the structured finance vehicle. Therefore, the market value of these investments would be anticipated to be significantly affected by, among other things, changes in the market value of the assets, changes in the distribution on the assets, defaults and recoveries on the assets, capital gains and losses on the assets, prepayment on assets and the availability, prices and interest rate of assets. Due to the leverage inherent in structured finance vehicle structures, changes in the value of the residuals could be greater than the changes in the values of the underlying collateral, the assets constituting which are subject to, among other things, credit and liquidity risk.

Accordingly, "equity" or subordinated interests and note classes may not be paid in full and may be subject to total loss. Furthermore, the leveraged nature of each subordinated class may magnify the adverse impact on each such class of changes in the value of assets, changes in the distribution on the assets, defaults and recoveries on the assets, capital gains and losses on the assets, prepayment on assets and availability, price and interest rates of assets. Investors must consider with particular care the risks of leverage in residuals because, although the use of leverage creates an opportunity for substantial returns for the fund on the residuals, it increases substantially the likelihood that the fund could lose its entire investment in residuals if the pool of underlying collateral held by the relevant structured finance vehicle is adversely affected by market developments.

Investing in more senior securities issued by structured finance vehicles will involve similar risks, although the exposure of the fund to such risks will be in the context of a more senior position.

Risks Related to Significant Risk Transfer Assets

Credit Linked Notes Risk

The fund may invest in credit linked notes, which are securities that are collateralized by one or more designated securities that are referred to as "reference securities." Through the purchase of a credit linked note, the buyer assumes the risk of default or, in some cases, other declines in credit quality of the reference securities. The buyer also takes on exposure to the issuer of the credit linked note in the full amount of the purchase price of the credit linked note. The issuer of a credit linked note normally will have hedged its risk on the reference securities without acquiring any additional credit exposure. A fund that invests in credit linked notes has the right to receive periodic interest payments from the issuer of the credit linked note at an agreed upon interest rate, and, if there has been no default or, if applicable, other declines in credit quality, a return of principal at the maturity date.

Credit linked notes typically are privately negotiated transactions between two or more parties. The fund bears the risk that if the issuer of the credit linked notes defaults or becomes bankrupt, the fund will lose the principal amount it invested and the periodic interest payments expected to be received for the duration of its investment in the credit linked notes.

The market for credit linked notes may be, or may suddenly become, illiquid. The other parties to these transactions may be the only investors with sufficient understanding of the derivative to be interested in bidding for it. Changes in liquidity may result in significant, rapid and unpredictable changes in the prices for credit linked notes. In certain cases, a market price for a credit linked note may not be available.

Credit Default Swaps Risk

The fund may invest in credit default swap transactions for investment purposes. The "buyer" in a credit default contract is obligated to pay the "seller" a periodic stream of payments over the term of the contract, provided that no event of default on an underlying reference obligation has occurred. If an event of default occurs, the seller must pay the buyer the full notional value, or "par value," of the reference obligation through either physical settlement or cash settlement. The fund may be either the buyer or seller in a credit default swap transaction. If the fund is a buyer and no event of default occurs, the fund will have made a series of periodic payments and recover nothing of monetary value. However, if an event of default occurs, the fund (if the buyer) will receive the full notional value of the reference obligation either through a cash payment in exchange for the asset or a cash payment in addition to owning the reference assets. As a seller, the fund receives a fixed rate of income throughout the term of the contract, which typically is between six months and five years, provided that there is no event of default. The fund currently intends to segregate assets on the fund's records in the form of cash, cash equivalents or liquid securities in an amount equal to the notional value of the credit default swaps of which it is the seller. If such assets are not fully segregated by the fund, the use of credit default swap transactions could then be considered leverage. Credit default swap transactions involve greater risks than if the fund had invested in the reference obligation directly.

Risks Related to Specialty Finance

Litigation Finance

The fund may extend a loan to a law firm secured by future fee proceeds from some or all of such firm's portfolio of litigation matters, or it may advance funds to a party in a lawsuit or their counsel in return for a share of litigation proceeds or other financial reward if the party is successful. Where a loan is secured by litigation proceeds, or where the recipient of financing is not obligated to make any payment unless and until litigation proceeds are actually received by the litigant or their counsel, the fund could suffer a complete loss of the capital invested if the matter fails to be resolved in the recipient's favor. Other risks the fund may face in connection with these financing activities include, without limitation: (i) losses from terminated or rejected settlements; (ii) predictive evaluations of the strength of cases, claims or settlements may turn out to be inaccurate; (iii) losses as a result of inability to collect, or timing uncertainty relating to collection on, judgments or awards; (iv) lack of control over decisions of lawyers acting pursuant to their professional duties in connection with formulating and implementing litigation strategies or otherwise; (v) expenses and uncertainties involving reliance on outside counsel and

experts; (vi) changes in law, regulations or professional standards on such financing activities; (vii) poor case selection and case outcomes; (viii) timing or delays inherent to litigation; (ix) changes in counsel; (x) costs of litigation; (xi) inability of a defendant to pay a judgement or settlement; (xii) general competition and industry-related risks; (xiii) conflicts of interest; and (xiv) issues associated with the treatment of these types of investments for tax purposes.

Risks Related to Transportation Investments

The Fund's Aviation Investment Strategy Depends on the Continual Leasing and Remarketing of Aircrafts and Aircraft Engines

The fund's ability to lease and remarket its aircrafts or aircraft engines will depend on general market and competitive conditions at the time the initial leases are entered into and expire. If the fund is not able to lease or remarket an aircraft or aircraft engine or to do so on favorable terms, it may be required to attempt to sell the aircraft or aircraft engine to provide funds for debt service obligations or other expenses. The fund's ability to lease, remarket or sell the aircraft or aircraft engine on favorable terms or without significant off-lease time and costs could be negatively affected by depressed conditions in the commercial aviation industry, airline bankruptcies, the effects of terrorism, war, natural disasters and/or epidemic diseases on airline passenger traffic trends, declines in the values of aircrafts and aircraft engines, and various other general market and competitive conditions and factors which are outside of the fund's control. If the fund is unable to lease and remarket its aircraft or aircraft engine on favorable terms, the fund may incur substantial losses.

The Fund Could Incur Significant Costs Resulting from Aviation Lease Defaults

If the fund is required to repossess an aircraft or aircraft engine after a lessee default, it may incur significant costs. Those costs likely would include legal and other expenses associated with court or other governmental proceedings, particularly if the lessee is contesting the proceedings or is in bankruptcy. In addition, during any such proceedings the relevant aircraft or aircraft engine would likely not be generating revenue. The fund could also incur substantial maintenance, refurbishment or repair costs if a defaulting lessee fails to pay such costs and where such maintenance, refurbishment or repairs are necessary to put the aircraft or aircraft engine in suitable condition for remarketing or sale. The fund may also incur storage costs associated with any aircraft or aircraft engine that the fund repossesses and is unable to place immediately with another lessee.

It may also be necessary to pay off liens, taxes and other governmental charges on the aircraft or aircraft engine to obtain clear possession and to remarket the aircraft or aircraft engine effectively, including, in some cases, liens that the lessor might have incurred in connection with the operation of its other aircrafts or aircraft engines. The fund could also incur other costs in connection with the physical possession of the aircraft or aircraft engine.

The fund may suffer other negative consequences as a result of a lessee default, the related termination of the lease and the repossession of the related aircraft or aircraft engine. It is likely that its rights upon a lessee default will vary significantly depending upon the jurisdiction and the applicable law, including the need to obtain a court order for repossession of the aircraft or aircraft engine and/or consents for deregistration or export of the aircraft or aircraft engine. It is expected that when a defaulting lessee is in bankruptcy, protective administration, insolvency or similar proceedings, additional limitations may apply. Certain jurisdictions give rights to the trustee in bankruptcy or a similar officer to assume or reject the lease or to assign it to a third party, or entitle the lessee or another third party to retain possession of the aircraft or aircraft engine without paying lease rentals or performing all or some of the obligations under the relevant lease.

If the fund repossesses an aircraft or aircraft engine, the fund may not necessarily be able to export or deregister and profitably redeploy the aircraft or aircraft engine. For instance, where a lessee or other operator flies only domestic routes in the jurisdiction in which the aircraft or aircraft engine is registered, repossession may be more difficult, especially if the jurisdiction permits the lessee or the other operator to resist deregistration. The fund may also incur significant costs in retrieving or recreating records required for registration of the aircraft or aircraft engine, and in obtaining the Certificate of Airworthiness for an aircraft or aircraft engine. If, upon a lessee default, the fund incurs significant costs in connection with repossessing its aircraft or aircraft engine, is delayed in repossessing its aircraft or aircraft engine or is unable to obtain possession of its aircraft or aircraft engine as a result of lessee defaults, the fund may incur substantial losses.

The Fund May Experience Abnormally High Maintenance or Obsolescence Issues with Its Aircraft or Aircraft Engine

Aircrafts and aircraft engines are long-lived assets, requiring long lead times to develop and manufacture, with particular types and models becoming obsolete or less in demand over time when newer, more advanced aircrafts or aircraft engines are manufactured. The fund's aircrafts and aircraft engines have exposure to obsolescence, particularly if unanticipated events occur which shorten the life cycle of such aircraft engine types. These events include but are not limited to government regulation, technological innovations or changes in airline customers' preferences. These events may shorten the life cycle for aircraft or aircraft engine types in the fund's fleet and, accordingly, may negatively impact lease rates or result in losses.

Further, variable expenses like fuel, crew or aging aircraft or aircraft engine corrosion control or modification programs and airworthiness directives could make the operation of older aircraft more costly to the fund's lessees and may result in increased lessee defaults. The fund

may also incur some of these increased maintenance expenses and regulatory costs upon acquisition or remarketing of its aircraft or aircraft engine. Any of these expenses or costs may cause the fund to incur substantial losses.

The Value of the Aircrafts or Aircraft Engines the Fund Will Acquire and the Market Rates for Leases Could Decline

Aircraft or aircraft engine values and market rates for leases have from time to time experienced sharp decreases due to a number of factors including, but not limited to, decreases in passenger demand, increases in fuel costs, government regulation and increases in interest rates. Operating leases place the risk of realization of residual values on aircraft or aircraft engine lessors because only a portion of the equipment's value is covered by contractual cash flows at lease inception. In addition to factors linked to the commercial aviation industry generally, many other factors may affect the value of the aircraft or aircraft engine that the fund acquires and market rates for leases, including:

- the particular maintenance, operating history and documentary records of the aircraft or aircraft engine;
- the number of operators using that type of aircraft or aircraft engine;
 - aircraft or aircraft engine age;
- the regulatory authority under which the aircraft or aircraft engine is operated;
- any renegotiation of an existing lease on less favorable terms;
- the negotiability of clear title free from mechanics' liens and encumbrances;
- any regulatory and legal requirements that must be satisfied before the aircraft or aircraft engine can be purchased, sold or re-leased;
- compatibility of aircraft or aircraft engine configurations or specifications with other aircrafts or aircraft engines owned by operators of that type;
- comparative value based on newly manufactured competitive aircrafts or aircraft engines; and
 - the availability of spare parts.

Any decrease in the value of aircrafts or aircraft engines that the fund acquires and market rates for leases, which may result from the above factors or other unanticipated factors, could cause the fund to incur substantial losses.

Liability Risk as Lessor

Section 44112 of Title 49 of the United States Code ("Section 44112") provides that lessors of aircrafts or aircraft engines generally will not be liable for any personal injury or death, or damage to or loss of property (collectively, for purposes of this section, "Losses"); provided that such lessor is not in actual possession or control of the equipment at the time of such Loss. Under common law, the owner of an aircraft engine may be held liable for injuries or damage to passengers or property, and such damage awards can be substantial. Because certain case law interpreting Section 44112 provides that lessors of aircrafts or aircraft engines may be liable for Losses, there can be no assurance that the provisions of Section 44112 would fully protect the lessor and the fund from all liabilities in connection with any Losses that may be caused by any aircraft or aircraft engine it owns. Therefore, each lessee typically will be required to indemnify the fund for, or insure the fund against, such claims by third parties. Nonetheless, in the event that Section 44112 does not apply in a particular action, there is the possibility that the lessee might not have the financial resources or insurance to fulfill its indemnity obligations. It should be noted, however, that this description is limited to U.S. law, and to the extent that the law in foreign jurisdictions is applicable (e.g., in a jurisdiction where an accident occurs), different rules may apply. For example, certain foreign jurisdictions may impose strict liability upon an owner of an aircraft or an aircraft engine. Such liability may apply with respect to claims of passengers, employees or third parties for death, injury and/or damages to public or private property (including consequences of terrorist attacks) or environmental damages. Operators and airlines may be unable or unwilling to indemnify the fund, resulting in losses to the fund.

Risks of Aircraft or Aircraft Engine Lease Receivables, Enhanced Equipment Trust Certificates, Aircraft Engine Mortgages and other Aviation-Related Asset-Backed Securities that Seek to Monetize Leases or Mortgages

The fund may invest in airline/aircraft or aircraft engine assets, which may include aircraft or aircraft engine lease receivables ("<u>ALRs</u>"). ALRs are asset-backed securities that are generally structured as pass-through trusts. The aircraft or aircraft engine is sold to the trust which leases it to the airline companies. Unlike receivables backed by loans or interest rates, however, ALRs may entail a higher risk because of the nature of the underlying assets, which are expensive to maintain and operate and are difficult to sell. Moreover, aircrafts and aircraft engines are subject to many laws in different jurisdictions, and the repossession of the aircraft or aircraft engine from lessees may be difficult and costly.

In addition, the fund may invest in enhanced equipment trust certificates ("<u>EETCs</u>"). Although any entity may issue EETCs, to date, U.S. airlines are the primary issuers. An airline EETC is an obligation secured by the aircrafts or aircraft engines as collateral. EETCs may be less liquid than other investments.

Furthermore, the fund may invest in aviation-related asset-backed securities that seek to monetize leases or mortgages. Aircraft and aircraft engine mortgage monetization notes and aircraft engine lease monetization notes are asset-backed securities that represent interests in pools of aircraft and aircraft engine mortgages or operating leases, respectively, on various aircraft and aircraft engine types of airlines located throughout the world. Holders of such securities bear various risks, including, among other things, lease rates and residual values, increased fuel costs, credit, technological, legal, regulatory, terrorism and geopolitical risks. Uncertainty and instability in certain countries in which airlines are located could have a material adverse effect on such securities as well. Additionally, with respect to lease monetization notes, portfolio management and the remarketing and re-leasing of aircrafts and aircraft engines upon lease expiration or default is typically the responsibility of a designated servicer. No assurance can be given that the aircraft or aircraft engine will be released after the expiration of the initial term, or if re-leased, on the same terms or on more favorable terms. Further, the value of aircraft or aircraft engine mortgage monetization notes and aircraft engine lease monetization notes are affected by changes in the market's perception of the asset backing the security and the creditworthiness of the servicing agent for the collateral pool, the originator of the financial obligations or the financial institution providing any credit enhancement, as well as by the expiration or removal of any credit enhancement. Finally, aircrafts and aircraft engines are subject to many laws in different jurisdictions, and the repossession of aircrafts and aircraft engines from lessees or borrowers may be difficult and costly.

Investments by the fund in single aircraft or aircraft engine mortgages on the secondary market will be subject to similar risks as investments in aircraft and aircraft engine mortgage monetization notes. However, such investments may not have the benefit of diversification across a wider range of aircraft and aircraft engine assets and airlines or credit enhancement as may be the case with aircraft and aircraft engine mortgage monetization notes.

Airline Regulation

The airline industry is subject to regulation in the United States by, among others, the U.S. Department of Transportation and the U.S. Federal Aviation Administration ("FAA") and outside the U.S. by additional agencies.

Failure to Obtain Certain Required Licenses and Approvals

Airlines are subject to extensive regulation under the laws of the jurisdictions in which they are registered and in which they operate. As a result, the fund expects that certain aspects of its leases will require licenses, consents or approvals, including consents from governmental or regulatory authorities for certain payments under its leases and for the import, export or deregistration of the aircraft or aircraft engine. Subsequent changes in applicable law or administrative practice may increase such requirements and governmental consent, once given, could be withdrawn. Furthermore, consents needed in connection with the future remarketing or sale of an aircraft or aircraft engine may not be forthcoming. Any of these events could negatively affect the fund's ability to remarket or sell aircrafts or aircraft engines which may cause the fund to incur substantial losses.

Effects of the Aviation Security Act

The U.S. Aviation and Transportation Security Act (the "Aviation Security Act"), among other things, subjects substantially all aspects of U.S. civil aviation security to federal oversight and mandates enhanced security measures, including: (i) improved flight deck security; (ii) deployment of federal air marshals on flights; (iii) improved security of airport perimeter access; (iv) airline crew security training; (v) augmented security screening of passengers, baggage, cargo, mail, employees and vendors; (vi) improved training and qualifications of security screening personnel; (vii) additional provision of passenger data to U.S. Customs and Border Protection; and (viii) more detailed background checks on passengers and airline and airport personnel. The implementation of the requirement that all checked baggage be screened by explosives detection systems has resulted, and may continue to result, in significant equipment acquisitions by the government and changes to baggage processing facilities and procedures. The changes mandated by the Aviation Security Act have increased costs for airlines providing service in the U.S., and have resulted in delays and disruptions to air travel, which have adversely affected, and may to continue to adversely affect, the aviation industry in general. It is expected that the Aviation Security Act will continue to impose additional costs on the airlines and may adversely impact the performance of the fund.

Effect of Airworthiness Directives and Operating Restrictions

The maintenance and operation of aircraft and aircraft engines are strictly regulated by the FAA in the U.S. and similar governmental authorities in foreign jurisdictions. These rules and regulations govern such matters as certification, registration, inspection, operation and maintenance procedures, personnel certification and record keeping. Periodically, the FAA issues airworthiness directives requiring changes to aircraft or aircraft engine maintenance programs and procedures. Such airworthiness directives are issued from time to time with respect to aircraft and aircraft engines to ensure that they remain airworthy and safe. Future regulatory changes may also increase the

cost of operating and/or maintaining aircraft and aircraft engines, which may adversely affect their residual value and the profitability of the fund, as can the failure of a lessee to comply with the maintenance provisions as set forth in its lease. The cost of compliance with such requirements may be significant.

Environmental Regulations May Negatively Affect the Airline Industry

Governmental regulations regarding aircraft and aircraft engine noise and emissions levels apply based on where the relevant aircraft or aircraft engine is registered and operated. For example, jurisdictions throughout the world have adopted noise regulations which require all aircrafts and aircraft engines to comply with noise level standards. In addition to the current requirements, the United States and the International Civil Aviation Organization (the "ICAO"), have specific standards for noise levels which applies to engines manufactured or certified on or after January 1, 2006. Currently, U.S. regulations would not require any phase-out of aircrafts or aircraft engines that qualified with the older standards applicable to engines manufactured or certified prior to January 1, 2006, but the European Union has established a framework for the imposition of operating limitations on aircrafts and aircraft engines that do not comply with the new standards and has incorporated aviation-related emissions into the European Union's Emission Trading Scheme beginning in 2013. These regulations could limit the economic life of the aircraft and aircraft engines, reduce their value, limit the fund's ability to lease or sell the non-compliant aircraft and aircraft engines or, if engine modifications are permitted, require the fund to make significant additional investments in the aircraft and aircraft engines to make them compliant.

In addition to more stringent noise restrictions, the United States and other jurisdictions are beginning to impose more stringent limits on nitrogen oxide, carbon monoxide and carbon dioxide emissions from engines, consistent with current ICAO standards. These limits generally apply only to engines manufactured after 1999. Because aircraft engines are replaced from time to time in the normal course, it is likely that the number of such engines would increase over time. The ICAO is developing a global scheme based on market-based measures to limit CO2 emissions from international aviation to be implementing by 2020. Concerns over global warming could result in more stringent limitations on the operation of aircraft powered by older, noncompliant engines, as well as newer engines.

European countries generally have relatively strict environmental regulations that can restrict operational flexibility and decrease aircraft and aircraft engine productivity. The European Union's Emissions Trading Scheme requires that all of the emissions associated with international flights that land or take off within the European Union are subject to the trading program, even those emissions that are emitted outside of the European Union. The United Kingdom doubled its air passenger duties, in recognition of the environmental costs of air travel and similar measures may be implemented in other jurisdictions as a result of environmental concerns.

These regulations could limit the economic life of the aircraft and aircraft engines, reduce their value, limit the fund's ability to lease or sell the compliance aircraft and aircraft engines or, if engine modifications are permitted, require the fund to make significant additional investments in the aircraft and aircraft engines to make them compliant, which could cause the fund to incur substantial losses. Further, compliance with current or future regulations, taxes or duties imposed to deal with environmental concerns could cause lessees to incur higher costs and to generate lower net revenues, resulting in a negative impact on their financial conditions. Consequently, such compliance may affect lessees' ability to make rental and other lease payments and reduce the value the fund receives for the aircraft or aircraft engine upon any disposition, which could cause the fund to incur substantial losses.

Cyclical Nature of the Maritime Sector

The maritime sector is cyclical, with volatility in charter rates, profitability and vessel values. Future demand for vessels will be dependent upon continued economic growth in numerous international economies, and will be influenced by seasonal and regional changes in demand and changes in the capacity of the world's shipping fleets. A decline in demand for commodities or other products transported in ships or an increase in the supply of such vessels could materially adversely affect the fund's investments. Historically, demand for vessels has generally been influenced by factors including global and regional economic conditions, developments in international trade, changes in seaborne and other transportation patterns, such as port congestion and canal closures, currency exchange rates, armed conflict and terrorist activities including piracy, political developments, and sanctions, embargoes and strikes. Additionally, supply of vessels has generally been influenced by factors including the number of expected new building vessel deliveries, the scrapping rate of older vessels, access to traditional debt to finance the construction of new vessels, changes in environmental or other regulations that may limit the useful life of certain vessels.

In addition to the prevailing and anticipated freight rates, factors that affect the rate of newbuilding, scrapping and laying-up include new building prices, secondhand vessel values in relation to scrap prices, costs of fuel supplies and other operating costs, costs associated with classification society surveys, normal maintenance and insurance coverage, the efficiency and age profile of the existing fleet in the market and government and industry regulation of maritime transportation practices, particularly environmental protection laws and regulations. These factors influencing the supply of and demand for shipping capacity are outside of the fund's control, and the Subadvisor may not be able to correctly assess the nature, timing and degree of changes in industry conditions.

Maritime Risks

The operation of an ocean-going vessel carries inherent risks. These risks include, among others, the possibility of marine disaster, piracy, environmental accidents, grounding, fire, explosions and collisions, cargo and property losses or damage, business interruptions caused by mechanical failure, human error, war, terrorism, political action in various countries, labor strikes or adverse weather conditions and work stoppages or other labor problems with crew members serving on vessels including crew strikes and/or boycotts.

Such occurrences could result in death or injury to persons, loss of property or environmental damage, delays in the delivery of cargo, loss of revenues from or termination of charter contracts, governmental fines, penalties or restrictions on conducting business, higher insurance rates and damage to counterparties' reputation and customer relationships generally.

International Operations Risks

The maritime sector is an inherently risky business involving global operations. A counterparty's vessels will be at risk of damage or loss because of events such as mechanical failure, collision, human error, war, terrorism, piracy, cargo loss and bad weather. All these hazards can result in death or injury to persons, increased costs, loss of revenues, loss or damage to property (including cargo), environmental damage, higher insurance rates, damage to the counterparty's customer relationships, harm to its reputation as a safe and reliable operator and delay or rerouting. In addition, changing economic, regulatory and political conditions in some countries, including political and military conflicts, have from time to time resulted in attacks on vessels, mining of waterways, piracy, terrorism, labor strikes and boycotts. These sorts of events could interfere with shipping routes and result in market disruptions which could have a material adverse effect on the fund's financial condition, cash flows and ability to pay distributions.

Maritime Claims

Maritime claimants may seek to arrest a vessel owned or held by a counterparty and used as security for an investment by the fund. Crew members, suppliers of goods and services to a vessel and other parties may be entitled to maritime liens against that vessel for unsatisfied debts, claims or damages, which liens may be senior to the fund's investment in the capital structure of a counterparty. In many jurisdictions, a maritime lien holder may enforce its lien by arresting or attaching a vessel and commencing foreclosure proceedings. The arrest or attachment of one or more of the vessels of a counterparty could result in a significant loss of earnings for the related off-hire period. In addition, in some jurisdictions, under the "sister ship" theory of liability, a claimant may arrest both the vessel that is subject to the claimant's maritime lien and any "associated" vessel, which is any vessel owned or controlled by the same owner. In countries with "sister ship" liability laws, claims might be asserted against a counterparty or any of its vessels for liabilities of other vessels that it owns. The arrest or attachment of one or more vessels could have an adverse impact on the performance of the fund.

MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND

The Board of Trustees

The Board has overall responsibility to oversee the business affairs of the fund, including the complete and exclusive authority to oversee and to establish policies regarding the management, conduct and operation of the fund's business. The Board exercises the same powers, authority and responsibilities on behalf of the fund as are customarily exercised by the board of trustees of a registered investment company organized as a corporation.

The Board oversees the management of the fund, including the services performed by the Advisor under the Advisory Agreement (defined below) and the Subadvisor under the Subadvisory Agreement (defined below). The name and business addresses of the Trustees and officers of the fund and their principal occupations and other affiliations are set forth under "Those Responsible for Management" in the SAI.

The Advisor and the Subadvisor

The fund's investment adviser is John Hancock Investment Management LLC. The Advisor is an indirect principally owned subsidiary of John Hancock Life Insurance Company (U.S.A.), which in turn is a subsidiary of Manulife Financial Corporation. As of December 31, 2024, the Advisor had total assets under management of approximately \$165.2 billion.

The Advisor has engaged CQS (US), LLC as a sub-adviser to the fund. The Subadvisor is a registered investment adviser with the SEC under the Advisers Act and is a Delaware limited liability company. The Subadvisor is also an indirect principally owned subsidiary of Manulife Financial Corporation. The Subadvisor handles the fund's portfolio management activities, subject to oversight by the Advisor.

CQS is a global credit manager with \$2,688 million in assets under management as of December 31, 2024. The Subadvisor is located at 152 West 57th Street, 40th Floor, New York, NY 10019.

The basis for the Board's approval of the advisory fees, and of the Advisory Agreement overall, including the Subadvisory Agreement, is discussed in the fund's first Form N-CSR filing for the period ended October 31, 2024.

Portfolio Management Information

The following individuals are jointly and primarily responsible for the day-to-day management of the fund's portfolio.

Craig Scordellis	Jim Fitzpatrick
Co-CIO Manulife CQS Investment Management	CIO North America and Head of Global Loans
Joined CQS (UK) LLP in 2008	Joined CQS (US), LLC in 2015
Began business career in 2000	Began business career in 2004
Managed the fund since inception	Managed the fund since inception

Included in the SAI is information regarding the individuals listed above, including the structure and method by which they are compensated, other accounts they manage, and their ownership of Shares in the fund.

Advisory Agreement

Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, the Advisor is responsible, subject to the supervision of the Board, for formulating a continuing investment program for the fund. The Advisory Agreement was initially approved by the fund's full Board and by the Independent Trustees at a meeting held on April 17, 2024, and is also approved by the initial Shareholder of the fund. The Advisory Agreement is terminable without penalty, on 60 days' prior written notice by the Board, by vote of a majority of the outstanding Shares of the fund, or by the Advisor. The Advisory Agreement has an initial term that expires two years after the fund has commenced investment operations. Thereafter, the Advisory Agreement will continue in effect from year to year if its continuance is approved annually by either the Board or the vote of a majority of the outstanding Shares of the fund, respectively, provided that, in either event, the continuance also is approved by a majority of the Independent Trustees by vote cast at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval. The Advisory Agreement also provides that it will terminate automatically in the event of its "assignment" (as defined in the 1940 Act).

The Advisor shall be entitled to receive from the fund as compensation for its services a Management Fee.

The fund will pay to the Advisor, as full compensation for all services provided under the Advisory Agreement with respect to the fund, a Management Fee accrued daily and paid at the end of each month at an annual rate as follows:

First	Next	Excess over		
\$250 Million	\$500 Million	\$750 Million		
of	of	of		
<u>Net Assets</u>	<u>Net Assets</u>	Net Assets		
1.25%	1.20%	1.175%		

The Advisory Agreement provides that, in the absence of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of its obligations to the fund, the Advisor and any trustee, officer, member or employee thereof, or any of their affiliates, executors, heirs, assigns, successors or other legal representatives, will not be liable to the fund, for any error of judgment, for any mistake of law or for any act or omission by such person in connection with the performance of services under the Advisory Agreement. The Advisory Agreement also provides for indemnification, to the fullest extent permitted by law, by the fund of the Advisor, or any Trustee, member, officer or employee thereof, and any of their affiliates, executors, heirs, assigns, successors or other legal representatives, against any liability or expense to which such person may be liable which arises in connection with the performance of services to the fund, as the case may be, provided that the liability or expense is not incurred by reason of the person's willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of its obligations to the fund.

The Subadvisory Agreement

The Advisor entered into a Subadvisory Agreement dated May 21, 2024, with the Subadvisor (the "Subadvisory Agreement"). Under the terms of the Subadvisory Agreement, the Subadvisor is responsible for managing the investment and reinvestment of the assets of the fund, subject to the supervision and control of the Board and the Advisor. For services rendered by the Subadvisor under the Subadvisory Agreement, the Advisor (and not the fund) pays the Subadvisor a fee.

The basis for the Board of Trustees' approval of the advisory fees, and of the Advisory Agreement overall, including the Subadvisory Agreement, is discussed in the fund's first Form N-CSR filing for the period ended October 31, 2024.

Service Agreement

Pursuant to the Service Agreement, the Advisor is responsible for providing, at the expense of the fund, certain financial, accounting and administrative services such as legal services, tax, accounting, valuation, financial reporting and performance, compliance and service oversight. Pursuant to the Service Agreement, the Advisor shall determine, subject to Board approval, the expenses to be reimbursed by the fund, including an overhead allocation. The payments under the Service Agreement are not intended to provide a profit to the Advisor. Instead, the Advisor provides the services under the Service Agreement because it also provides advisory services under the Advisory Agreement. The reimbursement shall be paid monthly in arrears by the fund.

Distribution and Service Fee

In connection with Class A Shares of the fund, the fund will pay the Distributor or a designee a Distribution and Service fee equal to 0.25% per annum of the aggregate value of the fund's Class A Shares outstanding and in connection with Class U Shares of the fund, the fund will pay the Distributor or a designee a Distribution and Service fee equal to 0.75% per annum of the aggregate value of the fund's Class U Shares outstanding, determined as of the close of regular trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (typically 4:00 p.m., Eastern time, on each business day that the NYSE is open) (or more frequently as needed) (prior to any repurchases of Shares and prior to the Management Fee being calculated). The Distribution and Service Fee will be payable monthly. The Distributor or designee may transfer or re-allow a portion of the Distribution and Service Fee to certain intermediaries. The Advisor also may pay a fee out of its own resources to intermediaries..

Pursuant to the conditions of the exemptive order issued by the SEC allowing the fund to issue multiple classes of Shares, the Distribution and Service Fee will be paid pursuant to a plan adopted by the fund in compliance with the provisions of Rule 12b-1 under the 1940 Act (the "Class Plan"). The Distribution and Service Fee serves as a vehicle for the fund to pay the Distributor for payments it makes to intermediaries. The Distributor may pay all or a portion of the Distribution and Service Fee it receives to intermediaries. However, the portion of the 0.25% fee under the Class A Plan designated for regulatory purposes as service fees, for the provision of personal investor services as defined under applicable rules, will be deemed not to exceed 0.25% of the fund's net assets attributable to Class A Shares.

A portion of the Distribution and Services Fee may be paid for ongoing investor servicing. The types of investor services provided include, but are not limited to: advising Shareholders of the net asset value of their Shares; advising Shareholders with respect to making

repurchases of Shares; providing information to Shareholders regarding general market conditions; providing Shareholders with copies of the fund's Prospectus (if requested), annual and interim reports, proxy solicitation materials, repurchase offer materials, privacy policies, and any other materials required under applicable law; handling inquiries from Shareholders regarding the fund, including but not limited to questions concerning their investments in the fund, Shareholder account balances, and reports and tax information provided by the fund; assisting in the enhancement of relations and communications between such Shareholders and the fund; assisting in the establishment and maintenance of such Shareholders' accounts with the fund; assisting in the maintenance of fund records containing Shareholder information, such as changes of address; providing such other information and liaison services as the fund may reasonably request; and other matters as they arise from time to time.

These arrangements may result in receipt by broker-dealers and their personnel (who themselves may receive all or a substantial part of the relevant payments) or registered investment advisers of compensation in excess of that which otherwise would have been paid in connection with servicing shareholders of a different investment fund. A prospective investor with questions regarding these arrangements may obtain additional detail by contacting the intermediary directly. Prospective investors also should be aware that these payments could create incentives on the part of an intermediary to view the fund more favorably relative to investment funds not making payments of this nature or making smaller payments. Such payments may be different for different intermediaries. The Advisor may pay from its own resources additional compensation to intermediaries in connection with sale of Shares or servicing of Shareholders.

Intermediaries may in addition charge a fee directly to investors for their services in conjunction with an investment in the fund and/or maintenance of investor accounts. Such a fee will be in addition to any fees charged or paid by the fund but will neither constitute an investment made by the investor in the fund nor form part of the assets of the fund. The payment of any such fees, and their impact on a particular investor's investment returns, would not be reflected in the returns of the fund. Shareholders should direct any questions regarding such fees to the relevant intermediary.

DISTRIBUTIONS

The fund intends to make monthly distributions of net investment income, after payment of interest on outstanding borrowings, if any. The fund will distribute annually any net short-term capital gain and any net capital gain (which is the excess of net long-term capital gain over short-term capital loss). Distributions to Shareholders cannot be assured, and the amount of each monthly distribution is likely to vary. It is possible, although not intended, that distributions could exceed net investment income and net short-term and long-term capital gain, resulting in a return of capital.

FEDERAL INCOME TAX MATTERS

The following is a summary of certain U.S. federal income tax considerations relevant to the acquisition, holding and disposition of Shares by U.S. Shareholders. This summary is based upon existing U.S. federal income tax law, which is subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. This summary does not discuss all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be important to particular investors in light of their individual investment circumstances, including investors subject to special tax rules, such as U.S. financial institutions, insurance companies, broker-dealers, tax-exempt organizations, partnerships, Shareholders who are not United States persons (as defined in the Code), Shareholders liable for the alternative minimum tax, persons holding Shares through partnerships or other pass-through entities, or investors that have a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar, all of whom may be subject to tax rules that differ significantly from those summarized below. This summary assumes that investors have acquired Shares pursuant to this offering and will hold their Shares as "capital assets" (generally, property held for investment) for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Prospective Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the foreign and U.S. federal, state, and local income and other tax considerations that may be relevant to an investment in the fund.

In addition to the particular matters set forth in this section, tax-exempt entities should review carefully those sections of this Prospectus and the SAI regarding liquidity and other financial matters to ascertain whether the investment objective of the fund are consistent with their overall investment plans.

Taxation of the Fund

The fund intends to elect to be treated and to qualify each year as a "regulated investment company" ("RIC") under Subchapter M of the Code and to comply with applicable distribution requirements so that it generally will not pay U.S. federal income tax on income and capital gains distributed to Shareholders. In order to qualify as a RIC, which qualification the following discussion assumes, the fund must satisfy certain tests regarding the sources of its income and the diversification of its assets. If the fund qualifies as a RIC and, for each taxable year, it distributes to its Shareholders an amount equal to or exceeding the sum of (i) 90% of its "investment company taxable income" as that term is defined in the Code (which includes, among other things, dividends, taxable interest, and the excess of any net short-term capital gains over net long-term capital losses, as reduced by certain deductible expenses) without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and (ii) 90% of the excess of its gross tax-exempt interest, if any, over certain related expenses, the fund generally will be relieved of U.S. federal income tax on any income of the fund, including "net capital gains" (the excess of net long-term capital gain over net short-term capital loss), distributed to Shareholders. However, if the fund retains any investment company taxable income or net capital gain, it generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at regular corporate rates on the amount retained. The fund intends to distribute at least annually all or substantially all of its investment company taxable income, net tax-exempt interest, and net capital gain.

If the fund does not qualify as a RIC for any taxable year, the fund's taxable income will be subject to corporate income taxes, and all distributions from earnings and profits, including distributions of net capital gain (if any), will be taxable to the Shareholders as ordinary income. Such distributions generally would be eligible (i) to be treated as qualified dividend income (as described below) in the case of individual and other non-corporate Shareholders and (ii) for the dividends received deduction in the case of corporate Shareholders. In addition, in order to requalify for taxation as a regulated investment company, the fund might be required to recognize unrealized gains, pay substantial taxes and interest, and make certain distributions.

Distributions to Shareholders

The fund contemplates declaring as dividends each year all or substantially all of its taxable income. In general, distributions will be taxable to Shareholders for federal, state and local income tax purposes to the extent of the fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits. Such distributions are taxable whether they are received in cash or reinvested in fund Shares. The fund expects that its dividend distributions will generally be taxable to Shareholders at ordinary income rates. The fund's distributions of its net capital gain will be taxable to individual Shareholders as long-term capital gain, regardless of the length of time the Shareholders have held their Shares. Distributions by the fund in excess of the fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits will be treated as a tax-free return of capital to the extent of (and in reduction of) the Shareholders' tax bases in their Shares and any such amount in excess of their bases will be treated as gain from the sale of Shares, as discussed below.

The fund does not currently expect that it will earn significant amounts of qualified dividend income and, therefore, does not anticipate that any significant portion of its distributions to individual Shareholders will qualify for lower tax rates applicable to qualified dividend income. Likewise, the fund does not anticipate that any significant portion of its dividends paid to Shareholders that are corporations will be eligible for the "dividends received" deduction.

Shareholders are generally taxed on any dividends from the fund in the year they are actually distributed. But dividends declared in October, November or December of a year, and paid in January of the following year, will generally be treated for federal income tax purposes as having been paid to Shareholders on the preceding December 31.

If the fund retains any net capital gains for a taxable year, the fund may designate the retained amount as undistributed capital gains in a notice to Shareholders who, if subject to U.S. federal income tax on long-term capital gains, (i) will be required to include in income for U.S. federal income tax purposes, as long-term capital gain, their proportionate shares of such undistributed amount, and (ii) will be entitled to credit their proportionate shares of the tax paid by the fund on the undistributed amount against their U.S. federal income tax liabilities, if any, and to claim refunds to the extent the credit exceeds such liabilities.

An individual must pay a 3.8% tax on the lesser of (1) the individual's "net investment income," which generally includes net gains from the disposition of investment property, or (2) the excess of the individual's "modified adjusted gross income" over a threshold amount (\$250,000 for married persons filing jointly and \$200,000 for single taxpayers). This tax is in addition to any other taxes due on that income. A similar tax applies to estates and trusts. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, this provision may have on their investments.

An investor should be aware that, if shares are purchased shortly before the record date for any taxable distribution (including a capital gain distribution), the purchase price likely will reflect the value of the distribution and the investor then would receive a taxable distribution that is likely to reduce the trading value of such Shares, in effect resulting in a taxable return of some of the purchase price.

An investor should also be aware that the benefits of the reduced tax rate applicable to long-term capital gains and qualified dividend income may be impacted by the application of the alternative minimum tax to individual Shareholders.

Shareholders who are not citizens or residents of the United States generally will be subject to a 30% U.S. federal withholding tax, or U.S. federal withholding tax at such lower rate as prescribed by applicable treaty, on dividends paid by the fund. Capital gain distributions, if any, are not subject to the 30% withholding tax. Exemptions from this withholding tax are also provided for dividends properly designated as interest related dividends or as short-term capital gain dividends paid by the fund with respect to its qualified net interest income or qualified short-term gain. Under legislation known as FATCA, a 30% U.S. withholding tax may apply to any U.S.-source "withholdable payments" made to a foreign entity unless the foreign entity enters into an agreement with either the Internal Revenue Service or a governmental authority in its own country, as applicable, to collect and provide substantial information regarding the entity's owners, including "specified United States persons" and "United States owned foreign entities," or otherwise demonstrates compliance with or exemption from FATCA. The term "withholdable payment" includes any payment of interest (even if the interest is otherwise exempt from the withholding rules described above) or dividends, in each case with respect to any U.S. investment. The withholding tax regime went into effect on July 1, 2014 with respect to U.S.-source income. Proposed regulations (having current effect) eliminate the application of the withholding tax that was scheduled to begin in 2019 with respect to U.S.-source investment sale proceeds. Foreign investors should consult their own tax advisers regarding the impact of FATCA on their investment in the fund.

The fund will inform its Shareholders of the source and status of each distribution made in a given calendar year after the close of such calendar year.

Gain from Repurchases of Shares

The sale of Shares pursuant to a repurchase offer will be a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes, either as a "sale or exchange," or under certain circumstances, as a "dividend." Under Code Section 302(b), a sale of Shares pursuant to a repurchase offer generally will be treated as a "sale or exchange" if the receipt of cash by the Shareholder: (a) results in a "complete termination" of the Shareholder's interest in the fund, (b) is "substantially disproportionate" with respect to the Shareholder, or (c) is "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" with respect to the Shareholder. In determining whether any of these tests has been met, Shares actually owned, as well as Shares considered to be owned by the Shareholder by reason of certain constructive ownership rules set forth in Section 318 of the Code, generally must be taken into account. If any of these three tests for "sale or exchange" treatment is met, a Shareholder will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the price paid by the fund for the Shares purchased in the repurchase offer and the Shareholder's adjusted basis in such Shares. If such Shares are held as a capital asset, the gain or loss will generally be capital gain or loss. The maximum tax rate applicable to net capital gains recognized by individuals and other non-corporate taxpayers is generally (i) the same as the applicable ordinary income rate for capital assets held for one year or less or (ii) either 15% or 20% for capital assets held for more than one year, depending on whether the individual's income exceeds certain threshold amounts.

If the requirements of Section 302(b) of the Code are not met, amounts received by a Shareholder who sells Shares pursuant to the Offer will be taxable to the Shareholder as a "dividend" to the extent of such Shareholder's allocable share of the fund's current or accumulated earnings and profits. To the extent that amounts received exceed such Shareholder's allocable share of the fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits, such excess will constitute a non-taxable return of capital (to the extent of the Shareholder's adjusted basis in its Shares), and any amounts in excess of the Shareholder's adjusted basis will constitute taxable capital gain. Any remaining adjusted basis in the Shares tendered to the fund will be transferred to any remaining Shares held by such Shareholder. In addition, if a tender of Shares is treated as a "dividend" to a tendering Shareholder, a constructive dividend under Section 305(c) of the Code may result to a non-tendering Shareholder whose proportionate interest in the earnings and assets of the fund has been increased by such tender.

Any payments (including constructive dividends) to a tendering Shareholder who is a nonresident alien individual, a foreign trust or estate or a foreign corporation that does not hold his, her or its Shares in connection with a trade or business conducted in the United States (a "Foreign Shareholder") that are treated as dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes under the rules set forth above, will generally be subject to U.S. withholding tax at the rate of 30% (unless a reduced rate applies under an applicable tax treaty). A tendering Foreign Shareholder who realizes a capital gain on a tender of Shares will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on such gain, unless the Shareholder is an individual who is physically present in the United States for 183 days or more and certain other conditions exist. Such persons are advised to consult their own tax adviser. Special rules may apply in the case of Foreign Shareholders (i) that are engaged in a U.S. trade or business, (ii) that are former citizens or residents of the U.S. or (iii) that have a special status for U.S. federal tax purposes, such as "controlled foreign corporations," corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax, and certain foreign charitable organizations. Such persons are advised to consult their own tax adviser. Certain Foreign Shareholder entities may also be subject to withholding tax at the rate of 30% under FATCA unless they have provided the fund with a duly completed W-8BEN-E (or other applicable type of W-8) certifying their compliance with or exemption from FATCA.

The fund generally will be required to withhold tax at the rate of 24% ("backup withholding") from any payment to a tendering Shareholder that is an individual (or certain other non-corporate persons) if the Shareholder fails to provide to the fund its correct taxpayer identification number or otherwise establish an exemption from the backup withholding tax rules. A Foreign Shareholder generally will be able to avoid backup withholding with respect to payments by the fund that are treated as made in exchange for tendered Shares only if it furnishes to the fund a duly completed Form W-8BEN (or other applicable type of W-8), signed under penalty of perjury, stating that it (1) is a nonresident alien individual or a foreign corporation, partnership, estate or trust, (2) has not been and does not plan to be present in the United States for a total of 183 days or more during the calendar year, and (3) is neither engaged, nor plans to be engaged during the year, in a United States trade or business that has effectively connected gains from transactions with a broker or barter exchange. Backup withholding is not an additional tax, and any amounts withheld may be credited against a Shareholder's U.S. federal income tax liability.

Additionally, any loss realized on a disposition of Shares of the fund may be disallowed under "wash sale" rules to the extent the Shares disposed of are replaced with other Shares of the fund within a period of 61 days beginning 30 days before and ending 30 days after the Shares are disposed of, such as pursuant to a dividend reinvestment in Shares of the fund. If disallowed, the loss will be reflected in an upward adjustment to the basis of the Shares acquired.

UBTI

Under current law, the fund generally serves to "block" (that is, prevent the attribution to Shareholders of) UBTI from being realized by tax-exempt Shareholders. Notwithstanding this "blocking" effect, a tax-exempt Shareholder of the fund could realize UBTI by virtue of its investment in the fund if Shares in the fund constitute debt-financed property in the hands of the tax-exempt Shareholder within the meaning of Code Section 514(b). A tax-exempt Shareholder also may recognize UBTI if the fund recognizes "excess inclusion income" derived from direct or indirect investments in residual interests in real estate mortgage investment conduits or equity interests in taxable mortgage pools.

Certain Withholding Taxes

The fund may be subject to foreign withholding taxes on income or gains attributable to Asset-Based Lending Assets located in foreign countries. U.S. investors in the fund will not be entitled to a foreign tax credit with respect to any of those taxes.

State and Local Taxes

In addition to the U.S. federal income tax consequences summarized above, prospective investors should consider the potential state and local tax consequences of an investment in the fund. Shareholders are generally taxable in their state of residence on dividend and capital gain distributions they receive from the fund. The fund may become subject to taxes in states and localities if it is deemed to conduct business in those jurisdictions.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

After the end of each calendar year, Shareholders will be sent information regarding the amount and character of distributions received from the fund during the year. The fund (or its administrative agent) is required to report to the Internal Revenue Service and furnish to Shareholders the cost basis information and holding period for the fund's Shares that are repurchased by the fund. The fund will permit Shareholders to elect from among several permitted cost basis methods. Unless a Shareholder contacts the fund to make an election, the fund will use a default cost basis method. The cost basis method a Shareholder elects may not be changed with respect to a repurchase of Shares after the settlement date of the repurchase. Shareholders should consult with their tax advisors to determine the best permitted cost basis method for their tax situation and to obtain more information about how the new cost basis reporting rules apply to them.

Information returns generally will be filed with the Internal Revenue Service in connection with distributions with respect to the Shares unless Shareholders establish that they are exempt from the information reporting rules, for example by properly establishing that they are corporations. If Shareholders do not establish that they are exempt from these rules, they generally will be subject to backup withholding on these payments (at the current rate of 24%) if they fail to provide their taxpayer identification number or otherwise comply with the backup withholding rules. The amount of any backup withholding from a payment to Shareholders will be allowed as a credit against their U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle Shareholders to a refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

Other Taxes

The foregoing is a summary of some of the tax rules and considerations affecting Shareholders and the fund's operations, and does not purport to be a complete analysis of all relevant tax rules and considerations, nor does it purport to be a complete listing of all potential tax risks inherent in making an investment in the fund. All investors are urged to consult with their own tax advisers regarding any proposed investment in the fund. A Shareholder may be subject to other taxes, including but not limited to, state and local taxes, estate and inheritance taxes, and intangible taxes that may be imposed by various jurisdictions. The fund also may be subject to state, local, and foreign taxes that could reduce cash distributions to Shareholders. It is the responsibility of each Shareholder to file all appropriate tax returns that may be required.

Each prospective Shareholder is urged to consult with his or her tax adviser with respect to any investment in the fund.

DIVIDEND REINVESTMENT PLAN

Pursuant to the Dividend Reinvestment Plan ("DRP") established by the fund, each Shareholder will automatically be a participant under the DRP and have all income distributions, whether dividend distributions or capital gains distributions, automatically reinvested in additional Shares. Election not to participate in the DRP and to receive all income distributions, whether dividend distributions or capital gains distributions, in cash may be made by notice to a Shareholder's intermediary (who should be directed to inform the fund). A Shareholder is free to change this election at any time. A Shareholder whose Shares are registered in the name of a nominee (such as an intermediary) must contact the nominee regarding its status under the DRP, including whether such nominee will participate on such Shareholder's behalf as such nominee will be required to make any such election.

Generally, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, Shareholders receiving Shares under the DRP will be treated as having received a distribution equal to amount payable to them in cash as a distribution had the Shareholder not participated in the DRP.

The fund may terminate the DRP at any time upon written notice to the participants in the DRP. The fund may amend the DRP at any time upon 30 days' written notice to the participants. Any expenses of the DRP will be borne by the fund.

A Shareholder holding Shares that participate in the DRP in a brokerage account may not be able to transfer the Shares to another broker and continue to participate in the DRP. For further information on the DRP contact the fund at 800-225-6020.

PURCHASE TERMS

The fund offers three separate classes of Shares designated as Class I Shares, Class A Shares, and Class U Shares.

Class I Shares are generally only available for purchase (1) through fee-based programs, also known as wrap accounts, that provide investor's access to Class I Shares, (2) by pension funds and other institutional investors, (3) by endowments, foundations, donor advised funds, and other charitable entities, (4) through participating broker-dealers that have alternative fee arrangements with their clients to provide access to Class I Shares, (5) by U.S. and foreign fund of funds and feeder funds, (6) through registered investment advisers, (7) by the Advisor's employees, officers and directors and their immediate family members, and joint venture partners, consultants and other service providers, (8) by the Trustees, or (9) other categories of investors that are named in an amendment or supplement to this Prospectus.

Class U Shares are generally only available for purchase (1) through participating broker-dealers that have alternative fee arrangements with their clients to provide access to Class U Shares, (2) through transaction/brokerage platforms at participating broker-dealers, (3) through registered investment advisers transacting via a clearing broker-dealer, (4) through bank trust departments or any other organization or person authorized to act in a fiduciary capacity for its clients or customers or (5) other categories of investors that are named in an amendment or supplement to this Prospectus.

Class A Shares are available through brokerage and transaction-based accounts.

In certain cases, where a holder of Class A Shares or Class U Shares exits a relationship with a participating broker-dealer for the fund and does not enter into a new relationship with a participating broker-dealer for the fund, such holder's Shares may be exchanged into an equivalent NAV amount of Class I Shares. Before making investment decisions, investors should consult with a financial professional or broker-dealer regarding their account type.

The fund is open for business when the NYSE is open, typically, 9:30 A.M. to 4:00 P.M. Eastern time, Monday through Friday. Shares will generally be offered on a daily basis (the "Purchase Date") based on the fund's NAV per Share as of the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the Purchase Date. A completed application in good order must be received by the fund's Transfer Agent. The fund or the Transfer Agent may also request additional documentation from the investor in order to verify the identity of the investors as required under various laws including the USA Patriot Act of 2001 ("Investor Verification").

Execution of Requests. The fund is open for business when the NYSE is open, typically, 9:30 A.M. to 4:00 P.M. Eastern time, Monday through Friday. A purchase order received in "good order" (as defined below) by the fund prior to the close of regular trading on the NYSE, on a day the fund is open for business, will be effected at that day's NAV. An order received in good order after the fund close will generally be effected at the NAV determined on the next business day. In case of emergency or disruption resulting in the NYSE not opening for trading or the NYSE closing at a time other than the regularly scheduled close, the time until which orders are accepted may vary to the extent permitted by the SEC and applicable regulations. This may result in the fund closing for business prior to the time at which the fund's NAV is determined. In this case, orders submitted after the fund closing may receive the NAV determined on the next business day.

"Good order" generally means that the purchase request include: (1) the name of the fund; (2) the class of Shares to be purchased; (3) the dollar amount of Shares to be purchased; (4) the properly completed account application or investment form, along with any required account verification documentation; and (5) a wire transfer received by the fund. In addition, for the purchase request to be considered in good order, the investor must satisfy any eligibility criteria and minimum investment requirements applicable to the fund and class of Shares for purchase.

The Board may discontinue accepting purchases on a daily basis at any time. Although the fund may accept, in its sole discretion, a purchase prior to receipt of cleared funds, an investor may not become a Shareholder until cleared funds have been received. The fund reserves the right to reject any purchase of Shares and the Advisor may, in its sole discretion, suspend the offer of Shares at any time.

All Shares are sold at the most recently calculated net asset value per Share for a particular class as of the date on which the purchase is accepted. The minimum initial investment in the fund by any account is as follows: \$250,000 for Class I Shares; and \$1,000 for Class A Shares and Class U Shares. The fund may accept investments for a lesser amount under certain circumstances at its sole discretion. Investors that are employees of the Advisor or its affiliates are eligible to invest in Shares and may be subject to lower minimum investments than other investors. Certain selling brokers, dealers or banks and financial advisors may impose higher or lower minimum investment levels or other requirements than those imposed by the fund. Except as otherwise provided, shares of the fund generally may be sold only to U.S. citizens, U.S. residents, and U.S. domestic corporations, partnerships, trusts or estates. For purposes of this policy, U.S. citizens and U.S. residents must reside in the U.S. and U.S. domestic corporations, partnerships, trusts, and estates must have a U.S. address of record.

Except as otherwise permitted by the fund, initial and any additional purchases of Shares of the fund by any Shareholder must be paid by wire. Initial and any additional contributions to the capital of the fund must be made in a single payment.

Although the fund may, in its discretion, accept contributions of securities, the fund does not currently intend to accept contributions of securities. If the fund chooses to accept a contribution of securities, the securities would be valued in the same manner that the fund values its other assets. Because of anti-money laundering concerns, the fund will not accept investments made in cash. For this purpose, cash includes currency (i.e., coin or paper money), cashier's checks, bank drafts, travelers' checks, and money orders.

Generally, a sales load of up to 2.50% is charged on purchases of Class A Shares. Class I Shares and Class U are not subject to any sales load. The sales load on Class A may be waived for: (i) certain institutional investors, employees of the Advisor, the Distributor or a financial intermediary and their affiliates, and members of their immediate families; (ii) purchases by investors maintaining a brokerage account with a registered broker-dealer that has entered into an agreement to with the Distributor to offer Class A Shares through a load

waived network or platform, which may or may not charge transaction fees; and (iii) such other persons as may be authorized by the Advisor at its sole discretion. The sales load will neither constitute an investment made by the investor in the fund nor form part of the assets of the fund. Shareholders may qualify for a reduced sales load on Class A Shares based on the following breakpoints:

Class A Sales Load	
As a Percent of Purchase Amount*	Breakpoint
2.50%	Less than \$100,000
2.00%	\$100,000 to \$249,999
0%	\$250,000 and over

^{*} Class A Share investments may be subject to a maximum sales charge of 2.50%. Such sales load will not form part of an investor's investment in the fund.

Sales Charge Reduction. Shareholders may qualify for a reduced Class A sales charge. More specifically, there are several ways Shareholders can combine purchases of shares of certain other John Hancock continuously offered, closed-end interval funds, which include: (i) the fund; and (ii) John Hancock CQS Asset Backed Securities Fund (collectively, the "Eligible Funds"), to take advantage of the breakpoints in the sales charge schedule. The following ways can be combined in any manner:

- Rights of Accumulation and combination –When purchasing Shares of the fund, a Shareholder may combine the value of Class A, Class I and Class U shares of any Eligible Fund currently owned by themselves, their spouse or their children under the age of 21 with a new purchase of Class A Shares of the fund in order to reduce the sales charge on the new purchase. The fund will credit the combined value, at the aggregate current maximum offering price, of such existing Class A, Class I and Class U shares of Eligible Funds to determine whether a Shareholder qualifies for a reduced sales charge in its new purchase. The assets held in the following account types are eligible to be combined:
 - o his or her own individual or joint account;
 - o his or her trust account of which one of the above persons is the grantor or the beneficial owner;
 - o a Uniform Gift/Transfer to Minor Account or Coverdell Savings Account ("ESA") in which one of the above persons is the custodian or the beneficiary;
 - o a single participant retirement/benefit plan account as long as it established solely for the benefit of the individual account owner;
 - o an IRA, including traditional IRAs. Roth IRAs and SEP IRAs; and
 - o his or her sole proprietorship.
- Letter of Intention In order to reduce its Class A sales charge, a Shareholder may combine purchases of Class A, Class I and Class U shares of any Eligible Fund the Shareholder intended to make over the next 13 months in determining the applicable sales charge. The 13-month Letter of Intention period commences on the day that the Letter of Intention is received by the fund, and the Shareholder must tell the fund that later purchases are subject to the Letter of Intention. Purchases submitted prior to the date the Letter of Intention is received by the fund are not counted toward the sales charge reduction. Current holdings under Rights of Accumulation may be included in a Letter of Intention in order to reduce the sales charge for purchases during the 13-month period covered by the Letter of Intention. Shares purchased through reinvestment of dividends or distributions are not included. The Letter of Intention is neither a binding obligation on the Shareholder to buy, nor on the fund to sell, any or all of the intended purchase amount.

To utilize any reduction, a Class A Shareholder must tell its broker or financial professional and its financial professional must notify the SS&C GIDS, Inc., the fund's transfer agent ("SS&C"), at the time such Class A Shareholder purchases the fund's Class A Shares about any other fund assets held by the Class A Shareholder, such Class A Shareholder's spouse or such Class A Shareholder's children under the age of 21. This includes assets held in an IRA, including those held at a broker or financial professional other than the one handling such Class A Shareholder's current purchase. Additionally, individual purchases by a trustee(s) or other fiduciary(ies) also may be aggregated if the investments are for a single trust estate or for a group retirement plan. Assets held within a group retirement plan may not be combined with any assets held by those same participants outside of the plan.

Financial intermediaries may also impose fees (subject to compliance with applicable FINRA rules), terms and conditions on investor accounts and investments in the fund that are in addition to the fees, terms and conditions set forth in this Prospectus. Such terms and conditions are not imposed by the fund, the Distributor or any other service provider of the fund. Any terms and conditions imposed by a financial intermediary, or operational limitations applicable to such parties, may affect or limit a Shareholder's ability to subscribe for Shares, or otherwise transact business with the fund. Investors should direct any questions regarding terms and conditions applicable to their accounts or relevant operational limitations to the financial intermediary.

Important information about opening a new account

To help the government fight the funding of terrorism and money laundering activities, the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001 (USA PATRIOT Act) requires all financial institutions to obtain, verify, and record information that identifies each person or entity that opens an account.

For individual investors opening an account. When you open an account, you will be asked for your name, residential address, date of birth, and Social Security number.

For investors other than individuals. When you open an account, you will be asked for the name of the entity, its principal place of business, and taxpayer identification number (TIN), and you may be requested to provide information on persons with authority or control over the account, including, but not limited to, name, residential address, date of birth, and Social Security number. You may also be asked to provide documents, such as articles of incorporation, trust instruments, or partnership agreements, and other information that will help the transfer agent identify the entity. Please see the account application for more details.

DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE

The net asset value per Share for each class of Shares of the fund is determined as of the close of regular trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (typically 4:00 p.m., Eastern time, on each business day that the NYSE is open) (or more frequently as needed) by dividing the value of total assets for the class of Shares minus liabilities for the class of Shares by the total number of Shares outstanding for such class at the date as of which the determination is made. The Class I Shares' net asset value, plus the Class A Shares' net asset value, plus the Class U Shares' net asset value equals the total net asset value of the fund. The Class I Share net asset value, the Class A Share net asset value and the Class U Share net asset value will be calculated separately based on the fees and expenses applicable to each class. Because of differing class fees and expenses, the per Share net asset value of the classes will vary over time. A "Business Day" with respect to the fund is each day the New York Stock Exchange and the fund are open.

PERIODIC REPURCHASE OFFERS

The fund is a closed-end "interval fund" and, to provide liquidity and the ability to receive NAV per share on a disposition of at least a portion of your Shares, makes periodic offers to repurchase Shares. No Shareholder will have the right to require the fund to repurchase its Shares, except as permitted by the fund's interval structure. No public market for the Shares exists, and none is expected to develop in the future. Consequently, Shareholders generally will not be able to liquidate their investment other than as a result of repurchases of their Shares by the fund, and then on a quarterly basis.

The fund has adopted, pursuant to Rule 23c-3 under the 1940 Act, a fundamental policy, which cannot be changed without Shareholder approval, requiring the fund to offer to repurchase at least 5% and not more than 25% of its Shares at NAV per share on a regular quarterly schedule. The schedule requires the fund to make repurchase offers every three months.

Repurchase Dates

The fund will make quarterly repurchase offers every three months. As discussed below, the date on which the repurchase price for Shares is determined will occur no later than the 14th day after the Repurchase Request Deadline (or the next business day, if the 14th day is not a business day).

Repurchase Request Deadline

The Repurchase Request Deadline is the latest date on which Shareholders wishing to tender Shares for repurchase in response to a repurchase offer can tender their Shares. When a repurchase offer commences, the fund will send written notice to each record Shareholder at least 21 days before the Repurchase Request Deadline. The notice will set forth, among other things:

- The percentage of outstanding Shares that the fund is offering to repurchase and how the fund will purchase Shares on a pro rata basis if the offer is oversubscribed.
- The latest date on which Shareholders can tender their Shares in response to a repurchase offer.

- The date that will be used to determine the fund's NAV per share applicable to the repurchase offer (the "Repurchase Pricing Date").
- The date by which the fund will pay to Shareholders the proceeds from their Shares accepted for repurchase.
- The NAV per share of the Shares as of a date no more than seven days before the date of the written notice and the means by which Shareholders may ascertain the NAV per share.
- The procedures by which Shareholders may tender their Shares and the right of Shareholders to withdraw or modify their tenders before the Repurchase Request Deadline.
- The circumstances in which the fund may suspend or postpone the repurchase offer.

This notice may be included with a Shareholder report or other fund document. For the avoidance of doubt, Shareholders may withdraw or modify their tenders at any time prior to the Repurchase Request Deadline pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(6) under the 1940 Act. In addition, the fund cannot require that a minimum number of Shares be tendered pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(1) under the 1940 Act.

If you invest in the fund through a financial intermediary, the notice will be provided to you by your financial intermediary. This notice will also be posted on the fund's website at https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-i-imcfx.

The Repurchase Request Deadline will be strictly observed. If a Shareholder fails to submit a repurchase request in good order by the Repurchase Request Deadline, the Shareholder will be unable to liquidate Shares until a subsequent repurchase offer, and will have to resubmit a request in the next repurchase offer. Shareholders may withdraw or change a repurchase request with a proper instruction submitted in good form at any point before the Repurchase Request Deadline.

Determination of Repurchase Price and Payment for Shares

The Repurchase Pricing Date will occur no later than the 14th day after the Repurchase Request Deadline (or the next business day, if the 14th day is not a business day). The fund expects to distribute payment to Shareholders between one (1) and three (3) business days after the Repurchase Pricing Date and will distribute such payment no later than seven (7) calendar days after such date (the "Repurchase Payment Deadline"). The fund's NAV per share may change materially between the date a repurchase offer is mailed and the Repurchase Request Deadline, and it may also change materially between the Repurchase Request Deadline and Repurchase Pricing Date. The method by which the fund calculates NAV per share is discussed below under "Determination of Net Asset Value." During the period an offer to repurchase is open, Shareholders may obtain the current NAV per share by calling SS&C at 844-292-8018. You may also obtain the current NAV per share at https://www.jhinvestments.com/investments/interval-and-tender-offer-funds/alternativefunds/cqs-multi-asset-credit-fund-j-imcfx.

Suspension or Postponement of Repurchase Offers

The fund may suspend or postpone a repurchase offer in limited circumstances set forth in Rule 23c-3 under the 1940 Act, as described below, but only with the approval of a majority of the Trustees, including a majority of Trustees who are not "interested persons" of the fund, as defined in the 1940 Act.

The fund may suspend or postpone a repurchase offer only: (i) if making or effecting the repurchase offer would cause the fund to lose its status as a RIC under the Code; (ii) for any period during which the NYSE or any other market in which the securities owned by the fund are principally traded is closed, other than customary weekend and holiday closings, or during which trading in such market is restricted; (iii) for any period during which an emergency exists as a result of which disposal by the fund of securities owned by it is not reasonably practicable, or during which it is not reasonably practicable for the fund fairly to determine the value of its net assets; or (iv) for such other periods as the SEC may by order permit for the protection of Shareholders of the fund. The fund will provide notice to Shareholders of any suspension or postponement of a repurchase offer.

Oversubscribed Repurchase Offers

There is no minimum number of Shares that must be tendered before the fund will honor repurchase requests. However, the fund's Trustees set for each repurchase offer a maximum percentage of Shares that may be repurchased by the fund. In the event a repurchase offer by the fund is oversubscribed, the fund may repurchase, but is not required to repurchase, additional Shares up to a maximum amount of 2% of the outstanding Shares of the fund. If the fund determines not to repurchase additional Shares beyond the repurchase offer amount, or if Shareholders tender an amount of Shares greater than that which the fund is entitled to repurchase, the fund will repurchase the Shares tendered on a pro rata basis. The fund does not currently expect to offer to repurchase additional Shares in the event a repurchase offer is oversubscribed.

If any Shares that you wish to tender to the fund are not repurchased because of proration, you will have to wait until the next repurchase offer and resubmit a new repurchase request, and your repurchase request will not be given any priority over other Shareholders' requests. Thus, there is a risk that the fund may not purchase all of the Shares you wish to have repurchased in a given repurchase offer or in any subsequent repurchase offer. In anticipation of the possibility of proration, some Shareholders may tender more Shares than they wish to have repurchased in a particular quarter, increasing the likelihood of proration.

There is no assurance that you will be able to tender your Shares when or in the amount that you desire.

Consequences of Repurchase Offers

From the time the fund distributes or publishes each repurchase offer notification until the Repurchase Pricing Date for that offer, the fund must maintain liquid assets at least equal to the percentage of its Shares subject to the repurchase offer. For this purpose, "liquid assets" means assets that may be sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business, at approximately the price at which the fund values them, within the period between the Repurchase Request Deadline and the Repurchase Payment Deadline, or which mature by the Repurchase Payment Deadline. Payment for repurchased Shares may require the fund to liquidate portfolio holdings earlier than the Adviser otherwise would, thus increasing the fund's portfolio turnover and potentially causing the fund to realize losses. The sale of portfolio securities to fund repurchases also could reduce the market price of those underlying securities, which in turn would reduce the fund's NAV.

The fund is also permitted to borrow up to the maximum extent permitted under the 1940 Act to purchase investments to satisfy the obligation to maintain "liquid assets" described above, or to meet repurchase requests. The fund may enter into dollar rolls on mortgage-backed securities to maintain "liquid assets" or to meet repurchase requests. Entering into dollar rolls may be considered a form of borrowing for some purposes. There is no assurance that the fund will be able sell a significant amount of additional Shares so as to avoid borrowing to meet repurchase obligations. Repurchase of the fund's Shares will tend to reduce the amount of outstanding Shares and, depending upon the fund's performance, its net assets. A reduction in the fund's net assets would increase the fund's expense ratio, to the extent that additional Shares are not sold and expenses otherwise remain the same (or increase). These and other possible risks associated with the fund's repurchase offers are described under "Risk Considerations – Repurchase Offers Risk" above. In addition, to the extent the fund sells portfolio holdings in order to fund repurchase requests, the repurchase of Shares by the fund will be a taxable event for the Shareholders of repurchased Shares, and potentially even for Shareholders that do not participate in the repurchase offer.

DISTRIBUTION ARRANGEMENTS

John Hancock Investment Management Distributors LLC acts as the distributor of Shares on a best efforts basis, subject to various conditions, pursuant to the terms of a Distribution Agreement entered into with the fund. Shares may be purchased through (i) brokers, dealers or banks that have entered into selling agreements with the Distributor or (ii) intermediaries that have an agreement with the Distributor related to the purchase of Shares. The Distributor maintains its principal office at 200 Berkeley Street, Boston, Massachusetts, 02116.

Shares are offered and may be purchased on a daily basis, or at such other times as may be determined by the Board. Neither the Distributor nor any other adviser, broker, dealer or bank is obligated to buy from the fund any of the Shares. The Distributor does not intend to make a market in Shares. To the extent consistent with applicable law, the fund has agreed to indemnify the Distributor and its affiliates and any brokers, advisers or banks and their affiliates that have entered into selling agreements with the Distributor against certain liabilities. The Distributor also has agreed to provide indemnification and contribution to the fund against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Shares are being offered only to investors that meet all requirements to invest in the fund. The minimum initial investment in the fund by an investor is \$250,000 for Class I Shares and \$1,000 for Class A Shares and Class U Shares. The minimum investment may be modified by the fund from time to time. Investors that are employees of the Advisor or its affiliates are eligible to invest in Shares and may be subject to lower minimum investments than other investors.

In consideration for distribution and investor services in connection with Class A Shares and Class U Shares of the fund, the fund will pay the Distributor or a designee a monthly fee equal to 0.25% per annum of the aggregate value of the fund's Class A Shares outstanding and equal to 0.75% per annum of the aggregate value of the fund's Class U Shares outstanding, determined as of the close of regular trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (typically 4:00 p.m., Eastern time, on each business day that the NYSE is open) (or more frequently as needed) (prior to any repurchases of Shares and prior to the Management Fee being calculated). The Advisor or its affiliates may pay from their own resources compensation to broker-dealers and other intermediaries in connection with placement of Shares or servicing of investors. These arrangements may result in receipt by such broker-dealers and other intermediaries and their personnel (who themselves may receive all or a substantial part of the relevant payments) of compensation in excess of that which otherwise would have been paid in connection with their placement of shares of a different investment fund. A prospective investor with questions regarding this arrangement may obtain additional detail by contacting his, her or its intermediary directly. Prospective investors also should be aware that

this payment could create incentives on the part of an intermediary to view the fund more favorably relative to investment funds not making payments of this nature or making smaller such payments.

CUSTODIAN

State Street Bank and Trust Company ("State Street") located at One Congress Street, Suite 1, Boston, Massachusetts 02114, currently acts as custodian with respect to the fund's assets. State Street has selected various banks and trust companies in foreign countries to maintain custody of certain foreign securities. The fund also may use special purpose custodian banks from time to time for certain assets. State Street is authorized to use the facilities of the Depository Trust Company, the Participants Trust Company and the book-entry system of the Federal Reserve Banks.

TRANSFER AGENT

SS&C is located at 80 Lamberton Road, Windsor, Connecticut 06095, currently acts as transfer agent and dividend paying agent with respect to the fund's assets.

REPORTS TO SHAREHOLDERS

The fund sends to its shareholders unaudited semi-annual and audited annual reports, including a list of investments held.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Ernst & Young LLP, who has offices at 200 Clarendon Street, Boston, MA 02116, is the independent registered public accounting firm for the fund and audits the fund's financial statements.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

The Prospectus and the SAI do not contain all of the information set forth in the Registration Statement that the fund has filed with the Securities Exchange Commission. The complete Registration Statement may be obtained from the Securities Exchange Commission upon payment of the fee prescribed by its rules and regulations. The SAI can be obtained without charge by calling 800-225-6020.

Statements contained in this Prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other documents referred to are not necessarily complete, and, in each instance, reference is made to the copy of such contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement of which this Prospectus forms a part, each such statement being qualified in all respects by such reference.

AUTHORIZED SHARES

As of December 31, 2024, there are three classes of Shares authorized as follows:

	(3) Amount of Held by the Fur		Amount of Shares Outstanding Exclusive of Amount Shown
(1) Title of Class	(2) Amount Authorized	Account	Under (3)
Class I	Unlimited	0	3,928,739.98
Class A	Unlimited	0	0
Class U	Unlimited	0	0

General

Shares are issued at the most recently calculated net asset value per Share prior to the date of issuance, and may be subject to an applicable sales load. The net asset value of the fund will equal the value of the assets of the fund, less all of its liabilities, including accrued fees and expenses. The Class I Shares' net asset value plus the Class A Shares' net asset value plus the Class U Shares' net asset value equals the total net asset value of the fund. The Class I Share net asset value, the Class A Share net asset value and the Class U net asset value will be calculated separately based on the fees and expenses applicable to each class. Because of differing class fees and expenses, the per Share net asset value of the classes will vary over time.

Voting Rights. Each Shareholder of record is entitled to one vote for each Share held on the record date for the Shareholder action or meeting. The fund is not required, and does not intend, to hold annual meetings of Shareholders. Approval of Shareholders will be sought, however, for certain changes in the operation of the fund and for the election of Trustees of the fund under certain circumstances.

Liquidation Rights. Under the Declaration of Trust, the Trustees have the power to terminate and liquidate the fund without Shareholder approval. While the Trustees have no present intention of exercising this power, they may do so if the fund fails to reach a viable size within a reasonable amount of time or for such other reasons as may be determined by the Board. In addition, Shareholders have no liquidation preference or rights to liquidation.

Liability for Further Assessments. The Shares are not liable to further calls or to assessment by the fund.

Preemptive Rights and Conversion Rights. There are no pre-emptive rights associated with the Shares.

Control Persons. As of February 1, 2025, John Hancock Life Insurance Company (U.S.A.) and its partners, located at 200 Berkeley Street, Boston, Massachusetts, 02116, owned beneficially 100% of the outstanding Class I Shares of the fund. For so long as such entity has a greater than 25% interest in the outstanding voting securities of the fund, it may be deemed to be a "control person" of the fund for purposes of the 1940 Act and therefore could determine the outcome of a Shareholder meeting with respect to a proposal directly affecting the fund or that share class, as applicable.

As of February 1, 2025, the officers and Trustees of the fund as a group owned beneficially less than 1% of the outstanding shares of the fund.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

There are no legal proceedings to which the fund or the Advisor is a party that are likely to have a material adverse effect on the fund or the ability of the Advisor to perform its contract with the fund.

APPENDIX – RELATED PERFORMANCE INFORMATION

CQS Multi Asset Credit, USD Hedged

John Hancock CQS Multi Asset Credit Fund (formerly, John Hancock Multi Asset Credit Fund)
Appendix - Related performance information

Historical performance of the CQS (US), LLC Composite¹

John Hancock CQS Multi Asset Credit Fund (formerly, John Hancock Multi Asset Credit Fund) (the "fund") commenced operations on June 18, 2024. The fund is subadvised by CQS (US), LLC (the "Subadvisor"), which is part of Manulife Investment Management. In rendering investment advisory services to the fund, the Subadvisor uses certain resources of CQS (UK) LLP (together with the Subadvisor, "Manulife | CQS"), an affiliate of the Subadvisor and also a part of Manulife Investment Management, pursuant to a participating affiliate arrangement as described in the Statement of Additional Information. Manulife | CQS manages accounts with investment styles, objectives, policies, and strategies substantially similar to those that are used to manage the fund. These accounts are included in a composite, the performance of which is presented in this Appendix (the "Composite"). The Composite's performance is presented in U.S. dollars. Manulife | CQS has been responsible for the day-to-day management of the accounts for all periods shown in this Appendix. Performance presented in the Composite has been generated on an asset-weighted basis and includes the reinvestment of dividends.

This Appendix presents historical performance information for the Composite as a whole. Because of the similarities between the fund and the Composite, this information may help provide an indication of the fund's risks by showing how a similar Composite has performed historically. The performance of the Composite, however, is not the performance of the fund, and you should not assume that the fund will have the same performance as the Composite. The performance of the fund may be greater or less than the performance of the Composite due to, among other things, the number of the holdings in and composition of the fund's portfolio, as well as the asset size and cash flow differences between the fund and the Composite. The accounts in the Composite are not subject to the investment limitations, diversification requirements and other restrictions of the Investment Company Act of 1940 and the Internal Revenue Code, which, if they had applied, might have adversely affected the accounts' performance results. The inception date of the Composite is August 1, 2013.

Performance information—bar chart and table—is presented on the following page for the Composite. The bar chart shows how the Composite's total return has varied over time, and the table shows the Composite's performance over the last year, three (3) years, five (5) years, and ten (10) years. The past performance of the Composite is no guarantee of future results in managing the fund. **The information in this Appendix does** not represent the performance of the fund and is no indication of how it would have performed in the past or will perform in the future.

The past performance of the Composite has been calculated net of highest advisory fee. The Composite's returns would be lower if it reflected the fees and expenses of the fund. The expenses of Class I shares of the fund are higher than those of the Composite. The performance of the Composite would be lower if adjusted to reflect the overall expenses of Class I shares.

The Composite performance information presented herein has been calculated and provided by the fund's subadvisor. Although the Composite performance is believed to be reliable, John Hancock Investment Management LLC does not guarantee or make any warranty, express or implied, as to the accuracy, adequacy or completeness of such information.

1 The Composite is composed of all portfolios (including the fund) with an investment style, objectives, policies, and strategies substantially similar to those that are used to manage the fund by Manulife | CQS.

Manulife Investment Management CQS Multi Asset Credit, USD Hedged _Composite

Net assets of Composite as of December 31, 2024: \$4,382,756,502 USD

Calendar year net total returns—Composite (%)

2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
3.40	7.49	7.07	1.62	7.94	3.13	6.30	-8.16	12.98	11.52

Composite average net annual total returns (%)	1 year	3 years	5 years	10 years
For periods ended December 31, 2024				
Composite	11.52	4.98	4.87	5.17